

RGP INVESTMENTS FUNDS

SIMPLIFIED PROSPECTUS DATED MAY 10, 2024 OF: MUTUAL FUNDS

RGP Global Sector Fund (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
RGP Global Sector Class* (Series A, F, P, T5 and FT5 Shares)
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
SectorWise Growth Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio** (Classes A, F and P Units)
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio** (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
GreenWise Growth Portfolio** (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio** (Classes A, F, I and P Units)

ALTERNATIVE MUTUAL FUND

RGP Alternative Income Portfolio (Classes A, F, I and P Units)

No securities regulatory authority has expressed an opinion about these units and shares and it is an offence to claim otherwise.

The Funds and the units and shares of the Funds offered under this simplified prospectus are not registered with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission and may be sold in the United States only in reliance on exemptions from registration.

^{*}RGP Global Sector Class is a class of mutual fund shares of R.E.G.A.R. Investment Management Funds Corporation Inc.
**These Funds use a responsible investment approach.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTORY DISCLOSURE	2
PART A: GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE FUNDS	4
RESPONSIBILITY FOR FUNDS ADMINISTRATION	
VALUATION OF PORTFOLIO SECURITIES	
CALCULATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE	
PURCHASES, SWITCHES AND REDEMPTIONS	
Optional Services	
FEES AND EXPENSES	
DEALER COMPENSATION	
INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	
WHAT ARE YOUR LEGAL RIGHTS?	
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	
EXEMPTION AND APPROVALS	
CERTIFICATE OF RGP GLOBAL SECTOR CLASS, THE MANAGER AND THE PROMOTER	
CERTIFICATE OF THE FUNDS, THE MANAGER, THE TRUSTEE AND THE PROMOTER	53
PART B: SPECIFIC INFORMATION ABOUT EACH OF THE FUNDS DESCRIBED IN THIS DOCUMENT	
INTRODUCTION	54
WHAT IS A MUTUAL FUND AND WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN A MUTUAL FUND? .	
INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	
DESCRIPTION OF THE SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE SHORT FORM PROSPECTUS	
NAME, FORMATION AND HISTORY OF THE FUNDS	81
INVESTMENT RISK CLASSIFICATION METHODOLOGY	
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	88
RGP GLOBAL SECTOR FUND	89
RGP GLOBAL SECTOR CLASS	92
SECTORWISE CONSERVATIVE PORTFOLIO	95
SECTORWISE BALANCED PORTFOLIO	99
SECTORWISE GROWTH PORTFOLIO	.102
GREENWISE CONSERVATIVE PORTFOLIO	.105
GREENWISE BALANCED PORTFOLIO	.109
GREENWISE GROWTH PORTFOLIO	.113
RGP IMPACT FIXED INCOME PORTFOLIO	.117
PGP AT TERNATIVE INCOME PORTEOUR	122

INTRODUCTORY DISCLOSURE

This document contains selected important information to help you make an informed investment decision and understand your rights as an investor.

This document is divided into two parts. The first part (Part A), from pages 4 through 51, contains general information applicable to all of the Funds of RGP Investments Funds. The second part (Part B), from pages 55 through 129, contains specific information about each of the Fund described in this document.

Additional information about each Fund is available in the following documents:

- the most recently filed fund facts;
- the most recently filed annual financial statements;
- the interim financial reports filed after the annual financial statements;
- the most recently filed annual management reports of fund performance; and
- any interim management report of fund performance filed after the last annual management reports of fund performance.

These documents are incorporated by reference into this document, which means that they legally form part of this document just as if they were printed as a part of this document. You can get a copy of these documents at your request, and at no cost, by calling us at 1 (418) 658-7338, toll-free at 1 (855) 370-1077 or by contacting your investment dealer.

These documents are available on the Fund's designated website at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en or by contacting RGP Investments at info@rgpinv.com.

These documents and other information about the Funds are available at www.sedarplus.ca.

Your understanding of the funds in which you invest is important to us. It is important to us that you feel comfortable with your investments. Therefore, this simplified prospectus uses easy-to-understand language and explains more complex terms.

Glossary

In this document, the following terms are defined as follow:

- "Funds" refers to any or all of the funds in the group of RGP Investments Funds listed on the front cover;
- the Funds may invest in other mutual funds, which are referred to as "underlying funds";
- "we", "us" and "our" refer to R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., the Funds manager, doing business under the name RGP Investments ("RGP Investments" or the "Manager");
- "mutual funds" refers to mutual funds in general;
- "Simplified Prospectus" refers to the present simplified prospectus;

- When you invest in the RGP Global Sector Fund, the SectorWise Conservative Portfolio, the SectorWise Balanced Portfolio, the SectorWise Growth Portfolio, the GreenWise Conservative Portfolio, the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio or the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio (the "Trust Funds"), you are acquiring trust units. The units that you purchase are collectively referred to as "units", and when you buy such units, you will be referred to as a "unitholder";
- When you invest in RGP Global Sector Class (the "Corporate Fund"), you are purchasing mutual fund class shares of R.E.G.A.R. Investment Management Funds Corporation Inc. (the "Corporation"). The shares that you purchase are collectively referred to as "shares", and when you buy such securities, you will be referred to as a "shareholder";
- "shareholder" refers to all unitholders and all shareholders; and
- "you" and "your" refer to the person who invests in the Funds.

To obtain the latest price for the Funds, its performance results and other information, please visit our website at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en/.

Notwithstanding the facts that the name of the Manager, the trustee and the promoter include the terms "Gestion Privée" (Investment Management), no investment (wealth) management services are provided on an individual basis by the Funds or the Manager to the investors.

PART A: GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE FUNDS

RESPONSIBILITY FOR FUNDS ADMINISTRATION

Manager of the Funds

R.E.G.A.R Gestion Privée Inc., doing business under the name RGP Investments, also acts as manager, trustee and promoter of the Funds. As such, RGP Investments is responsible for, or arranges for a third party to be responsible for, the day-to-day administration of the Funds and provides, or arranges for a third party to provide, investment advisory and portfolio management services to the Funds.

The head office of RGP Investments is located at 1305 Lebourgneuf Boulevard, Suite 550, Québec City, Québec, G2K 2E4. You can reach *R.E.G.A.R Gestion Privée Inc.* at 1 (418) 658-7338 or toll free at 1 (855) 370-1077. Our website can be found at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en/, and our e-mail address is info@rgpinv.com.

The following table sets forth the names and municipalities of residence of the directors and executive officers of the Manager and of the Corporation and their current positions and offices:

Directors and Executive Officers of the Manager			
Name and Municipality of Residence	Position and Offices		
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin (Québec)	Director, President, Chief Executive Officer, Secretary and Designated Person in Charge		
Christian Richard (Québec)	Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager		
Thierry Dumas (Québec)	Chief Financial Officer		
Emmanuelle-Salambo Deguara (Québec)	Vice President, Legal Affairs		
Simon Destrempes (Québec)	Director, Vice President, Funds Operations and Chief Compliance Officer		
Serge Gaumond (Trois-Rivières)	Director		
Directors and Executive Officers of the Corporation			
Name and Municipality of Residence Position and Offices			
Gilles Lemieux (Lévis)	Director		
François Vaillancourt (Québec)	Director		
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin (Québec)	Director, President, Chief Executive Officer, Secretary and Designated Person in Charge		

Christian Richard (Québec)	Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager	
Thierry Dumas (Québec)	Chief Financial Officer	
Emmanuelle-Salambo Deguara (Québec)	Vice President, Legal Affairs	
Simon Destrempes (Québec)	Vice President, Funds Operations and Chief Compliance Officer	

Management Agreements

RGP Investments, as trustee of the Trust Funds, has retained the services of RGP Investments as manager of the Trust Funds pursuant to a management agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time (the "Trust Funds Management Agreement") between RGP Investments, as manager, and RGP Investments, as trustee of the Trust Funds.

The Corporation retained the services of RGP Investments as manager for the Corporate Fund pursuant to a management agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time (the "Corporate Fund Management Agreement", and collectively with the Trust Funds Management Agreement, the "Management Agreements") between RGP Investments, as manager, and the Corporation.

The Management Agreements specify, among other things, the responsibilities of the Manager in respect of the Funds. The fees payable to the Manager are fully paid by the Funds.

As Manager, RGP Investments is responsible for the day-to-day administration and operation of the Funds, calculating or arranging for the calculation of net asset values, processing subscriptions, redemptions, conversions, and switches, supervising brokerage arrangements for the purchase and sale of portfolio securities, calculating and paying distributions, and providing or arranging for the provision of all other services required by the Funds.

The Management Agreements have been entered into for an indefinite term and may be terminated by either party in certain circumstances. Either party may terminate the Management Agreements by giving at least 90 days' written notice. The Trustee or the Corporation, as the case may be, may also terminate the Management Agreements in other circumstances, including if the Manager becomes insolvent, bankrupt or is dissolved.

An amendment to the Management Agreements to change the basis of the calculation of fees or expenses that are charged in a manner that could result in an increase in charges requires written notice to securityholders at least 60 days prior to the effective date of the amendment in accordance with securities regulations.

Underlying Funds

The Funds may invest in other mutual funds, including those managed by us, subject to certain conditions. The type and proportion of underlying fund securities held by a Fund will vary depending on the risk and investment objectives of the Fund. The simplified prospectus of an underlying fund managed by us is available on request, free of charge, by telephone toll-free at 1 (855) 370-1077 or by e-mail at info@rgpinv.com or from your dealer. Where we are the manager of both the top fund and the underlying fund, we will not vote securities of the underlying fund. We may, at our discretion, permit investors purchasing securities of the Funds to vote such securities.

Portfolio Adviser of the Funds

The value of investments in a mutual fund will change from day to day, reflecting changes in the value of the investment portfolio and operating expenses, changes in interest rates, changes in the market and changes in the business conditions, and economic conditions.

The Manager is responsible for managing the investment portfolios, establishing investment policies and guidelines, and providing investment analysis in respect of the Funds pursuant to the Management Agreements.

In providing its investment management services, the Manager acts fairly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Funds. If investment advice is provided for two or more Funds, the securities will be allocated proportionately or as the Manager deems reasonable, fair and equitable.

Investment decisions are generally made based on analysis of financial statements and quantitative models developed by the Manager. The portfolio managers are ultimately responsible for the purchase and sale of portfolio assets.

The following table lists the name, title and role of the individuals employed by the Manager who are responsible for managing the day-to-day operations of the Fund's portfolio or component of the Fund's portfolio, or for implementing its investment strategies. You will find their name, title and role.

Name	Position	Role
Christian Richard, CFA	Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager	Mr. Richard is at RGP Investments since May 2001. He is a portfolio manager since 2004 and Chief Investment Officer since June 2021.
Antoine Giasson-Jean, CFA, CIPM	Portfolio Manager	Mr. Giasson-Jean is at RGP Investments since January 2009 and a portfolio manager since 2013.
Alexandra Tanguay, MBA, CFA	Portfolio Manager and Responsible Investment Specialist	Mrs. Tanguay joined RGP Investments in 2018 as a financial analyst and is currently a portfolio manager.
Pier-Luc Marchand, CFA	Portfolio Manager	Mr. Marchand joined RGP Investments in 2017 as a financial analyst and is currently a portfolio manager.

For more information regarding the circumstances under which the Management Agreements may be terminated and for a brief description of the materials terms of these agreements, see "Responsibility for Funds Administration – Management Agreements".

Sub-Managers

The Manager may retain the services of sub-managers, subject to certain conditions. The following sub-managers have been retained pursuant to (i) a sub-management investment agreement entered on March 10, 2021 into between the Manager and Addenda Capital Inc. ("Addenda Capital"), as sub-manager of RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio (the "Addenda Capital Sub-Management Agreement"), (ii) a sub-management investment agreement entered on March 10, 2021 into between the Manager and Optimum Asset Management Inc. ("Optimum"), as sub-manager of RGP Fixed Income Portfolio (the "Optimum Sub-Management Agreement"), and (iii) a sub-management investment agreement, effective as of May 17, 2023, entered into between the Manager and Fiera Capital Corporation ("Fiera"), as sub-manager of RGP Fixed Income Portfolio (the "Fiera Sub-Management Agreement"). The Addenda Capital Sub-Management Agreement, the Optimum Sub-Management Agreement and the Fiera Sub-Management Agreement may be terminated by either party upon 60 days' notice.

Addenda Capital

Addenda Capital acts as sub-manager of a portion of the assets of the RGP Fixed Income Impact Portfolio. As an investment management firm, Addenda Capital aims to add value to the portfolios of institutional and private clients through a broad range of strategies tailored to the needs of its clients. The organization integrates environmental, social and governance ("ESG") factors into its investment and stewardship activities to support long-term outcomes for its clients and to promote sustainable development in the community.

Addenda Capital Inc. 800 René-Lévesque Boulevard West, Suite 2750 Montréal, Québec H3B 1X9

Carl Pelland, Vice-President, Fixed Income, and Head, Corporate Bonds, is responsible for the advisory services provided to the RGP Fixed Income Impact Portfolio. He joined Addenda Capital in 2009 as Portfolio Manager, Corporate Bonds, rising through the ranks to his current position. Mr. Pelland plays a key role in the development and implementation of Addenda Capital's active strategy, and leads Addenda Capital's corporate bond strategy. He is also lead manager for Addenda Capital's fixed income impact mandates and participates in the management of Addenda Capital's specialised and alternative bond mandates strategies.

Mr. Pelland has accumulated an important experience within various organizations in the financial sector. He holds a master's degree in administration (MBA) with a specialization in finance from the Université de Sherbrooke and a bachelor's degree in commercial science (BCom) with an option in finance and international management from the University of Ottawa. He is also a Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) charter holder.

Optimum

Optimum has also been retained to sub-manage a portion of the assets of the Impact Fixed Income RGP Portfolio. Optimum is a private investment management firm dedicated to institutional and private clients. Optimum applies a disciplined and highly technical management approach based on rigorous analysis of securities and issuers, well-defined risk management and judicious investment selection.

Optimum Investment Management Inc. 425 de Maisonneuve Boulevard West, Suite 1620 Montréal. Québec H3A 3G5 The strategy's lead manager, Pierre-Olivier Boulanger, Vice-President Responsible Investment, joined Optimum's fixed income management team in January 2016. Over the past few years, he has notably coordinated the introduction of responsible investment in Optimum's bond management. Previously, Mr. Boulanger worked for more than five years at CTI Capital Securities Inc. as a fixed income securities analyst and trader. He also worked as an analyst supporting the derivatives team at PSP Investments Canada Inc., one of the major fund managers for pension funds in Canada.

Fiera

Fiera has been retained as sub-manager to manage a portion of the assets of RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio. Fiera is an independent asset management firm with a growing global presence. Fiera delivers customized multi-asset solutions across public and private market asset classes to institutional, financial intermediaries and private wealth clients across North America, Europe and key markets in Asia.

As a public company, Fiera seeks to adhere to the highest governance and risk management standards and operate with transparency and integrity to create value for our customers and our shareholders over the long term.

Fiera's ESG approach is underpinned by a strong conviction that organizations who successfully manage ESG factors create more resilient businesses and assets, and are better positioned to deliver sustainable value over the long term.

Fiera's investment teams have the independence to implement their strategies and integrate ESG factors in a manner that best suits their investment style or asset class. Fiera also believe that integrating ESG assessments into our investment analysis and decision-making processes truly benefits the valuation of companies, providing a deeper understanding of business models and industry challenges, in addition to helping companies thrive over the long term.

Fiera is trading under the stock symbol FSZ on the Toronto Stock Exchange.

Head Office: Fiera Capital Corporation 1981 McGill College Avenue, Suite 1500 Montréal, Québec H3A 0H5

We pay fees to Fiera based on a percentage of the net asset value of the funds it manages. The Funds do not pay any fees to Fiera. The following table lists the employees of Fiera who are responsible for managing the day-to-day operations of the funds. You will find their name, position and length of service.

Nicolas Vaugeois is Portfolio Manager, Global Fixed Income, within the Active and Strategic Fixed Income ("ASFI") Team. In this role, he co-leads the management of the Fiera Multi-Strategy Income Fund and Global Fixed Income strategies and participates in the management and analysis of various fixed income strategies of the ASFI Team. In addition, he sits on the ASFI Credit Committee, ASFI ESG Committee, ASFI Alternative Fixed Income Committee and the Global Impact Committee. Mr. Vaugeois has more than 13 years of experience in the investment management industry and joined the firm in 2013. Prior to his current role, he was Assistant Portfolio Manager, Non-Traditional Income. Mr. Vaugeois graduated from HEC Montréal with a Bachelor of Business Administration (BBA) majoring in Finance and a Master's in finance (MSc). He also obtained the Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) designation.

Alexandre Cousineau is Portfolio Manager, Global Fixed Income at Fiera. He is a member of the ASFI. In his role, he leads the management of infrastructure debt strategies, co-leads the management of global multi-sector income strategies and participates in the management and analysis of various fixed income strategies of the ASFI Group. In addition, he sits on various investment committees of the ASFI Group and the Global Impact Committee. Mr. Cousineau has more than 11 years of experience in the investment industry and joined the firm in 2014. Mr. Cousineau graduated from Montreal University with a Bachelor of Actuarial Mathematics (B.Sc.) and a master's in finance engineering (M.Sc.) from HEC Montréal. He also obtained the Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA) and the Chartered Alternative Investment Analyst Association designations.

Brokerage Arrangements

Generally speaking, brokerage business covering the purchase or sale of a security is allocated by the Manager to those dealers that can offer the best net result for the Fund, considering the relevant elements, including, but not limited to, price, speed of execution, certainty of execution and total transaction cost.

Subject to selection based on the following criteria, preference may be given to dealers who, in the opinion of the Manager, provide or pay for investment decision-making services. Some or all of these services may be paid for through commissions or brokerage transactions executed on behalf of the Fund.

The selection of brokers to effect securities transactions for the Funds is based on the following criteria:

- > advice as to the value of securities and the advisability of effecting transactions in securities;
- > analysis and reports offered regarding securities, portfolio strategy or performance, issuers, industries and economic or political factors and trends; and
- databases and software used by the various dealers and designed mainly to support the services referred to in the two preceding points.

Our selection may also consider the opportunity to receive goods and services from a dealer in addition to order-execution services. In addition to their basic order-execution services, dealers may offer goods and services related to research. For example, they may provide proprietary market-research services and access to proprietary order-management systems. The value of such goods and services is incorporated into the brokerage commission charged in respect of the transaction. When a dealer offers such services, the Manager establish in good faith that each of the Funds receives a reasonable advantage and that the brokerage commissions paid to the dealer are fair and equitable in relation to the services required from the dealer and the value of the research services or data obtained by the dealer, considering the transaction affecting the Fund concerned and the Manager's overall responsibility toward all its clients.

When selecting dealers, the Manager may deem it appropriate to aggregate orders to obtain efficiencies that may be available on larger transactions. In some cases, such selection may cause a fund to receive a less favourable price than if the Fund's order had not been aggregated.

The list of the dealers or third parties that have provided such goods or services, other than order execution services, to the portfolio managers for the Funds since the date of the last simplified prospectus will be provided upon request by calling 1 (418) 658-7338 or toll-free 1 (855) 370-1077 or by email at info@rgpinv.com.

Directors, Executive Officers and Trustees

RGP Investments acts as trustee of the Trust Funds pursuant to a master declaration of trust dated January 6, 2014, between RGP Investment, as manager, and RGP Investments as trustee of the Trust Funds, as amended from time to time (the "Declaration of Trust").

The trustee holds title to the cash and securities owned by the Funds in trust for the unitholders. As trustee, RGP Investments Fund has full, absolute, and exclusive power, control and authority over the assets and the affairs of the Trust Funds pursuant to the terms described in the Declaration of Trust.

The list of the directors and executive officers of the Manager and the Corporation can be found under subheading "Responsibility for Administration of the Funds – Manager of the Funds" above.

Custodian

CIBC Mellon Trust Company is acting as custodian of the assets of the Fund (the "Custodian") pursuant to a custodial services agreement made as of January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time (the "Custodian Agreement") between the Custodian and RGP Investments, as manager of the Funds. The Custodian's principal office is located at 320 Bay Street, P.O. Box 1, Toronto, Ontario M5H 4A6.

The Custodian holds the cash and securities of the Funds and ensures that such assets are kept separate from any other cash or securities that it might be holding. The Custodian is entitled to receive the fees disclosed under the heading "Fees". The Custodian Agreement provides that the Manager may require the Custodian to resign upon 90 days' written notice. The Custodian may hire sub-custodians for the Funds. The fees for the services of the Custodian are borne by the Manager.

Auditors

Raymond Chabot Grant Thornton L.L.P. located in Montréal, Québec, is the auditor of the Funds.

Registrar

CIBC Mellon Global Securities Services Company is the valuation agent and recordkeeping of the Funds (the "Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper") pursuant to a valuation and recordkeeping services agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time (the "Valuation and Recordkeeping Services Agreement"), between the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper and RGP Investments, as manager of the Funds.

As valuation agent, it calculates net asset values, processes purchase, switch or redemption instructions, calculates and pays distributions and keeps records or makes arrangements to that end. As recordkeeper, it keeps a register of the owners of securities of the Funds at its principal office in Toronto. The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper is entitled to receive the fees set forth under heading "Fees". The Valuation and Recordkeeping Services Agreement provides that the Manager may require the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper to resign by giving at least 90 days' prior written notice.

Securities Lending Agent

In addition to providing custodial services, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, the Custodian, is the agent providing securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase services for the Funds pursuant to a securities lending agreement dated October 16, 2018, as amended from time to time (the "Security Lending Agreement"), between RGP Investments, as manager and promoter of the Funds, CIBC Mellon Global Securities Services Company, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce and Bank of New York Mellon. The Custodian's principal office is located at 320 Bay Street, P.O. Box 1, Toronto, Ontario M5H 4A6.

As part of its duties as agent, the Custodian ensures, among other things, that securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions comply with statutory requirements and are executed in accordance with the Funds' investment strategies and objectives. For more information, see "Securities Lending, Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Agreement" below.

Independent Review Committee and Fund Governance

The Manager, in accordance with *National Instrument 81-107 Independent Review Committee for Investment Funds* ("*Regulation 81-107*"), has established an independent review committee of the Funds to guide the Manager at its request.

The independent review committee of the Funds has adopted a written charter which includes its mandate, responsibilities and functions, as well as the policies and procedures that the independent review committee follows in the execution of its duties. The independent review committee oversight the Manager, when requested, on investment and regulatory matters, including investment policies and strategies and any potential conflicts of interest.

The Manager has established appropriate policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines to ensure the proper management of the Funds. The systems used by the Manager for the Funds monitor and manage the business practices and sales practices, as well as risk management control and internal conflicts of interest relating to the Funds, while ensuring compliance with applicable regulatory, compliance and corporate requirements. The Manager's personnel responsible for compliance, together with management of the Manager, ensure that these policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines are communicated to all relevant persons and are updated as necessary (including the systems referred to above) to reflect changing circumstances. The Manager also monitors the application all such policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines to ensure their continuing effectiveness.

The Manager has also developed a conflict-of-interest policy (the "Conflict-of-Interest Policy"), which is designed to prevent potential, perceived or actual conflicts between the interests of the Manager and its staff and the interests of clients and the Funds. Under the Conflict-of-Interest Policy, all employees of the Manager are required to pre-clear their personal securities transactions in order to ensure that their trades do not conflict with the best interests of the Funds and have not been offered to the person because of the position held with the Manager.

The mandate of the independent review committee is to review conflict of interest matters, including:

- situations where a reasonable person would consider the Manager, or an entity related to the Manager, to have an interest that may conflict with the Manager's ability to act in good faith and in the best interests of the Funds;
- > a conflict of interest or self-dealing provision contained in applicable securities laws that otherwise prohibits an investment fund, the Manager or an entity related to the Manager from proceeding with a proposed action.

Before proceeding with a conflict of interest matter or any other matter that securities legislation requires the Manager to refer to the independent review committee, the Manager is required to establish policies and procedures that it must follow on that matter or on that type of matter, having regard to its duties under securities legislation and refer such policies and procedures to the independent review committee for its review and input.

The independent review committee reviews conflict of interest matters related to the operations of the Funds. The Manager may not proceed with any of the following proposed transactions without independent review committee approval:

- the purchase or sale of a security of any issuer from another investment fund managed by the Manager or an affiliate of the Manager;
- the making or holding of an investment in a security of an issuer related to the Fund, the Manager or an entity related to the Manager;
- > an investment in a class of securities of an issuer underwritten by an entity related to the Manager;
- > a change in the auditor of the Funds;
- > the reorganization of a Fund with, or the transfer of its assets to, another mutual fund.

Before the Manager may proceed with a matter related to a Fund giving rise to a conflict of interest (other than those noted above) the independent review committee must provide a recommendation to the Manager as to whether or not the proposed action provides a fair and reasonable result for the Fund. The Manager must consider the recommendation of the independent review committee and, in the event that the Manager intends to proceed with the matter, in circumstances where the independent review committee has not given a favourable recommendation, the Manager must notify the independent review committee in writing of this intention before proceeding with the action. In such circumstances, the independent review committee can require the Manager to notify the Fund's securityholders of its decision.

For recurring conflict of interest matters, the independent review committee can provide the Manager with standing instructions. On an annual basis, the Manager must report to the independent review committee describing each instance that it acted in reliance on a standing instruction.

In accordance with Regulation 81-107, the RGP Investments Funds' independent review committee assesses, at least annually, the adequacy and effectiveness of the following:

- RGP Investments' policies and procedures regarding conflict-of-interest matters;
- any standing instructions it has given to RGP Investments relating to conflict-of-interest matters related to the Funds;
- compliance by RGP Investments and the Funds with any conditions imposed by the Independent Review Committee in a recommendation or approval; and
- any subcommittee to which the independent review committee has delegated any of its functions.

In addition, the independent review committee review and assess, at least annually, the independence and compensation of its members, as well as its effectiveness as a committee and the contribution and effectiveness of individual members.

The members of the independent review committee of the Funds are Michel Desjardins, François Vaillancourt and Gilles Lemieux. The members of the independent review committee have the following experience in the areas of financial institution regulation, investment fund management and oversight, accounting and general corporate experience.

Name	Experience	
Michel Desjardins	Mr. Desjardins has worked, as an actuary, in senior executive positions for insurance companies, among them: vice-president, strategic planning - Laurentian Life and Laurentian Group (1987-1993); vice-president, marketing - Cartier Partners Insurance Agency (2001-2005); vice-president, national accounts - Empire Life (2005-2008) and vice-president, assurance - Promutual Group (2010-2013). He also worked as a consultant for multiple financial institutions. M. Desjardins is the Chair of the Independent Review Committee.	
François Vaillancourt	Mr. Vaillancourt worked as analyst at the <i>Autorité des march financiers</i> from January 2017 until his retirement in April 202 From 1999 to 2016, he worked as Principal Manager and Ch Compliance Officer at Desjardins Financial Security.	
Gilles Lemieux	Mr. Lemieux was Manager, financial information and information management, independent network at Desjardins Insurance fror 2010 to 2016 and Manager, financial information, independer network at Desjardins Financial Security from 2006 to 2009. From 2001 to 2005, he was Head of Administration at Optiassurancinc. and Vice-president, Finance at Optifund Investments Inc.	

The members of the independent review committee are not employees, directors or officers of the Manager or its affiliates or associates.

The Chair of the Independent Review Committee receives an annual fee of \$18,000. The other members each receive an annual fee of \$15,000. The fees and expenses will be allocated among the Funds in a manner that the independent review committee considers fair and reasonable to the Funds.

The independent review committee will prepare, at least annually, a report of its activities which is available to securityholders on the Fund's designated website at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en/ or upon request and at no cost by email to RGP Investment at info@rgpinv.com.

Affiliated Entities

The Manager is also the portfolio adviser of the Funds. The fees paid by the Funds to the Manager are disclosed in the annual audited financial statements of the Funds.

The amount of the fees paid by the Funds to each affiliated entity is provided in the audited financial statements of the Funds.

The following persons are directors or executive officers of the Manager:

Name	Position Held with the Manager	
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin, Québec	Director, President, and Chief Executive Officer	
Christian Richard, Québec	Chief Investment Officer and Portfolio Manager	
Thierry Dumas, Québec	Chief Financial Officer	
Emmanuelle-Salambo Deguara, Québec	Vice President, Legal Affairs	
Simon Destrempes, Québec	Vice President, Funds Operations and Chief Compliance Officer	
Serge Gaumond, Trois-Rivières	Director	

Policies and Practices

The Manager has established appropriate policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines to ensure the proper management of the Fund, such as policies regarding conflict-of-interest, illiquid assets, uses of derivatives, borrowing and short selling, cash shortage of the Funds and proxy voting The Manager's personnel responsible for compliance, together with management of the Manager, ensure that these policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines are communicated to all relevant persons and are updated as necessary (including the systems referred to above) to reflect changing circumstances. The Manager also monitors the application all such policies, procedures, practices, and guidelines to ensure their continuing effectiveness. Compliance with investment practises and investment restrictions mandated by securities legislation is monitored by the Manager on a regular basis. The investment practises and restrictions for the Fund as well as the guidelines for securities lending, repurchase or reverse repurchase transactions are described under the heading "What is a Mutual Fund and What are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund? – Investment Restrictions".

Conflict-of-Interest Policy

The Manager has also developed a Conflict-of-Interest Policy, which is designed to prevent potential, perceived or actual conflicts between the interests of the Manager and its staff and the interests of clients and the Fund. For more information, see "Responsibility for the Funds Administration – Independent Review Committee and Fund Governance".

Illiquid Assets Policy

The Manager has a fiduciary duty to ensure that the use of illiquid assets within a Fund is conducted in a prudent manner that meets our standards of diligence and all applicable regulation. The purpose of the illiquid assets policy is to set out the guidelines to be followed by the Manager and the sub-managers of the Funds when investing the asset of a Fund in illiquid assets.

Derivatives Policy

The Funds and the underlying mutual funds or exchange-traded funds ("ETF") held by the Funds may use derivatives. See "What is a Mutual Fund and What are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund? – Risk Factors – Derivatives Risk".

The Manager has adopted a policy regarding the use of derivatives, which established practices governing their use in the management of the Funds, and the applicable risk management procedures. This policy describes the practices and guidelines to be followed by the portfolio managers when they use derivatives in the management of a Fund's assets.

The investment committee of the Funds is responsible for reviewing the methods and procedures relating to the use of derivatives at least once a year, and validating quarterly the data produced by the Chief Investment Officer to ensure compliance with the permitted types of use and authorized limits.

The RGP Alternative Income Portfolio may employ derivative instruments, up to the aggregate exposure limit for cash borrowing, short selling and use of derivatives of 300% of its net asset value. If the aggregate gross exposure to cash borrowing, short selling and use of derivatives of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio exceeds 300% of the net asset value of the Fund, it must, as soon as reasonably practicable commercially possible, takes all necessary measures to reduce the overall gross exposure to a maximum of 300% of the net asset value of the Fund.

Hedging does not involve the use of leverage, and as a result, the Funds are not limited in the amount of hedging they can engage in, provided it is consistent with the Fund's investment objective.

The risk management process for derivatives is integrated into the overall risk management performed by the Manager on an ongoing basis.

The Manager maintains a governance process with respect to the direct and indirect use of derivatives. In order to do so, the portfolio managers of the relevant Funds are responsible for validating the portfolio positions they hold directly or indirectly to ensure compliance with the permitted types of uses and authorized limits.

The Chef Investment Officer is responsible for ensuring that derivatives are used in accordance with the policy, reporting quarterly to the investment committee and reporting annually the Board of Directors. Each quarter, the investment committee validates the data produced by the Chief Investment Officer on the use of derivatives to ensure compliance with the types of uses and limits established in the policy.

The Funds' compliance department will periodically monitor, and at least annually, the use of derivatives in accordance with its compliance monitoring program and report the results, if any.

Cash Borrowing and Short Selling Policy

The Manager has a fiduciary duty to ensure that the use of cash borrowing (including short selling) within a Fund is conducted in a prudent manner that meets our standards of diligence. The Manager has adopted a policy to regulate the use of cash borrowing and short selling, which established the practices that govern their use in the management of the Funds, as well as the applicable risk management procedures.

The Manager uses an opportunistic approach to sell short individual securities as well as index options and futures in an attempt to reduce risk and/or increase the Funds' return. The Manager has developed written policies and procedures relating to short selling (including objectives, goals, and risk management procedures). A short sale of securities is the sale of securities not owned by the Funds. To make a short sale, the Funds borrow securities from a third party in order to deliver them to the buyer. The Funds return the borrowed securities to the lender by purchasing the securities in the open market. Generally, a short seller must pledge other securities or cash as collateral for the short position. The collateral may be increased or decreased as the market value of the borrowed securities changes. The Funds will be required to pay brokerage fees to execute short sales and may be required to pay a premium to the lender of the securities, which will increase the cost of the securities sold. Generally, until the borrowed securities are replaced, the Funds will be required to pay the lender an amount equal to all dividends and interest earned on the securities during the term of the loan. Securities are sold short for a variety of reasons, depending on the nature of the securities, including:

- (i) temporary overvaluation caused by short-term market euphoria for a sector;
- (ii) a deficient business model;
- (iii) disappointing results;
- (iv) questionable accounting practices;
- (v) a deterioration of the fundamental data;
- (vi) the weakness of managers unable to adapt to changes in regulations or the competitive environment;
- (vii) an actual or anticipated change in the credit rating of the issuer or the issue, and
- (viii) an actual or anticipated change in the interest rate environment.

Technical analysis will also be used to assist in the decision-making process. The Manager believes that by opportunistically trading securities that experience one or more of these circumstances, it should be able to identify candidates for profitable short sales in most market environments.

The Funds, other than the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, may enter into short sales, subject to certain limitations and conditions, including the following:

- (i) the security is sold for cash;
- (ii) the security is not one of the following:
 - ¬ a security that the Fund cannot acquire under securities laws at the time of the short sale;
 - ¬ an illiquid asset:
 - \neg a security of a Fund that is not an index participation unit.
- (iii) at the time of the short sale, the following conditions are met:
 - the Fund has borrowed or arranged to borrow from a lending agent the security to be sold short;
 - \neg the market value of the securities of the issuer of the securities sold short by the mutual fund does not exceed 5% of the net asset value of the mutual fund; and
 - the market value of the securities sold short by the Fund does not exceed 20% of the net asset value of the fund.

The Fund that sells securities short must have cash cover that, together with portfolio assets deposited with lending agents as collateral in respect of short sales of securities by the investment fund, is in an amount at least equal to 150% of the market value of the securities sold by the investment fund short on a daily marked-to-market basis.

The Fund shall not use cash from a short sale to take long positions in securities other than those eligible for cash cover.

The RGP Alternative Income Portfolio may enter into short sales, subject to certain limitations and conditions, including:

- (i) the aggregate market value of all securities sold short by the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio will not exceed 50% of the total net assets of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio;
- (ii) the aggregate market value of all securities of any one issuer sold short by the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio will not exceed 10% of the total net assets of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio;
- (iii) the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio will not deposit any collateral with a dealer in Canada unless the dealer is registered in a jurisdiction in Canada and is a member of Investment Industry Regulatory Organization of Canada (IIROC); and
- (iv) the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio will not deposit collateral with a dealer outside of Canada unless the dealer
 - is not a member of an exchange that requires the dealer to be audited by the regulatory authorities; and
 - ¬ have a net worth in excess of \$50 million.

The Chef Investment Officer reviews the Funds' short selling transactions as part of his ongoing review of the Funds' activities, reports quarterly to an internal investment committee of the Manager, whose role is to oversee the investment activities of the Funds and reports annually to the Board of Directors of the Manager. There is no limit or control on the Funds' short selling transactions other than those provided by *Regulation 81-102 respecting Investment Funds* ("*Regulation 81-102*"), and we do not use procedures or simulations to measure the risks associated with the investment portfolios of the Funds, the underlying mutual funds or the ETFs under stress conditions.

Use of Leverage

In accordance to the derivatives policy and the cash borrowing and short selling policy, the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio may employ leverage through the use of derivatives, up to an aggregate of 300% of its net asset value, to borrow cash up to 50% of its net asset value for investment purposes, and to sell securities short up to 50% of its net asset value (the combined level of cash borrowing and short selling is limited to 50% in aggregate).

Hedging does not involve the use of leverage, and as a result, the Funds other than the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio are not limited in the amount of hedging they can engage in, provided it is consistent with the Fund's investment objective.

Risk Management

The Manager has adopted and maintains written policies and procedures that set out the applicable risk management procedures. Among other things, the Manager has adopted a procedure for managing the risk of cash shortages in the Funds, which has for objectives (i) to identify how the cash balance threshold to be maintained for each of the Funds are established and reviewed, (ii) to detail the application of actions that must be taken when a Fund's cash balance falls below any of the defined threshold, (iii) to determine the threshold, in dollars, for each of the Funds, and (iv) to formalize the process and controls to be put in place.

We use several risk management methods, including the following:

- Valuation of securities at market value;
- Fair value accounting
- Disclosure of actual market and currency exposures:
- Daily cash balance reconciliation;
- Monthly reconciliation of cash and securities positions.

Securities Lending, Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Agreements

To increase returns, the Funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements consistent with its investment objectives and in accordance with the applicable legislation. In a securities lending transaction, a mutual fund will lend securities it holds in its portfolio to a borrower for a fee. In a repurchase agreement, a mutual fund sells securities it holds in its portfolio at one price and agrees to buy them back later from the same party with the expectation of a profit. In a reverse repurchase agreement, a mutual fund buys securities for cash at one price and agrees to sell them back to the same party with the expectation of a profit.

The Custodian acts as agent of the Funds pursuant to the Securities Lending Agreement entered on behalf of the Funds. The Custodian Agreement, together with the policies and procedures of the Custodian, provides that securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements will be entered into in accordance with the applicable legislation and the following terms and conditions:

- collateral of at least 102% of the value of the securities and complies with the requirements of the Canadian Securities Administrators ("CSA") must be provided;
- no more than of 50% of the Funds' assets may be invested in such transactions;
- the value of the securities and collateral is monitored daily;
- transactions are subject to collateral requirements, limits on transaction size and a list of approved third parties based on factors such as creditworthiness;
- > securities lending may be terminated at any time and repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements must be completed within 30 days.

Any changes to the above limits must be approved by the Manager. The Custodian will provide the Manager and the trustee with regular, comprehensive, and timely reports that summarize the transactions involving securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements. The Manager annually reviews the Custodian Agreement, the Custodian's policies and procedures and the Custodian's reports to ensure that they continue to be appropriate and in compliance with applicable legislation.

We do not use procedures or simulations to assess the risks associated with the Funds' investment portfolios under stress conditions.

Each securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase agreement must qualify as a securities lending arrangement under section 260 of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) (the "*Tax Act*").

Policies and Procedures for Proxy Voting

As Manager of the Funds, RGP Investments has responsibility for the investment management of the Funds, including the exercise of voting right of securities held by the Funds. The Manager has established proxy voting policies, procedures, and guidelines (the "*Proxy Voting Policy*") for securities held by the Funds that carry voting rights. The Proxy Voting Policy helps the Manager in determining whether and how to vote on any matter for which the Funds receive proxy materials. RGP Investments considers ESG issues to be important factors in the creation of long-term stock market value and believes that investment decisions must incorporate these issues due to the significant benefits they can have on securityholders' interest.

The Proxy Voting Policy reflects the Manager's responsibility, through its agents, to protect the long-term interests of securityholders by exercising the voting rights attached to the securities held in their portfolio, in accordance with the ethical and deontological standards set for therein.

The Proxy Voting Policy is based primarily on the three (3) objectives described below:

Long-Term Profitability

The objective of exercising voting rights related to securities held by the Funds is to improve the management of companies, with an outlook on long-term profitability. This objective is different from an objective of short-term profitability, given rise to management practices that seeks a temporary increase of value of the securities that could compromise a company's long-term sustainability.

Accountability

The members of a company's board of directors are accountable to the shareholders and management is accountable to the board of directors. Therefore, the rules and practices of companies must promote this accountability.

Transparency

Information on companies must be accessible to allow a sound assessment of their situation. Furthermore, companies must make use of good audit practices.

The Proxy Voting Policy covers several subjects on which the Funds can be called upon to exercise proxy voting rights. It cannot, however, be exhaustive or foresee all possible situations. Generally, the Proxy Voting Policy provides, among others, that unless an issuer's particular situation justifies other actions:

- a) on the election of directors, RGP Investments will vote for proposals calling for directors to be elected individually and including more nominees than positions to be filled. RGP Investments will vote against, or withhold its vote if voting "against" is not an option, the election of directors if the proposal is in the form of a slate ballot;
- b) on the election of auditors, if there is no "against" voting option, RGP Investments will withhold its vote from the proposed auditor if, among others, there is no disclosure of a breakdown of the fees paid during the past year, more than one-quarter (25%) of the accounting firm's fees are not audit-related, if the fees paid to the accounting firm represent more than 10% of its annual income, there was a change in auditor in the past year due to a disagreement between the auditor and the issuer, the firm's reputation casts doubt on its ability to audit the issuer's financial statements, the audit partner is not rotated periodically or if the duration of the relationship between the auditor and the issuer is judged to be too long, thus compromising the accounting firm's independence; and
- c) on matters relating to executive compensation matters, RGP Investments may withhold votes from members of the board's compensation committee or vote against them if the issuer adopts poor compensation practices. RGP Investments will vote for executive and director compensation if it is deemed to be reasonable and if clear, specific details are provided. RGP Investments will also vote for proposals calling for the clawback of bonus pay to executives and directors in the event of a material restatement of the issuer's financial reports or if they are accused of misconduct. In addition, RGP Investments will vote for proposals to base executive compensation partly on the issuer's environmental, social and governance performance. The Proxy Voting Policy will oppose all stock option plans and will favour compensation in the form of share allotments that cannot be sold as long as the executive remains in his or her position.

Other matters, including those business matters specific to the issuer or those raised by shareholders of the issuer, are addressed on a case-by-case basis with a focus on the long-term interests of securityholders of the Funds.

This Proxy Voting Policy applies to voting rights related to Canadian and international corporations. The instructions provided in the Proxy Voting Policy deal with issues that occur in other countries, as well as issues that take place in Canada. However, the exercise of voting rights related to securities of foreign issuers may be limited by certain factors.

The enforcement of the instructions must be done in light of the special circumstances surrounding every vote. It may be necessary to deviate from these instructions, so long as it serves the fundamental long-term interest of securityholders of the Fund. Above all, RGP Investments will always vote based on the fundamental long-term interests of the securityholders of the Fund.

In addition, RGP Investments has retained Groupe Investissement Responsable Inc. ("GIR") to assist with the exercise of the voting rights attached to securities held in the Funds' portfolios. GIR receives all proxy materials and formulates voting recommendations in accordance with the Proxy Voting Policy. The voting recommendations are conveyed to the Fund' manager, which analyzes the voting recommendation having regard to the Proxy Voting Policy and the issuer's particular situation and which makes the final voting decision. This decision is then conveyed to the issuer via GIR. GIR provides the manager with records of all votes.

Securityholders can obtain the Proxy Voting Policy on request, at no charge, by calling 1 (888) 929-7337 or by writing to the Manager.

The proxy voting record of a Fund for the most recent period ended June 30 of each year is available free of charge to any securityholder of the Fund upon request at any time after August 31 of that year. The Manager publishes its proxy voting record (which states how it has exercised voting rights attaching to securities held by the Fund, among other securities) on the RGP Investments website at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en.

If there is a potential conflict of interest in proxy voting, the Proxy Voting Policy provides that the matter will be reviewed by the Independent Review Committee, which will advise the Manager.

Closing of a Fund

The Manager may decide to close a Fund or certain classes of units or of shares of a Fund in order to continually improve its product offering to meet the needs of investors and to adapt it to the financial market environment.

In the event of a closure, securityholders of the Fund concerned will be notified and the costs and expenses associated with the transaction will be borne by the Manager.

Remuneration of Directors, Officers and Trustee

The Trust Funds do not have any officer and director. The Corporate Fund pay no compensation to the directors and officers of the Corporation, and do not reimburse any of their fees or expenses.

For details about the remuneration of the members of the independent review committee, refer to subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration – Independent Review Committee". These fees are allocated amongst the RGP Investments Funds in a manner that is fair and reasonable.

Material Contracts

The only material contracts to date entered into by the Funds are the following:

- the Articles of Incorporation of the Corporation dated January 3, 2014 (the "Article of Incorporation"),
 as referred to in subheading "Name, Formation and History of the Funds";
- the Declaration of Trust dated January 6, 2014, as supplemented from time to time and as referred
 to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Directors, Executive Officers and
 Trustees":
- the Trust Funds Management Agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration – Management Agreements";
- the Corporate Fund Management Agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration – Management Agreements";
- the Custodian Agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Custodian";
- the Valuation and Recordkeeping Services Agreement dated January 6, 2014, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Registrar";
- the Securities Lending Agreement dated October 6, 2018, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Security Lending Agent";
- the Addenda Sub-Management Agreement dated March 10, 2021, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Sub-managers";
- the Optimum Sub-Management Agreement dated March 10, 2021, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Sub-managers"; and
- the Fiera Sub-Management Agreement, effective as of May 17, 2023, as amended from time to time and as referred to in subheading "Responsibility for Funds Administration Sub-managers".

Copies of these agreements may be inspected during ordinary business hours at the principal office of the Manager at 1305 Lebourgneuf Boulevard, suite 550, Québec, Québec, G2K 2E4. Some of the abovementioned documents are also available on the website www.sedarplus.ca.

Legal Proceedings

The Manager is not aware of any material litigation outstanding, threatened or pending by or against the Funds, the Corporation or the Manager.

Administrative Proceedings

On April 28, 2022, following an agreement entered into between the parties, the *Autorité des marchés financiers* imposed an administrative penalty of \$20,000 to RGP Investments. The settlement results from the denunciation, made by RGP Investments, of two breaches regarding the company's activities, namely:

- an error in the presentation of the management expense ratio included in the offering and continuous disclosure documents of five of its funds, from 2014 to 2019; and
- errors in the description of the investment objectives appearing in the fund facts for the units of three funds affected in the context of the first breach, from April 2020 to March 2021.

Designated Website

A mutual fund is required to post certain regulatory disclosure documents on a designated website. The designated website of the Funds this document pertains to can be found at the following location: www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en.

VALUATION OF PORTFOLIO SECURITIES

The value of any security or property held by a Fund or any of its liabilities will be determined in the following way:

- a) The value of any cash on hand, on deposit or on call, prepaid expenses, cash dividends declared and interest accrued and not yet received shall be deemed to be the face amount thereof, unless the Custodian determines that any such deposit or call loan is not worth the face amount thereof, in which event the value thereof shall be deemed to be such value as the Custodian determines to be the reasonable value thereof.
- b) The value of any bonds, debentures and other debt obligations shall be equal to the average of the bid and ask prices on a Valuation Date at such times as the Custodian, in its discretion, deems appropriate. Short-term investments, including notes and money market instruments, shall be valued at cost plus accrued interest.
- c) The value of any security, index futures or index options thereon that are listed on any recognized exchange shall be determined by the closing sale price at the Valuation Date or, if there is no closing sale price, the average between the closing bid and the closing ask price on the day on which the net asset value per security of a Fund is determined, all as reported by any report in common use or authorized as official by a recognized stock exchange. If such stock exchange is not open for trading on that date, the price used is that of the last previous date on which such stock exchange was open for trading.
- d) The value of any security or other asset for which a market quotation is not readily available shall be its fair market value as determined by the Custodian.
- e) The value of any security whose resale is restricted or limited shall be the lesser of the value thereof based on reported quotations in common use and that percentage of the market value of securities of the same class, the trading of which is not restricted or limited by reason of any representation, undertaking or agreement or by law, equal to the percentage that a Fund acquisition cost was of the market value of such securities at the time of acquisition, provided that a gradual taking into account of the actual value of the securities may be made where the date on which the restriction will be lifted is known.

- f) Purchased or written clearing corporation options, options on futures, over-the-counter options, debt-like securities and listed warrants shall be valued at the current market value thereof.
- g) Where a covered clearing corporation option, option on futures or over-the-counter option is written, the premium received by a Fund shall be reflected as a deferred credit, which shall be valued at an amount equal to the current market value of the clearing corporation option, option on futures or over-the-counter option that would have the effect of closing the position. Any difference resulting from revaluation of such options shall be treated as an unrealized gain or loss on investment. The deferred credit shall be deducted from the net asset value of a Fund securities, if any, that are the subject of a written clearing corporation option, or an over-the-counter option, shall be valued at their then current market value.
- h) The value of a futures contract, or a forward contract, shall be the gain or loss with respect thereto that would be realized if, at the Valuation Date, the position in the said contract was to be closed out, unless daily limits are in effect, in which case fair value shall be based on the current market value of the underlying interest.
- Margins paid or deposited in respect of future contracts and forward contracts shall be reflected as an account receivable, and margin consisting of assets other than cash shall be noted as held as margin.
- j) The funds valued in foreign currency and all liabilities and obligations payable by a Fund in a foreign currency shall be converted into Canadian funds at the rate of exchange obtained from the best source available to the Custodian or any of its affiliates.
- k) All expenses or liabilities (including fees payable to the Manager) of a Fund shall be calculated on an accrual basis.

The value of any security or property of a Fund to which, in the opinion of the Custodian, the above valuation principles cannot be applied (whether because no price or yield equivalent quotations are available as above provided, or for any other reason) shall be the fair value thereof determined in such manner as the Custodian provides.

The net asset value per security of the Funds, for all purposes other than financial statements, is calculated according to the previously stated valuation criteria. Pursuant to *Regulation 81-106 respecting Investment Fund Continuous Disclosure*, the Funds are obliged to calculate net asset value per security for the purposes of financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards.

CALCULATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE

For all Funds, a valuation date is any day that the Toronto Stock Exchange is open for business (the "Valuation Date"). A Valuation Date ends at the earlier of 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time or the end of a trading day on the Toronto Stock Exchange. Any purchase, switch or redemption instruction received at or after the end of a Valuation Date will be processed on the next Valuation Date.

Where a Fund has more than one class of series of securities, the price of a unit of each class, in the case of a Trust Fund, or of a share of each series, in the case of the Corporate Fund, is determined by calculation of the class or series proportionate share of the value of the Fund's assets less class liabilities and its proportionate share of the common liabilities of the applicable Fund. This gives us the net asset value for the class or series, as the case may be. We then divide that amount by the total number of units outstanding in the class, in the case of the Trust Funds, or of shares of each series, in the case of the Corporate Fund, to obtain the net asset value per unit for such class or per share of each series, as the case may be. Each class or series will pay separately for any expense item that can be specifically attributed to that class or

series. An expense that relates solely to one class or series will be allocated only to that class. Common expenses will be allocated among the classes and the series in the manner determined to be most appropriate by the Manager according to the nature of the expense. As a result, a separate price will be calculated for each class of units or series of shares because the fees and operating expenses for each class or series are different. Expenses of each class, however, continue to be liabilities of the Fund as a whole. Accordingly, the investment performance, expenses or liabilities of one class or series may affect the value of the units or the shares of another class or series in the same Fund.

The net asset value per security of the Funds is referred to in this Simplified Prospectus as the net asset value per security per security.

We calculate the net asset value of the Fund in Canadian dollars.

We calculate the net asset value per security for each the Funds at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time on every Valuation Date. The prices are published daily in the mutual fund listings of most major newspapers in Canada. They are also shown on the Funds' website at www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en/.

The net asset value per security of a Fund can fluctuate.

PURCHASES, SWITCHES AND REDEMPTIONS

General

When you purchase units of a Trust Fund, you are actually purchasing units of a specific class of the Trust Fund. When you purchase shares of the Corporate Fund, you are actually purchasing shares of a specific series of the Corporate Fund.

You are buying securities of a mutual fund, you have a choice of purchase options that require you to pay different fees and that will affect the amount of compensation paid to your dealer. See headings "Fees and Expenses" and "Dealer Compensation".

The securities of the Funds are offered for sale on a continuous basis. Orders can be placed through dealers qualified in the province of purchase, provided that the order is received by the dealer no later than 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the Valuation Date. The Manager does not accept any purchase orders that come directly from investors. Please note that your dealer may put in place earlier cut-off times for receiving orders so that it can transmit the orders to the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper by 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time. Your dealer may charge you a fee for its services. Dealers are retained by you and are not agents of the Funds or of the Manager.

Purchasing Securities of the Fund

To invest in a Fund, you purchase units, in the case of the Trust Funds, or shares, in the case of the Corporate Fund, or fractions of units or shares, of the Fund from your dealer. The price depends on the net asset value per security of the Fund at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time, which is calculated as stated under subheading "Valuation of Portfolio Securities – Valuation of Portfolio Securities". The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will process your purchase order the same day it receives your instructions if it is properly notified before 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time on a Valuation Date. If the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper receive proper instructions at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time or later, it will process your purchase on the next Valuation Date. When you submit money with a purchase order, any interest the money earns before it is invested in a Fund is credited to the Fund, not to you. The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper does not issue certificates when you purchase securities of a Fund. For more information on the minimum initial investments required, see subheading "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions – Minimum Subscription".

The subscription must be paid no later than two (2) business days after the relevant Valuation Date to the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper, indicating the proper identity of the subscriber(s) and the Fund in which securities are being subscribed to must be stated. However, if a Fund does not receive payment in full on or before the second business day after the Valuation Date applicable to the purchase order or if a cheque is returned because you do not have sufficient money in your bank account:

- The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will redeem the securities that you bought before 4:00 p.m. on the third business day after the Valuation Date applicable to the purchase order or on the date the Fund in which the securities are invested knows the payment will not be honoured;
- If the redemption price is higher than the original purchase price, the Fund in which the securities are invested will keep the difference; and
- If the redemption price is lower than the original purchase price, your Dealer will pay the difference and then collect that amount, plus any costs or interest, directly from you or will debit your bank account.

Your dealer may charge you a fee for its services. Dealers are retained by you and are not agents of the Funds or the Manager. The Manager confirms that it does not have any affiliation with any dealer in Canada.

In the arrangements it makes with an investor, a dealer may provide that the investor will compensate it in respect of any loss incurred by the dealer as a result of failure to settle a subscription for securities of a Fund caused by the investor.

You have to pay for securities of the Funds in Canadian dollars.

Switching Securities of the Fund

Before proceeding with any switch, it is important that you discuss the proposed switch with your dealer as well as your tax advisor so that you are fully aware of all the implications of making the switch.

You may switch the securities of the Funds for securities of another mutual fund managed by RGP Investment. In that case, you sell the securities of the Funds you own at their net asset value per security and then you buy securities of the other mutual fund to which you are switching, also at their net asset value per security. See subheading "Valuation of Portfolio Securities – Valuation of Portfolio Securities". You may want to switch if your investment objectives have changed. Before you make a switch, read about the investment objective, investment strategies and risk factors of the other mutual fund to which you are switching to make sure it meets your investment needs.

The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will process your switch the same day if it receives proper instructions before 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time and if it is a Valuation Date for the Fund you own and the other mutual fund to which you are switching. If the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper receive proper instructions at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time or later, it will process your switch on the next Valuation Date.

Please note that your broker may require orders to be received earlier in order to be transmitted to the to the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper by 4:00 p.m. Eastern time.

The redemption of securities to make a switch constitutes a disposition for tax purposes and consequently may result in your having to pay tax on any capital gain, unless such units are held in a registered plan, such as a RRSP or a RRIF (see heading "Income Tax").

Switches can only be done between securities if investors meet all applicable eligibility requirements. Securities cannot be switched during any period when redemptions have been suspended. Switches will be subject to the minimum investment requirements and minimum balances governing the Funds, classes and series, and to the agreements entered into by us with dealers. See heading "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions – Minimum Investment".

Redeeming Securities of the Fund

You can take your money out of the Fund by selling, or redeeming, units or fractions of securities of the Fund. The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will redeem your securities at the NAV per security of the Fund at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the Valuation Date you sell. Your dealer may, however, impose a sale fee, switch fee or redemption fee. You must negotiate such fees with your dealer. These fees, as applicable, are deducted from the amount of your investment and are paid to your dealer as a commission. The redemption of securities constitutes a disposition for tax purposes and consequently may result in you having to pay tax on any capital gain, unless such securities are held in a registered plan. The tax consequences of redemptions are discussed under heading "Income Tax".

The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will process your order to redeem the same day that it receives instructions from your dealer, if it is properly notified and sent any required documents in good order before 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time on a Valuation Date. If the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper receive proper instructions at 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time or later, it will process your order to sell on the next Valuation Date. The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will send you or your dealer your money from the redemption of your Fund on the next business day or on or before two business days after the Valuation Date used to process your sell order. Required documentation may include a written order to sell with your signature guaranteed by an acceptable guarantor. Your dealer will advise you of the documents required. Any interest earned on the proceeds of an order to redeem before you or your dealer receive the money will be credited to the Fund, not to your account. In the arrangements it makes with an investor, a dealer may provide that the investor will compensate it for any loss it incurs as a result of the investor's failure to fulfill the requirements of the RGP Investment Funds or of securities legislation in respect of redemption of securities of the Fund.

If the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper do not receive the required documentation in good order on or before ten business days after the Valuation Date, it will repurchase the securities for your account. If the cost of repurchasing the securities is less than the sales proceeds, the Fund will keep the difference. If the cost of repurchase is more than the sales proceeds, your dealer will pay the difference and any related costs.

You will receive Canadian dollars when you redeem securities of the Fund. The monies will be paid to you by cheque or deposited directly into a bank account at a financial institution in Canada.

Suspension of Redemption of Securities

Under extraordinary circumstances, your right to redeem securities of the Fund may be suspended:

- With the approval of the CSA;
- When normal trading is suspended on a stock, options, or futures exchange in Canada or outside Canada on which are traded securities that make up more than 50% of the value or underlying exposure of the total assets of the Fund, not including any liabilities of the Fund, if those securities are not traded on any other exchange that represents a reasonably practical alternative for the Fund.

During any period of suspension, no calculation of the NAV per security will be made, and the Fund will not be permitted to issue further securities or redeem or switch any securities previously issued.

The Manager may authorize the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper to redeem all securities of a securityholder if the Manager determines that: (i) the securityholder engages in short-term or excessive trading; (ii) the securityholder becomes a resident, for securities laws or tax purposes, of a foreign jurisdiction where such foreign residency may have negative legal, regulatory or tax effects on the Fund; (iii) the criteria for eligibility to hold securities, either specified in the relevant disclosure documents of the Fund or in respect of which notice has been given to securityholders, are not met; or (iv) it would be in the best interest of the Fund to do so. Securityholders will be responsible for all the tax consequences, costs, and losses, if any, associated with the redemption of securities in a Fund upon the exercise of the right to redeem by the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper.

Short-Term Trading

Mutual funds are typically long-term investments and accordingly, investors are advised not to engage in short-term trading. Such trading generates significant costs for a Fund, which can reduce returns, thereby affecting all securityholders. We therefore try to discourage excessive redeeming or switching by investors. Some investors may try to second-guess the ups and downs of the markets by short-term or excessive trading. This kind of trading can detract from a fund's return and the value of investments in a fund held by other investors because it can increase brokerage and other administrative costs and detract from the long-term investment decisions of the securities advisors.

Subject to satisfaction of any applicable regulatory requirements and satisfaction of any formality under, or amendments to, the Declaration of Trust, if you switch or redeem security of a Fund within 90 days of buying them, RGP Investments may have recourse to certain measures to detect and discourage frequent short-term trading in the Funds, including by:

- charging a short-term trading fee (the "Short-Term Trading Fee") of up to 2% of the proceeds of the redemption of the securities. Short-term Trading Fees are payable to the Fund and not to RGP Investments; and
- monitoring trading and refusing transactions.

If you do not pay this Short-Term Trading Fee in full immediately after it is due, you pledge securities of any Funds you may own as security for the outstanding fee and hereby give us a power of attorney, including the right to execute and deliver all necessary documents, in order to collect this fee by redeeming such other securities of any Funds that you may own without notice to you, and you shall be responsible for any tax consequences or other related costs. The Manager may in its sole discretion decide which securities are to be redeemed, and any such redemptions may be made without prior notice in such manner as we may decide is advisable.

The short-term trading fee does not apply to securities you receive from reinvested distributions.

The Funds do not have any written policies and procedures designed to monitor, detect and deter short-term or excessive trading. However, the Funds, directly or in coordination with the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper, applies procedures designed to monitor and detect short-term or excessive trading. The Short-term Trading Fee is applied by the Funds to deter short-term or excessive trading. While the Manager seeks to monitor, identify and deter excessive or short-term transactions, we cannot ensure that such activities will be entirely eliminated.

Minimum Investment

Except for series T5 shares and series FT5 shares for which the minimum initial investment is \$5,000, the minimum initial investment in any of the Funds is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25 in any Fund. Any of such minimum investment amounts may be adjusted or waived at our complete discretion and without notice to the securityholders. Except for series T5 shares and series FT5 shares for which the minimum balance is \$3,500, the minimum balance, for each fund is \$500.

For class I units, the minimum initial investment and the minimum subsequent investments are determined by RGP Investments.

Your securities may be redeemed if you do not make and do not maintain the required minimum investment or balance. You will receive 30 days' notice before your securities are redeemed. The Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper will credit you for the net amount after deduction of all fees, expenses and taxes that you may owe for registered accounts (RRSPs, group RRSPs, RRIFs). You will receive a cheque by mail or the amount will be credited to you in the account of another Canadian financial institution.

OPTIONAL SERVICES

Preauthorized Payment Plan

This program allows the purchase of securities through automatic periodic deductions of a fixed dollar amount from your account with a financial institution. Simply sign a power of attorney form authorizing the Manager to withdraw, from your account with a bank or any other financial institution. The amount you wish to invest which shall not be less than \$25.

Deductions may be made weekly, every second week, monthly, bi-monthly, quarterly, semi-annually or annually on any weekday selected by you. You may change the dollar amount of your investment (subject to the \$25 minimum), the frequency of payment or discontinue the service altogether by giving 10 days' prior written notice to your advisor.

Systematic Withdrawal Plan

You can withdraw money weekly, every second week, monthly, bi-monthly, quarterly, semi-annually or annually from your Funds using our systematic withdrawal plan provided that you meet the minimum investment requirement of each class of securities. If the balance of the Funds held in your account falls below the minimum investment requirement for that class or series, we may ask you to increase your investment to the minimum investment requirement or to cancel your systematic withdrawal plan. Here's how the plan works:

- you must hold your Funds in a non-registered account;
- we will redeem enough securities to withdraw money from your account and make payments to you.

If you withdraw more than your Funds are earning, you will reduce your original investment and may use it up altogether.

Systematic Switch Program

The systematic switch program allows you to make automatic switches from one Fund managed by RGP Investments to another Fund managed by RGP Investments. They are essentially predetermined switched which allow you to systematically rebalance your portfolio. For example, an investment of \$100,000 in the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio could be divided into ten (10) monthly switches of \$10,000 into the GreenWise Growth Portfolio. The required minimum amount is set out under heading "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions – Minimum Investment".

FEES AND EXPENSES

Are There Any Costs?

A number of expenses may be involved in buying and owning securities of a mutual fund. First, there are costs paid directly by investors when they buy certain securities of a mutual fund. There are also expenses paid by the mutual fund itself. For example, there are management fees, brokerage commissions, audit and legal costs, and other operating expenses. Even though the mutual fund, and not the investor, pays these costs, they will reduce an investor's return.

What the Mutual Fund Pays

Mutual fund managers make their money by charging a management fee. Usually, this is a percentage of the net assets of the mutual fund and the managers collect it directly from the mutual fund itself, not from individual investors. The managers use the management fee to pay expenses like employee salaries, research costs and promotional expenses.

There are also a number of other expenses involved in running a mutual fund. For example, the manager of a mutual fund needs to value all of its investments every day and determine the appropriate price to process the day's orders to buy and redeem securities of a mutual fund.

There are also custody costs, legal fees, regulatory filing fees, auditing charges and taxes. Again, these costs are collected directly from the mutual fund, not from individual investors. These costs are called operating expenses.

When you add together the management fees and operating expenses, you get a mutual fund's total expenses. There are strict regulations for determining which expenses to include in the calculation. When you divide these total expenses (excluding portfolio transaction costs as well as applicable taxes) by the mutual fund's net asset value, you get the mutual fund's management expense ratio.

Securities regulation provides that the approval of the securityholders of the fund is required when the basis of calculation of a fee or expense that is charged to a fund or charged directly to the securityholders by the Funds or the Manager in connection with the holding of securities of a Fund, is changed in a way that could result in an increase in charges to the Funds or the securityholders. However, approval is not required when:

- > the Funds are at arm's length to the person or company charging the fees or expenses that have changed;
- ➤ the Simplified Prospectus of the Funds states that securityholders, although they do not have to approve the change, will be notified at least 60 days before the effective date of any change that could result in an increase in charges to the Funds; and
- > such notice is effectively sent 60 days before the effective date of the change.

The Funds will give such notice when there is a change in the basis of calculation of a fee or expense covered by these provisions.

Underlying Fund Management Fees

Certain fees and expenses are payable by the underlying funds in addition to the fees and expenses payable by the Funds. The Funds indirectly share in the management fees paid by the underlying funds for the management services, including investment management that the managers of the underlying funds provide. However, no management fees or incentive fees are payable by a Fund that, to a reasonable person, would duplicate a fee payable by the underlying funds of that Fund for the same service.

The Funds will not pay to the underlying fund any sales charges or redemption fees that, to a reasonable person, would duplicate a fee payable by an investor in the portfolio.

Fees and Expenses Payable by the Fund

This table lists the fees and expenses you may have to pay if you invest in a Fund. You may have to pay some of these fees and expenses directly. A Fund may have to pay some of these fees and expenses, which will therefore reduce the value of your investment in the Fund. Securityholders will be sent a written notice at least 60 days before the effective date of any change that could result in an increase in charges to a Fund.

Fees and Expenses Payable by the Funds

Management Fees

The management fees to be paid by the Funds to the Manager allow the Manager to assume the expenses of the portfolio advisor, fees for marketing or distributing the Funds and the administrative expenses of the Manager, the management fees payable, if applicable, to the portfolio sub-managers, as well as fees for oversight of advisory services provided by portfolio sub-managers to the Funds. The management fees are calculated and credited on a daily basis and paid on a monthly basis. Each Fund must pay the Goods and Services Tax ("GST") and the Québec Sales Tax ("QST") on the management fees it pays to RGP Investments.

The Manager is entitled to the following compensation for the services provided to the Funds.

	As a percentage (%) of net asset value (annual rates)	
RGP Global Sector Fund	Class A units	1.9%
	Class F units	0.9%
	Class I units*	N/A
	Class P units	0.0%
	Series A shares	1.9%
RGP Global Sector	Series F shares	0.9%
	Series P shares	0.0%
	Series T5 shares	1.9%
	Series FT5 shares	0.9%
SectorWise	Class A units	1.7%
Conservative Portfolio	Class F units	0.7%
	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.8%
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio	Class F units	0.8%
Balanceu Fontiono	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.9%
SectorWise Growth Portfolio	Class F units	0.9%
1 OITIONO	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.7%

GreenWise	Class F units	0.7%
Conservative Portfolio	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.8%
GreenWise Balanced	Class F units	0.8%
Portfolio	Class I units**	N/A
	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.9%
GreenWise Growth	Class F units	0.9%
Portfolio	Class I units***	N/A
	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	1.1%
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio	Class F units	0.6%
	Class I units****	N/A
	Class P units	0.0%
	Class A units	2.0%
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio	Class F units	1.0%
	Class I units*****	N/A
	Class P units	0.0%

*In the case of the class I units of the RGP Global Sector Fund, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees for that class. The negotiated management fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees charged for class F units of the RGP Global Sector Fund, that is 0.9%.

**In the case of the class I units of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees for that class. The negotiated management fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees charged for class F units of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, that is 0.8%.

***In the case of the class I units of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees for that class. The negotiated management fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees charged for class F units of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, that is 0.9%.

****In the case of the class I units of the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees for that class. The negotiated management fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees charged for class F units of the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio, that is 0.60%.

*****In the case of the class I units of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees for that class. The negotiated management fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees charged for class F units of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, that is 1.0%.

In some cases, we may reduce the management fees of a Fund for certain investors. Our decision to reduce our usual management fees depends on a number of factors, including the investment size, the account's expected level of activity and the securityholder's total investment with RGP Investments In the case of the Trust Fund, the Fund will distribute to you the amount of the reduction which will be reinvested in additional units of the same class of the Fund unless you tell us in writing that you want us to pay the amount of the reduction in the form of a management fee rebate directly to you.

In the case of the Corporate Fund, RGP Investments do so by paying the amount of the reduction in the form of a management fee rebate directly to the investor. This is a distribution of management fees, which return is financed by RGP Investments and not by the Fund. RGP Investments may reduce or increase the amount of distributions paid to certain securityholders from time to time. These returns or distributions have no tax impact on the Fund; in the case of the Corporate Fund, the amount of each return shall be included in the taxable income of the securityholder; in the case of the Trust Fund, any management fee distribution is paid out of net income or net realized capital gains first, then as a return of capital, and is taxed accordingly.

In order for the Funds to remain competitive, RGP Investments may waive, on a discretionary basis and without future commitment, a portion or all of the management fees payable to it by the Funds without having to notify the security holders.

Operating Expenses

RGP Investments will pay all operating expenses for each Fund (including for the services provided by RGP Investments), with the exception of the costs of the Funds (see below), in respect of each class or series, in exchange for fixed administrative costs (the "Administration Fees") that are paid by each Fund.

The fees and expenses assumed by RGP Investments in exchange for the Administration Fees include valuation and recordkeeping expenses and those related to the services of the transfer agent, including processing purchases and sales of the securities of the Funds and calculation of the price of the securities; legal fees, auditors' fees; Administrative fees and services of trustees; custodial fees; costs related to preparation and distribution of financial reports, simplified prospectuses and other communications with investors that RGP Investments is obliged to prepare to comply with applicable laws; and the other fees and expenses that are not otherwise included in the management and advisory fees and expenses.

The following costs of the Funds are not included in the operating expenses paid by RGP Investments:

- the fees and expenses of the independent review committee, which include compensation of the members of this committee in the form of an annual retainer as well as an allowance for attendance at each meeting and reimbursement of the eligible expenses of this committee members;
- taxes (including income tax, capital gains tax and Harmonized Sales Tax (HST) on fees and expenses incurred by the Funds);

- brokerage fees, safekeeping charges and other securities-related transaction costs;
- interest expenses;
- all new fees and expenses pertaining to external services that were not commonly applied in the Canadian mutual fund industry as of the following dates:

Fund	Date
RGP Global Sector Fund (Classes A and F Units)	January 6, 2014
RGP Global Sector Fund (Class P Units)	January 26, 2016
RGP Global Sector Fund (Class I Units)	May 10, 2024
RGP Global Sector Class (Series A, F, P, T5 and FT5 Shares)	January 6, 2014
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	October 19, 2018
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	October 19, 2018
SectorWise Growth Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	October 19, 2018
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	July 27, 2020
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	July 27, 2020
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio (Class I Units)	May 10, 2024
GreenWise Growth Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)	July 27, 2020
GreenWise Growth Portfolio (Class I Units)	May 10, 2024
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio	August 25, 2021
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio (Classes A and F Units)	August 25, 2022
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio (Classes I and P Units)	February 10, 2023

- fees and expenses related to compliance with new regulatory requirements, including, but not limited to, new fees and expenses introduced after dates set in the table above; and
- all other fees and expenses that are incurred by or on behalf of the Funds and that would not otherwise be included in the management and advisory fees and expenses.

Administration Fees are calculated according to a fixed percentage (recorded daily and payable monthly) of the net asset value of the Fund as follows:

	As a Percentage (%) of net asset value (annual rates)	
RGP Global Sector	Class A units	0.24%
	Class F units	0.24%
	Class I units*	N/A
	Class P units	0.24%
	Series A shares	0.24%
	Series F shares	0.24%
RGP Global Sector	Series P shares	0.24%
Class	Series T5 shares	0.24%
	Series FT5 shares	0.24%
SectorWise	Class A units	0.24%
Conservative	Class F units	0.24%
Portfolio	Class P units	0.24%
CastarWise Delenand	Class A units	0.24%
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio	Class F units	0.24%
Portiolio	Class P units	0.24%
Cootor/Mico Crouth	Class A units	0.24%
SectorWise Growth Portfolio	Class F units	0.24%
FOITIONO	Class P units	0.24%
GreenWise	Class A units	0.24%
Conservative	Class F units	0.24%
Portfolio	Class P units	0.24%
	Class A units	0.24%
GreenWise Balanced	Class F units	0.24%
Portfolio	Class I units**	N/A
	Class P units	0.24%
	Class A units	0.24%
GreenWise Growth	Class F units	0.24%
Portfolio	Class I units***	N/A
	Class P units	0.24%
	Class A units	0.19%
RGP Impact Fixed	Class F units	0.19%
Income Portfolio	Class I units****	N/A
	Class P units	0.19%
	Class A units	0.24%
RGP Alternative	Class F units	0.24%
Income Portfolio	Class I units****	N/A
	Class P units	0.24%

^{*}In the case of the class I units of the RGP Global Sector Fund, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments the Administration Fees for that

class. The negotiated Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the Administration Fees charged for class F units of the RGP Global Sector Fund, that is 0.24%.

**In the case of the class I units of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments the Administration Fees for that class. The negotiated Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the Administration Fees charged for class F units of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, that is 0.24%.

***In the case of the class I units of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments the Administration Fees for that class. The negotiated Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the Administration Fees charged for class F units of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, that is 0.24%.

****In the case of the class I units of the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments the Administration Fees for that class. The negotiated Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the Administration Fees charged for class F units of the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio, that is 0.19%.

*****In the case of the class I units of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments the Administration Fees for that class. The negotiated Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the Administration Fees charged for class F units of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, that is 0.24%.

Administration Fees are payable by the Funds in addition to management fees. The Administration Fees to be paid by the Funds may, for a given period, be greater or less than the fees and expenses incurred by RGP Investments for the provision of such administrative services. In the event of a substantial variation in the assets of a Fund or operating expenses, the Administration Fees may be adjusted upward or downward. In the case of an increase of the Administration Fees, the approval of the securityholders would be required.

Each Fund is required to pay the GST and the QST on the Administration Fees that it pays to RGP Investments.

The Funds assume the costs related to compliance with Regulation 81-107, which may include annual compensation, attendance allowance, reimbursement of fees and expenses of the members of the independent review committee and other expenses pertaining to the activities of the independent review committee.

The Chair of the Independent Review Committee receives an annual fee of \$18,000. The other members each receive an annual fee of \$15,000. All fees and expenses of the Independent Review Committee are borne by all the Funds for which the Independent Review Committee acts as independent review committee, which they share proportionately (based on relative net asset values), which is considered by the independent review committee to be fair and reasonable.

In order for the Funds to remain competitive, RGP Investments may, at its discretion and without future commitment, assume some or all of the expenses of the Funds that are not included in the operating expenses paid by RGP Investments, including the expenses of the independent review committee without notice to securityholders. There is no assurance that this will occur in the future.

Other

The Funds invest a significant portion of their assets in underlying funds or ETF. There are fees and expenses payable by the underlying funds and ETF in addition to the fees and expenses payable by the Funds, which may vary from one mutual fund to another. No management fees or incentive fees are payable by the Funds

that, to a reasonable person, would duplicate a fee payable by the underlying funds or ETF for the same services.

Fees Payable by You

This table lists the fees and expenses you may have to pay directly if you invest in a Fund.

Fees and Expenses Payable by You				
Sales Charges	For class A units, series A shares and series T5 shares: Under the front-			
(you pay when you buy your units or shares)	end sales option, your dealer may apply a sales charge of up to 5% of the purchase price of the units or shares. In such a case, the sales charge is generally deducted by your dealer before your money is invested. You must negotiate this charge with your dealer. Such charges are not paid to RGP Investments. For class I, F and P units, series F, P and FT5 shares: There are no sales charges for purchases.			
Switch Fees	For class A units: Your dealer may charge a fee of up to 2% of the value of your securities for its services. You must negotiate this charge with your dealer. Such fees are not paid to RGP Investments. For class I, F and P units: There are no charges if you switch or transfer your securities.			
Redemption Fees (you pay when you sell your units or shares)	For class A units, series A shares and series T5 shares: Your dealer may charge a fee of up to 2% of the value of your securities for its services. You must negotiate this charge with your dealer. Such fees are not paid to RGP Investments.			
	For class I, F and P units and series F, P and FT5: There are no charges if you switch or transfer your securities.			
Short-Term Trading Fee	If you redeem or switch securities of any Fund within 90 days of buying them, RGP Investments may charge you a Short-term Trading Fee of up to 2% of the proceeds of the redemption of the securities.			
	The purpose of these fees is to protect securityholders by discouraging investors from repeatedly purchasing and redeeming securities. We may impose fees or waive them in other appropriate cases, at our discretion. To determine whether fees apply, the securities redeemed first will be those that have been held the longest. To determine whether a short-term trade is inappropriate, we take various factors into account, including:			
	legitimate changes in the situation or the investment intentions of the investor;			
	financial contingencies;			
	the nature of the Fund; and			
	the previous trading habits of the investor.			
	Short-Term Trading Fees are paid to the Fund. These fees are deducted from the amount of the securities that you redeem or switch or are charged to your account and are paid to the Fund. More information is provided under the heading "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions – Short-Term Trading".			
Registered Tax Fees	Fees may be payable to your dealer if you transfer an investment within a registered plan to another financial institution. None of these fees are paid to RGP Investments.			

Professional Services Fees

For class F units and series F and FT5 shares only. Investors must enter into an agreement with their dealer who identifies the Professional Services Fees for their fee-based account or wrap program. This fee covers ongoing professional services related to your account, such as determining and maintaining your investment objectives, risk tolerance, time horizon and expected returns. Your representative may also offer other services for which he or she is uniquely qualified. The Professional Services Fees are determined between you and your representative and are payable to your dealer. They are generally based on the market value of the assets you have with your dealer. See "Dealer Compensation" for details. You should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax treatment of this fee.

For class P units and series P shares only. Class P units and series P shares are mainly offered to investors that have a managed account with RGP Investments. In those situations, RGP Investments charge Professional Services Fees in its capacity as portfolio manager to investors that have a managed account with us (as such term is defined in Regulation 31-103 - Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrants Obligations (the "Regulation 31-103")). This fee is determined between you and RGP Investments and is based on the total market value of the assets in your managed account, including those units and shares. This fee covers ongoing professional services related to your managed account, such as determining and maintaining your investment objectives, risk tolerance, time horizon and expected returns. RGP Investments may also offer other services for which it is uniquely qualified. Class P units and series P shares may, and in a limited number of circumstances preapproved by the Manager, be offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with an authorized representative's firm, only when these units have been previously acquired through managed account with us. In this case, the investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer must enter into an agreement with their dealer who identifies the negotiated fee payable (the "Professional Services Fees") for their fee-based account or wrap program. This fee covers ongoing professional services related to your account, such as determining and maintaining your investment objectives, risk tolerance, time horizon and expected returns. Your representative may also offer other services for which he or she is uniquely qualified. The Professional Services Fees are determined between you and your representative and are payable to your dealer. They are generally based on the market value of the assets you have with your dealer.

You should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax treatment of this fee. The Professional Services Fees are in addition to the management fee payable by the Funds.

See "Dealer Compensation" for details.

Class I Units Fees (RGP Global Sector Fund, GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, GreenWise Growth Portfolio, RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio and RGP Alternative Income Portfolio)	For class I units of the RGP Global Sector Fund, the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, the GreenWise Growth Portfolio, the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio and the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio, each investor negotiates and pays directly to RGP Investments management fees and Administration Fees for that class. The negotiated management fees and Administration Fees paid directly to RGP Investments on class I units shall not exceed the management fees and Administration Fees charged for class F units of each of these funds.
Regular Investment Plan	There are no charges for this service.
Systematic Withdrawal Plan	There are no charges for this service.
Systematic Switch Program	There are no charges for this service.
Incomplete Transaction	You may have to cover losses if you fail to meet the requirements to complete a purchase or sale as outlined in "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions".
Additional Services	Your dealer may charge a fee for additional services. Certain of these fees are negotiable while others may not be. Such fees are not paid to RGP Investments. For example, a fee may be charged to you for each cash distribution you request by cheque (such fee being generally not negotiable). You may also have to pay transaction fees if you own an account with a discount broker.
Other Fees and Expenses	You may have to reimburse your dealer if it suffers a loss as a result of having to redeem your securities for insufficient payment or if you do not provide the required documents within the specified time limit. See "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions".

DEALER COMPENSATION

Dealer

Securities of the Funds can be purchased through dealers. Dealers are retained by purchasers and are not agents of the Funds or the Manager. The Manager confirms that it does not have any affiliation with any dealer in Canada.

The broker's fee is paid out of the management fee.

Sales Charges

Your dealer receives a commission when you purchase class A units, series A and T5 shares. You must negotiate such commission directly with your dealer. These charges, as applicable, are deducted from the amount of your investment and are paid to your dealer as a commission. You pay no sales charges in connection with an investment in the other class of units and series of shares.

Trailing Commissions

RGP Investments or the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper, as delegated by the Manager, may also pay your dealer, a trailing commission based on the value of the securities you hold. This trailing commission is paid by RGP Investments from the management fees. We expect that dealers will pay a portion of the trailing commissions to their representatives. These commissions are payable for ongoing service and advice provided by your dealer to you. Since the ongoing service and advice you receive may differ, the trailing

commissions payable can differ. Currently, RGP Investments or the Valuation Agent and Recordkeeper may pay a trailing commission to dealers for each class of units and series of shares as follows:

Trust Funds (except for the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio and the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio)				
Class A units	1.0 %			
Class F units	0.0 %			
Class I units	0.0%			
Class P units	0.0 %			
Corporate Fund				
Series A shares	1.0 %			
Series F shares	0.0 %			
Series P shares	0.0 %			
Series T5 shares	1.0 %			
Series FT5 shares	0.0 %			
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio				
Class A units	0.5%			
Class F units	0.0%			
Class I units	0.0%			
Class P units	0.0%			
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio				
Class A units	1.0%			
Class F units	0.0%			
Class I units	0.0%			
Class P units	0.0%			

We do not pay trailing commissions to dealers who are not subject to the obligation to make a suitability determination.

Switch Fees

Your dealer may charge a fee of up to 2.00% of the amount of the transaction when class A units and series A and T5 shares are switched between Funds. You and your dealer negotiate the fee. We will deduct the fee from the value of the units or shares being switched between Funds. You pay no switch fees in connection with an investment in the other class of units and series of shares.

Professional Services Fees

For class F units, series F and FT5 shares, your dealer charges you a fee for ongoing professional services. The Professional Services Fees are determined between you and your representative and is payable to your dealer. It is generally based on the market value of the assets you have with your dealer.

For class P units and series P shares held in a managed account with us (as such term is defined in Regulation 31-103), RGP Investments charge you a fee for ongoing professional services in its capacity as portfolio manager. The fee is determined between you and RGP Investments and is based on the total market value of the assets held in your managed account, including those units and shares.

For class P units and series P shares held in a fee-based account or wrap program, your dealer charges you a fee for ongoing professional services. The Professional Services Fees are determined between you and your representative and is payable to your dealer. It is generally based on the market value of the assets you have with your dealer.

We may have arrangements with dealers to administer the payment of the Professional Services Fees in accordance with the negotiated fee arrangements between you and your representative or RGP Investments See "Fees and Expenses" for details.

Dealer Compensation from Management Fees

The dealer compensation is paid out of the management fees.

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, we paid dealer compensation representing approximately 34% of the aggregate management fees we received from the Funds we manage for such fiscal year. This includes amounts we paid to dealers for commissions, trailing commissions, marketing support programs and introduction fees.

Sales Practices

We participate in sales practices with dealers. These sales practices include co-operative marketing, research, reports and educational activities as well as sponsorship of Funds conferences or other sales practices in accordance with applicable regulations and our policies. The costs of certain of these sales practices may be shared with the dealers or their representatives.

Equity Interests

As of the date of this Simplified Prospectus, the only shareholders who, to the knowledge of the Manager, held, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of the outstanding shares of the Manager as registered or beneficial owners are:

Name	Number and Class of Shares	Percentage of Class	Type of Ownership
REGAR Inc.*	1,002 class A Shares	100%	Record and beneficial

*Mr. Steeve Queenton, directly and through Gestion Steeve Queenton Inc., owns 49.998% of the voting shares of REGAR Inc. M. François Rodrigue-Beaudoin owns 49.998% of the voting shares of REGAR Inc.

INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

This section is, as of the date hereof, a summary of the principal Canadian federal income tax considerations generally applicable to the acquisition, holding and disposition of the securities of the Funds pursuant to the Simplified Prospectus by individuals who are securityholders (other than trusts) and who, for purposes of the Tax Act, are resident in Canada, deal at arm's length with the Funds, are not affiliated

with the Funds and hold their securities of the Funds as capital property (each, a "Securityholder" for purposes of this section). Generally, securities of the Funds will be considered to be capital property to a Securityholder provided that the securityholder does not hold such securities in the course of carrying on a business of buying and selling securities and has not acquired them in one or more transactions considered to be an adventure or concern in the nature of trade.

This summary is based upon the facts set out in the Simplified Prospectus, the current provisions of the Tax Act, the regulations thereunder, all the specific proposals to amend the Tax Act and the regulations thereunder publicly announced prior to the date hereof by the Minister of Finance (Canada) (the "*Proposed Amendments*") and an understanding of the current published administrative and assessing practices of the Canada Revenue Agency ("*CRA*"). No assurances can be given that the Proposed Amendments will become law as proposed or at all. This summary assumes that the Funds will qualify as a "mutual fund trust" under the Tax Act at all relevant times. This summary does not otherwise take into account or anticipate any changes in law, whether by legislative, governmental or judicial action, nor does it take into account other federal or any provincial, territorial or foreign income tax legislation or consideration.

This summary assumes that none of the securities held by the Funds will be (a) an "offshore investment fund property" within the meaning of the Tax Act, (b) an interest in a non-resident trust, other than an "exempt foreign trust" as defined in section 94 of the Tax Act, or (c) an interest in a trust (or a partnership which holds such an interest) which would require the Funds (or the partnership) to report income in connection with such interest pursuant to section 94.1 or 94.2 of the Tax Act.

This summary is also based on the following assumptions that:

- (i) the Funds were not established and will not be maintained primarily for the benefit of persons who are non-residents of Canada for the purposes of the Tax Act;
- (ii) none of the issuers of securities comprising the portfolios of the Funds is a controlled "foreign affiliate", within the meaning of the Tax Act of the Funds or any Securityholder;
- (iii) none of the securities held in the Funds' portfolio will be a "tax shelter investment" within the meaning of section 143.2 of the Tax Act;
- (iv) the Funds have elected under subsection 39(4) of the Tax Act so that all gains or losses realized on the disposition of securities that are "Canadian securities", as defined in the Tax Act, will be deemed to be capital gains or losses to the Funds:
- (v) no Funds will enter into any arrangement where the result is a "dividend rental arrangement" for the purposes of the Tax Act.

This summary is not exhaustive of all possible federal income tax considerations and does not consider or anticipate any changes in the Tax Act, whether by legislative, governmental or judicial action, other than the Proposed Amendments. This summary does not deal with foreign, or provincial, or territorial income tax considerations, which might differ from the federal considerations summarized herein.

This summary is of a general nature only and does not constitute legal or tax advice to any particular investor. Prospective investors are advised to consult their own tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences to them of a prospective investment in securities of the Funds in their particular circumstances.

Income Tax Considerations for the Funds

The Funds are required to compute their net incomes, including net taxable capital gains, in Canadian dollars, for each taxation year according to the provisions of the Tax Act. A fund is generally required to

include in the calculation of its income, capital gains and losses when they are realized, interest that accrues to it to the end of the year, or becomes receivable or is received by it before the end of the year, or becomes receivable or is received by it before the end of the year (except to the extent such interest was included in computing its income for a prior year) and dividends when they are received (or deemed to be received) in the taxation year, less the portion thereof that it deducts in respect of amounts paid or payable to securityholder in the year. Trust income that is paid or payable to a Fund during the trust's taxation year is generally included in the calculation of the Fund's income for the taxation year of the Fund in which the trust's taxation year ends. However, in certain circumstances, the business income and other non-portfolio earnings of an income trust and other Canadian resident publicly traded trusts (other than certain Canadian real estate investment trusts) that is paid or payable to a Fund is treated as an eligible dividend received, at that time, from a taxable Canadian corporation. Each year, the Fund is required to include in the calculation of its income, an amount as notional interest accrued on strip bonds, zero-coupon bonds and certain other prescribed debt obligations held by the Fund, even though the Fund is not entitled to receive interest on the debt instrument.

Each Fund may derive income or gains from investments in countries other than Canada and therefore may be required to pay foreign withholding or other taxes in connection with investments in foreign securities. The foreign taxes so withheld will be included in the calculation of the Fund's income.

In calculating a Fund's net income, all of the Fund's deductible expenses, including expenses common to all series of securities of the Fund and expenses specific to a particular series of securities of the Fund, will be considered for the Fund as a whole.

The Funds may receive capital gains distributions or capital gains dividends from an underlying fund which will generally be treated as capital gains realized by the Funds. A Fund that invests in foreign dominated securities must calculate its income, adjusted cost base and proceeds of disposition in Canadian dollars based on the conversion rate in effect on, among other things, the date of purchase and sale of the securities. As a result, the Funds may realize income, capital gains and losses due to changes in the value of a foreign currency relative to the Canadian dollar.

Capital gains realized during a taxation year are reduced by capital losses realized during the year. In certain circumstances, a capital loss realized by a Fund may be denied or suspended and therefore, may not be available to offset capital gains. For example, a capital loss realized by a Fund will be suspended if, during the period that begins 30 days before and ends 30 days after the date on which the capital loss was realized, the fund (or a person affiliated with the Fund for purposes of the Tax Act) acquires the property that is, or is identical to the particular property on which the loss was realized and owns that property at the end of that period.

There are other loss restriction rules that may prevent a fund from deducting losses or that may require it to report any such deduction, which may result in increase distributions to Securityholders. The "loss restriction event" rules under the Tax Act could potentially apply to certain Funds. In general, a loss restriction event occurs to a Fund if a person (or group of persons) acquires units of the Fund worth more than 50% of the fair market value of all the units of the Fund. If a loss restriction event occurs (i) the Fund will be deemed to have a year-end for tax purposes, (ii) any net income and net realized capital gains of the Fund at such year-end will be distributed to Securityholder of the Fund, and (iii) the Fund will be restricted in its ability to use tax losses (including any unrealized capital losses) that exist at the time of the loss restriction event. However, a Fund will be exempt from the application of the loss restriction event rules in most circumstances provided that the Fund is, at all times since the end of the year it was created, an "investment fund" which requires the Fund to satisfy certain investment diversification rules. It is anticipated that the Trust Funds will be qualified as an "investment fund" for the purposes of the "loss restriction event".

The use of derivative strategies may also have tax consequences on the Fund or an underlying fund. In general, gains and losses realized by the Fund or an underlying fund from derivatives transaction will be on income account, rather than as capital gains and capital. Where such derivatives are used to hedge

portfolio securities, gains and losses realized by the Fund or an underlying fund may be treated for the purposes of the Tax Act as ordinary income and losses or as capital gains and capital losses depending on the circumstances. Under the provisions of the Tax Act, a Fund or an underlying fund may elect to have its eligible derivatives to be valued at mark-to-market basis to recognize their income or loss. A Fund or Underlying Fund will generally recognize gains or losses under a derivative contract when it is realized by it upon partial settlement or upon maturity. This may result in significant gains being realized by the Fund at such times and such gains may be taxed as ordinary income. To the extent such income is not offset by any available deductions, it would be distributed to the applicable Securityholders of the Fund in the taxation year in which it is realized and included in such Securityholder's income for the year. There can be no assurance that the CRA will agree with the tax treatment adopted by a Fund or an underlying fund in filling its tax return. The CRA could reassess the Fund on a basis that the result in tax being payable by the Fund or in an increase in the taxable component of distributions considered to have been paid to Securityholders. A reassessment by the CRA may result in the Fund being liable for unremitted withholding tax on prior distributions to non-resident Securityholders. Such liabilities may reduce the net asset value per securities.

Taxation of the Trust Funds

This summary assumes that the Trust Funds will be eligible as a "mutual fund trust" within the meaning of the Tax Act at any relevant time. If the Funds do not qualify as a "mutual fund trust", the tax considerations applicable to the Funds and the Securityholders of the Funds may vary significantly from the considerations set out herein.

The Trust Funds will be subject to tax under Part I of the Tax Act on its net income for the year (computed in Canadian dollars in accordance with the Tax Act), including interest that accrues to it to the end of the year, or becomes receivable or is received by them before the end of the year (except to the extent that such interest was included in computing its income for a prior year), dividends received in the year and net realized taxable capital gains. The Manager intends to distribute to Securityholders in each calendar year enough net income and net realized capital gains so that the Fund will not be liable for income tax under Part I of the Tax Act for any taxation year (after considering any applicable losses and any capital gains refund to which the Trust Fund is entitled).

In calculating the income of the Trust Funds, all deductible expenses of the Trust Funds, including expenses common to all classes of the Trust Funds and management fees, performance fees and other expenses specific to a particular class of units of the Funds, will be considered in determining the income or losses of the Funds as a whole to the extent that they are reasonable.

Taxation of the Corporate Funds Shares

All of a corporation's revenues, deductible expenses (including expenses common for all classes of the shares of the corporation, management fees, performance fees and other expenses specific to a particular Corporate Fund shares or classes of a Corporate Fund shares) and capital gains and capital losses in connection with all of the corporation's investment portfolios, will be taken into account in determining the income or loss of the corporation and applicable taxes payable by the corporation as a whole.

Each of the Corporate Funds is liable for tax under Part I of the Tax Act on its net income (excluding "taxable dividends" received from taxable "Canadian corporations", as each of these terms is defined in the Tax Act), including net realized taxable capital gains at the corporation applicable tax rate, less applicable refund or credits. Any income taxes payable by a Corporate Fund on its net income will be allocated among the Corporate Funds in a manner determined by the board, in its sole discretion. As a result, the assets of a Corporate Fund shares may be used to satisfy some or all of the taxes payable allocated to it by the corporation.

Each of the Corporate Funds is generally subject to tax on taxable dividends received by it from "taxable Canadian corporations" under Part IV of the Tax Act, which tax will be refundable on a formula basis when a Corporate Fund pays "taxable dividends" to its shareholders.

The taxable portion of capital gains (net of any applicable capital losses) realized by a Corporate Fund will be subject to tax at the rate applicable to corporations. Taxes paid by a corporation on realized capital gains will be refundable on a formula basis when i) shares of a Corporate Fund shares are redeemed, (ii) shares are switched on a taxable basis or iii) when a Corporate Fund pays capital gains dividends. Capital gains may be realized by a corporation in a variety of circumstances, including on the disposition of portfolio assets as a result of shareholders of a Fund redeeming their shares or converting or switching their shares into shares of a different class.

Tax Implications for Investors

This section is a general summary description of certain Canadian federal income tax considerations and is intended for individual Securityholders (other than a trust) who, at all relevant time, are resident of Canadian, who deals with the Trust at arm's length within the meaning of the Tax Act, and who hold securities of the Funds directly as capital property for purposes of the Tax Act.

As each investor's tax situation is different, we recommend that you consult your tax advisor for advice on your specific situation.

Introduction

The tax considerations differ depending on whether the individual Securityholder invest in Corporate Fund shares or Trust Fund units directly in a non-registered account or indirectly through a registered plan, such as a trust governed by a "registered retirement savings plan" ("RRSP"), a "registered retirement income fund" ("RRIF"), a "deferred profit-sharing plan" ("DPSP"), a "registered education savings plan" ("RESP"), a "registered disability savings plan" ("RDSP") or a "tax-free savings account" ("TFSA") within the meaning of the Tax Act (a "Registered Plan"). This section assumes that the securities of the Funds are a "qualified investment" and not a "prohibited investment", within the meaning of the Tax Act, for a Registered Plan.

Trust Funds

Generally, a person who holds units of the Trust Funds directly (not in a Registered Plan) will be required to include in computing his or her income the amount (computed in Canadian dollars) of the net income (including by way of management fee distributions) and the taxable portion of the net realized capital gains that is paid or payable to him or her by the Trust Funds in the year, whether or not such amount has been reinvested in additional units or whether or not such amount was earned or realized by the Trust Funds before the Securityholders acquires units.

The non-taxable portion of a Trust Fund's net realized capital gains that are paid or become payable to a securityholder in a taxation year will not be included in computing the Securityholder's income for the year. Any other amount in excess of a Securityholder's share of the net income of a Trust Fund for a taxation year that is paid or becomes payable to the Securityholder in the year will not generally be included in the Securityholder's income for the year, but will reduce the adjusted cost base of the Securityholder's units of a Trust Fund. To the extent that the adjusted cost base of a Securityholder's units is reduced to less than zero, the Securityholder will be deemed to realize a capital gain equal to such negative amount and subsequently the adjusted cost base will be increased to nil.

Provided that appropriate designations are made by the Trust Funds, the amount, if any, of foreign source income, of net realized taxable capital gains or taxable dividends from taxable Canadian corporations of the Trust Fund that is paid or payable to Securityholder (including such amounts reinvested in additional units) will, effectively, retains its character for tax purposes in the hands of the Securityholder and thus treated as foreign source income, taxable capital gains or taxable dividends in computing the income of the Securityholder. Amounts that retain their character as taxable dividends on shares of taxable Canadian corporations will generally be eligible for the gross-up and dividend credit rules under the Tax Act.

An enhanced gross-up and dividend tax credit is available for eligible dividends from Canadian corporations. Similarly, the Trust Funds may make a designation of its foreign source income so that

Securityholders are able to claim a foreign tax credit for foreign taxes paid and not deducted by a Trust Fund.

Any loss of a Trust Fund for purposes of the Tax Act cannot be allocated to, and cannot be treated as a loss of, a Securityholder.

Upon the disposition or deemed disposition of a unit by a Securityholder, whether by redemption, sale, transfer, exchange or otherwise (including the exchange of units of the Trust Funds for shares of a Corporate Fund or a deemed disposition on death) the Securityholder will realize a capital gain (or capital loss) to the extent that the proceeds of disposition of the unit, less any reasonable costs of disposition, are greater (or less) than the Securityholder's adjusted cost base of the unit as determined for purposes of the Tax Act.

The reclassification of a unit of one class of a Trust Fund for a unit of another class of the same Trust Fund should not be a disposition. The cost of the units received by the Securityholder following a reclassification should be equal to the adjusted cost base of the units held by the Securityholder that were redesignated.

The Corporate Funds

Taxable dividends paid by a Corporate Fund (other than capital gains dividends), whether received in cash or reinvested in additional securities, will be included in computing income and are subject to the dividend gross-up and tax credit treatment normally applicable to taxable dividends paid by a taxable Canadian corporation. A Corporate Fund will designate taxable dividends of the Corporate Fund as "eligible dividends" to the extent permitted under the Tax Act. Capital gains dividends paid by a Corporate Fund will be treated as realized capital gains in the hands of shareholders and will be subject to the general rules relating to the taxation of capital gains that are described above. Capital gains may be realized by a Corporate Fund on the disposition of portfolio assets of a Corporate Fund. Capital gains dividends may be paid by a Corporate Fund to its shareholders in order to obtain a refund of capital gains taxes payable by a Corporate Fund, as a whole, whether or not such taxes relate to the investment portfolio attributable to such series.

Generally, shareholders of a Corporate Fund are required to include in their income for a particular year any Management Fee Rebate paid directly to the shareholders by the Manager. Shareholders should consult their own advisors with respect to the tax treatment of such management fee rebates in their particular situation.

The reclassification of a shares of a Corporate Fund for a share of another class of the same Corporate Fund should not be a disposition. The cost of the shares received by the shareholder following a reclassification should be equal to the adjusted cost base of the shares held by the shareholder that were redesignated.

The redemption of shares by a Corporate Fund will be a disposition of such shares by the shareholder and will give rise to a capital gain (or capital loss) equal to the amount by which the proceeds of disposition of such shares exceed (or is exceeded by) the aggregate of the adjusted cost bases of such shares and any reasonable costs of disposition.

Securities Held Outside a Registered Plan

If you do not hold your securities in a Registered plan and you receive a distribution in an income tax year, we will send you a tax slip for the year in question, no later than by the end of March. The tax slip will show your share of a Fund's distributions of net income and net realized capital gains from the Funds that you received for the previous year (this may include fee distributions), as well as any allowable tax credits and any return of capital, if applicable. You must include in your income for a taxation year the amount of the net income and the taxable portion of the net capital gains paid or payable to you by a Fund in the relevant year (including fee distributions), as indicated on the tax slip, whether you receive these distributions in cash or they are reinvested in additional securities.

In general, if you receive more in distributions (including fee distributions) in a year than your share of the Funds' net income and net realized capital gains for the year, you will have a return of capital. You do not pay tax on a return of capital. Instead, it will generally reduce the adjusted cost base of your securities of the Funds. If the adjusted cost base of your securities is reduced to less than zero, you will be deemed to realize a capital gain equal to the amount of this increase and the adjusted cost base of your securities will be increased by the amount of such gain.

It is possible that the price of securities of a class acquired by a Securityholder may reflect income and gains accrued in the Funds, but which have not yet been realized or distributed. Distributions made by the Funds to the Securityholder may include such income and gains, with the result that Securityholder will be required to include these amounts in the calculation of its income, even though they formed part of the purchase price of the Securityholder's securities.

You will have a capital gain if the money you make from redeeming or switching a security is more than the adjusted cost base of the unit, after deducting any costs of redeeming or switching the security. You will have a capital loss if the money you receive from a redemption or switch is less than the adjusted cost base, after deducting any costs of redeeming or switching your securities. In the case of a disposition of securities, one half of a capital gain (or capital loss) is generally included in the calculation of your income as a taxable capital gain (or a deductible capital loss). One-half of any capital gain realized by a Securityholder will generally be included in the Securityholder's income as a taxable capital gain and one-half of any capital loss realized by a Securityholder may generally be deducted from taxable capital gains in accordance with the provisions of the Tax Act. Any excess of allowable capital losses over taxable capital gains of the Securityholder for the year may be carried back up to three years or forward indefinitely and deducted against taxable capital gains in those other years, subject to loss limitation rules in the Tax Act.

In certain situations where a Securityholder disposes of securities of a Fund and would otherwise realize a capital loss, the loss will be denied. This may occur if the Securityholder, the Securityholder's spouse or another person affiliated with the Securityholder (including a corporation controlled by the Securityholder) has acquired units of the same Fund (which are considered to be "substituted property") within 30 days before or after the Securityholder disposed of the Securityholder's securities of the Fund and holds the substituted property at the end of that period. In these circumstances, the Securityholder's capital loss may be deemed to be a "superficial loss" and denied. The amount of the denied capital loss will be added to the adjusted cost base to the owner of the securities of the Fund which are substituted property.

The Securityholder's adjusted cost base of each security of the Funds will generally be the average calculated by totaling the actual amounts (including any brokerage fees and other costs incidental to the acquisition) that the Securityholder paid to acquire all of the securities of the Funds held at the time and dividing by the number of securities held. Securities acquired by reinvestment of distributions or management fee rebate will be included in the calculation. In the event that the Funds have returned capital as part of a distribution, the amount of capital received will be deducted in the averaging calculation.

In general, the aggregate adjusted cost base of your securities in a Fund equals:

- your initial investment in the Fund, including any sales charges you paid;
- add the adjusted cost base of any additional investments in the Fund, including any sales charges you paid;
- add any distributions or dividends reinvested;
- add the adjusted cost base of securities received following a tax-deferred switch and the net asset value of the units received following a taxable switch;
- less the capital returned in any distributions;

- less the adjusted cost base of any previous redemptions;
- less the adjusted cost base of the switched securities following a tax-deferred switch.

In certain cases, individuals may have to pay an alternative minimum tax on the capital gains or dividends they earn.

The adjusted cost base of a security is, generally, the average of the cost of all the securities from the same series you hold in the Fund. That includes securities you acquired through reinvestments of dividends.

You are responsible for keeping a record of the adjusted cost base of your investment for purposes of calculating any capital gain or capital loss you may realize when you redeem your securities.

The turnover rate of the securities held in the Funds indicates how actively the Funds' portfolio manager or, where applicable, sub-manager, manages the Fund's investments. A turnover rate of 100% is equivalent to the Funds buying and selling all of the securities in its portfolio at least once in the course of the year. The higher the turnover rate in the securities held by the Funds in a financial year, the greater the chance that an amount will be declared payable or that you will receive a distribution from the Funds that must be included in computing your income for tax purposes for that year.

Alternative Minimum Tax

Individuals (other than certain trusts) may be subject to an alternative minimum tax. Such persons may be liable for this alternative minimum tax on, among other things, dividends received from taxable Canadian corporations, taxable net capital gains realized, ordinary dividends, or dividends on capital gains received. The 2023 federal budget proposes modifications to the alternative minimum tax, including increasing the tax rate, increasing the exemption amount, and broadening the tax base for taxation years beginning after 2023.

Securities Held in a Registered Plan

If you hold your Trust Fund units or Corporate Fund shares in a Registered Plan, in general, due distribution, paid dividends or due to a Registered Plan by a Fund, the gains realized upon the redemption or switching of securities of such Fund, are not subject to tax for as long as they are not retrieved from the Registered Plan provided the securities are (i) a qualified investment under the Tax Act for the Registered plan; (ii) not a prohibited investment under the Tax Act for the Registered plan and not used in a transaction that constitutes an advantage under the Tax Act in relation to the Registered plan; and (iii) not used as security for a loan.

However, any withdrawals made from a Registered Plan (other than a TFSA) will, generally, be subject to tax according to your personal tax rate. RESPs and RDSPs are subject to special rules.

Annuitants of RRSPs and RRIFs, holders of TFSAs and RDSPs and subscribers of RESPs should consult their own tax advisors as to whether the securities of a Fund constitute a "prohibited investments" under the Tax Act based on their particular situation, in which case a special penalty under the Tax Act will apply.

The management fees paid by you in respect of your Trust Fund units or Corporate Fund shares held in a Registered Plan are generally not deductible for the purposes of the Tax Act.

Investors should consult their own tax advisor for advice regarding the implications of acquiring, holding or disposing of any securities of a Fund in their Registered plan, including whether or not securities of a Fund are at risk of being or becoming a prohibited investment or whether a particular transaction would constitute a prohibited advantage under the Tax Act for their Registered plans.

Management Fees Paid Directly by You

In general, management fees paid directly by you in respect of your Funds units held outside a Registered Plan should be deductible for the purposes of the Tax Act to the extent that such fees are reasonable and represent fees for advice as to the advisability of purchasing or selling units of the Funds or for services provided to you in respect of the administration or management of your units of the Funds. The portion of the management fees that represent services provided by the Manager to the Funds, rather than directly to you, is not deductible for the purposes of the Tax Act. You should consult your own tax advisor with respect to the deductibility of management fees in your own particular circumstances.

Management Fee Refund

A management fee refund is considered income and is therefore taxable.

Additional Considerations for Investors

You will generally be required to provide your financial advisor with information related to your citizenship, tax residence and, if applicable, your foreign tax identification number. If you are identified as a U.S. citizen (including a U.S. citizen living in Canada) or a foreign tax resident, details about you and your investment in a Fund will generally be reported to the CRA, unless securities are held in a Registered Plan. The CRA may provide that information to the foreign tax authority in the relevant country if the country has signed an exchange of financial account information agreement with Canada.

International Information Reporting

Pursuant to the Tax Act, the Funds are required to report information relating to investors in the Funds who are foreign tax residents to the CRA, unless the securities are held in certain Registered Plans. Among others, the CRA will in turn provide such information to the U.S. Internal Revenue Service for investors that are identified as U.S. citizens (including U.S. citizens living in Canada) or U.S. residents.

The U.S. Internal Revenue Service issued a clarification to a set of existing tax rules that resulted in Canadian mutual funds generally being classified as corporations for U.S. tax purposes. As a result, U.S. taxpayers (including Canadian residents who are U.S. citizens) who hold Canadian mutual funds generally are subject to the Passive Foreign Investment Company ("PFIC") rules, including an annual requirement to report each PFIC investment, held directly or indirectly, on a separate U.S. tax form. If you are a U.S. citizen, you should consult your tax advisor about the U.S. tax rules that apply to you.

WHAT ARE YOUR LEGAL RIGHTS?

Under securities laws in some provinces and territories, you have the right to:

- withdraw from an agreement to buy mutual duns within two (2) business days after you receive a simplified prospectus or fund facts document; or
- cancel your purchase within 48 hours after you receive confirmation of the purchase.

In some provinces and territories, you also have the right to cancel a purchase, or in some jurisdictions, claims damages, if the simplified prospectus, fund facts documents or financial statements contain a misrepresentation. You must act within the time limits set by the law in the applicable province or territory.

For more information, see the securities law of your province or territory and/or consult a lawyer.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Conflict of Interest

The Funds shall not make any investment in respect of which a related person will receive any compensation, except pursuant to any contracts as disclosed in this Simplified Prospectus.

General

Responsible Investment

Responsible Investment ("RI") is the integration of environmental, ESG factors into the selection and management of investments with a long-term perspective in order to finance companies that contribute to sustainable development.

Among the Funds offers by RGP Investments, the GreenWise Conservative Portfolio, the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio, the GreenWise Growth Portfolio and the RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio are the Funds which are comprised of securities selected and managed using four RI implementation strategies, as described below:

ESG Integration

The ESG integration strategy involves explicitly considering ESG-related factors that are important to investment risk and return, alongside traditional financial factors, when making investment decisions. Transparency and quality of issuer disclosure on ESG topics are also considered in this strategy.

Positive Screening

The positive screening strategy involves investing in companies that outperform their peers on one or more ESG-related performance measures. Companies are generally compared on a sector basis.

Negative Screening

The negative screening strategy involves reducing exposure to certain types of securities or companies based on various business practices or industries that affect ESG issues. For example, coal or fossil fuel mining and production, controversial or assault weapons, adult entertainment, tobacco. In addition, they may choose to exclude issuers' securities altogether depending on the sensitive industries under consideration.

There are exceptions to this rule, however. Investments may be considered where the activities are deemed beneficial. For example, the Funds may invest in green bonds and sustainable bonds issued by companies engaged in conventional energy production to help them invest in renewable energy for an energy transition.

Impact Themes

The strategy that targets impact themes consists of investing in sectors, industries or companies that are expected to benefit from long-term macroeconomic or structural trends related to ESG issues. Examples of impact themes include climate change, health and wellness, education and community development. To assess impact, portfolio managers using this strategy include in their benchmarking analysis, where available, issuer data such as energy use reduction, greenhouse gas emission reduction, social housing units built, educational degrees awarded, or number of patients treated, their research or new technologies in the health sector, and contribution to the Sustainable Development Goals.

The above criteria are not exhaustive. We may make additions or modifications to the responsible investment approach described above at our discretion to reflect evolving community positions on environmental, social and governance issues, and any other related issues.

For more information about the Funds, you can visit <u>www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en</u> or refer to the Responsible Investment Policy also available at <u>www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en</u>.

EXEMPTION AND APPROVALS

Exemption Regarding Sales Communications

RGP Investments has obtained an exemption from the requirements of paragraphs 3(4)(c) and (f) and paragraph 15.3(4)(c) of Regulation 81-102 to permit the RGP Investments to refer to the FundGrade A+ ratings for sales communications purpose of the SectorWise Conservative Portfolio and the SectorWise Growth Portfolio in its marketing communications.

Exemption from Consolidation of Prospectus

RGP Investments has obtained an exemption from the requirement of section 5.1(4) of *Regulation 81-101 Respecting Mutual Fund Prospectus Disclosure* ("*Regulation 81-101*") providing that a simplified prospectus of an alternative mutual fund may not be consolidated with a simplified prospectus of another mutual fund that is not an alternative mutual fund, so that the simplified prospectus or prospectuses of one or more alternative funds managed by RGP Investments or an affiliate of RGP Investments, may be combined with the simplified prospectus of one or more existing or subsequently formed mutual funds that (i) are reporting issuers to which Regulation 81-101 and Regulation 81-102 apply, (ii) are not alternative funds, and (iii) for which RGP Investments, or an affiliate of RGP Investments, acts or will act as the investment fund manager.

CERTIFICATE OF RGP GLOBAL SECTOR CLASS, THE MANAGER AND THE PROMOTER

(a class of R.E.G.A.R. Investment Management Funds Corporation Inc.)

This simplified prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into the simplified prospectus, constitute full, true and plain disclosure of all material facts relating to the securities offered by the simplified prospectus, as required by the securities legislation of all provinces of Canada and do not contain any misrepresentations.

Dated May 10, 2024	
(s) François Rodrigue-Beaudoin	(s) Thierry Dumas
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin	Thierry Dumas
President, acting as Chief Executive Officer	Chief Financial Officer
R.E.G.A.R. Investment Management Funds	R.E.G.A.R. Investment Management Funds
Corporation Inc.	Corporation Inc.
On behalf of the Board of Directors of R.E.G.A	.R. Investment Management Funds Corporation Inc.
(s) François Vaillancourt	(s) Gilles Lemieux
François Vaillancourt	Gilles Lemieux
Director	Director
	A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., er of RGP Global Sector Class (s) Thierry Dumas
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin	Thierry Dumas
President and Chief Executive Officer	Chief Financial Officer
	ors of R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., SP Global Sector Class
(s) Simon Destrempes	(s) Serge Gaumond
Simon Destrempes	Serge Gaumond
Director	Director
	ors of R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., SP Global Sector Class
(s) François Rodrigue-Be	eaudoin
François Rodrigue-Beauc	doin
Director	

CERTIFICATE OF THE FUNDS, THE MANAGER, THE TRUSTEE AND THE PROMOTER

RGP Global Sector Fund
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio
SectorWise Growth Portfolio
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio
GreenWise Growth Portfolio
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio

(collectively, the "Funds")

This simplified prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into the simplified prospectus, constitute full, true and plain disclosure of all material facts relating to the securities offered by the simplified prospectus, as required by the securities legislation of all provinces of Canada and do not contain any misrepresentations.

Dated May 10, 2024

(s) François Rodrigue-Beaudoin
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin
President and Chief Executive Officer
R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc. (as Trustee,
Manager and Promoter of the Funds)

(s) Thierry Dumas
Thierry Dumas
Chief Financial Officer
R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc. (as Trustee,
Manager and Promoter of the Funds)

Manager and Promoter of the Funds)

On behalf of the Board of Directors of R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., as Manager and Trustee of the Funds

 (s) Simon Destrempes
 (s) Serge Gaumond

 Simon Destrempes
 Serge Gaumond

 Director
 Director

On behalf of R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Inc., as Promoter of the Funds

(s) François Rodrigue-Beaudoin
François Rodrigue-Beaudoin

Director

PART B: SPECIFIC INFORMATION ABOUT EACH OF THE FUNDS DESCRIBED IN THIS DOCUMENT

The second part of this document contains important information about the Funds to help you make an informed investment decision. We have made it easy for you to find and understand the information you need. Examples are provided for ease of understanding.

INTRODUCTION

What Is a Mutual Fund and What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?

What Is a Mutual Fund?

A mutual fund consists of a pool of different types of investments purchased with sums of money contributed by investors, depending upon their investment objectives. Investments in a mutual fund may include equity securities of small-, mid- or large-capitalization Canadian or foreign corporations, bonds issued by Canadian governments or Canadian corporations as well as foreign issuers, Treasury bills, debentures, cash or cash equivalents, other fund securities, including Funds managed by the Manager, and ETFs, which last investment shall be carried out in keeping with the applicable laws and regulations.

Some mutual funds invest in corporations engaged in specialized sectors such as global real estate, or in certain areas of the world such as the United States, Europe, Australasia or the Far East. The precise nature of a particular mutual fund's investments depends upon its stated investment objective.

Mutual funds seek to preserve capital and, if possible, increase the value of your investment and to earn income through dividends or interest payments.

Mutual funds own different types of investments, depending on their investment objectives. The value of these investments will change from day to day, reflecting changes in interest rates, economic conditions, and market and company news. As a result, the value of a mutual fund's units and shares may go up and down, and the value of your investment in a mutual fund may be more or less than when you redeem it than when you purchased it.

There is no guarantee that you will get back the full amount of your investment in a mutual fund of the Funds. Unlike bank accounts or guaranteed investment certificates ("GICs"), units and shares of a mutual fund are not covered by the Canada Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other government deposit insurer.

Each type of investment has its own level of risk. Mutual funds also have different types and levels of risk, depending on the nature of the securities they hold.

What Is an Alternative Investment Fund?

An alternative mutual fund ("alternative mutual fund") is permitted to invest in asset classes and use investment strategies that are not permitted for other types of mutual funds. The specific strategies that differentiate an alternative mutual fund from the other types of mutual funds include, among others, it may invest up to 20% of its net asset value in securities of a single issuer, in physical commodities, directly or indirectly, through the use of specified derivatives, to introduce leverage, which includes the use of derivatives, to an aggregate exposure limit of 300% of its net asset value, to borrow cash up to 50% of its net asset value for investment purposes, and sell securities short up to 50% of its net asset value (the combined level of cash borrowing and short selling is limited to 50% aggregate).

While these strategies will only be used in accordance with the Fund's investment objectives and strategies, during certain market conditions they may accelerate the pace at which your investment in the Fund decreases in value.

Why Invest in a Mutual Fund?

The benefits of investing in mutual funds include the following:

Choice — Various types of portfolios with different investment objectives and investment styles are available for purchase under various options to satisfy investors' needs.

Professional Management — Experts with the requisite knowledge and resources are hired to manage mutual fund portfolios.

Diversification — Mutual funds invest in a wide variety of securities and industries and sometimes in different countries. This leads to reduced risk exposure and helps to achieve capital appreciation.

Liquidity — Investors are generally able to redeem their investments at any time. Under exceptional circumstances, a mutual fund may suspend the redemption of its securities. See "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions" for details of the circumstances under which this may occur.

Administration — Record-keeping, safekeeping of assets, reporting to investors, income tax information and the reinvestment of distributions are among the administrative matters that are handled, or arranged for, by the mutual fund manager.

What Affects the Price of a Securities in a Mutual Fund?

The value of a mutual fund's investments will change from day to day, reflecting, in particular, fluctuations in the value of the portfolio, operating expenses, changes in interest rates, the market and company news, and economic conditions.

Accordingly, the value of a mutual fund's portfolio may go up and down, and the value of your investment in the mutual fund may be more or less when you redeem it than when you purchased it. There is no guarantee that you will get back the full amount of your investment. You can find the net asset value per security of a mutual fund in electronic sources, such as our website www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en.

Unlike bank accounts or GICs, mutual fund units and shares are not covered by the Canada Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other government deposit insurer.

What are the risks of investing in a Mutual Fund?

Investing in mutual funds has risks. Some mutual funds have very low risk. Others have relatively high risk. In general, the greater the risk, the higher the potential return on your investment. Please see heading "What are the Risks of Investing in the Fund?" for a description of the principal risks of a Fund as at the date of this Simplified Prospectus.

Mutual funds own different types of investments, depending on their investment objectives. The value of these investments will change daily, reflecting changes in interest rates, economic conditions, and market and company news. As a result, the value of a mutual fund's units and shares may go up and down, and the value of your investment in a mutual fund may be more, or less, when you redeem those securities than when you purchased them.

RGP Alternative Income Portfolio Fund is an alternative mutual fund as defined in Regulation 81-102, meaning that it may employ strategies that are generally prohibited for conventional mutual funds under Regulation 81-102, including the use of derivatives, short selling and/or borrowing, up to an aggregate exposure limit of 300% of its net asset value; the ability to borrow funds up to 50% of its net asset value for investment purposes or to pay for the redemption of redeemable units by holders; and sell securities short. For more information on the risks associated with these strategies, see "Derivative Financial Instruments", "Use of Leverage" and "Short Selling", "Derivative Financial Instruments" below. In addition, market conditions may make it difficult or impossible for the Fund to close out a position.

There is no guarantee that you will get back the full amount of your investment in a mutual fund of the Funds. Unlike bank accounts or GICs, units and shares of mutual funds are not covered by the Canada Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other government deposit insurer. In exceptional circumstances, you may not be permitted to redeem units or shares of the Funds. See "*Purchases, Switches and Redemptions*".

We set out below some of the risks associated with investing in mutual funds, but not all of the risks apply to all of the Funds. Please refer to the descriptions of each of the Funds and, in particular, to the section entitled "What are the Risks of Investing in the Fund?" for a description of the principal risks of each Fund as at the date of this Simplified Prospectus.

The Funds are subject to the risks listed below. The Funds will also be exposed to risks associated with the underlying funds, depending on the nature of their investments.

Investment Risk

A mutual fund is dependent on its portfolio manager or sub-advisor to select its investments. Mutual funds are subject to the risk that poor security selection or asset allocation decisions will cause a mutual fund to underperform relative to its benchmark or other mutual funds with similar investment objectives.

No Guaranteed Return Risk

There is no guarantee that an investment in the Fund will earn any positive return. The value of the units and shares may increase or decrease depending on market, economic, political, regulatory and other conditions affecting the Fund's investments. All prospective securityholders should consider an investment in the Fund within the overall context of their investment policies. Investment policy considerations include, but are not limited to, setting objectives, defining risk/return constraints and considering time horizons.

Asset Allocation Risk

Funds that use a "fund to fund" structure allocate their assets among underlying funds to ensure that the asset class, investment style, geographic and market capitalization allocation is optimal for each Fund. Nothing can guarantee that a fund will be able to successfully allocate its assets. Similarly, there is no guarantee against losses that may result from asset allocations.

Multiple Class Risk

The Fund has its own investment objective and fees, expenses, and liabilities, including tax liabilities and reassessments, if any, which are allocated to it and tracked separately. However, there is a risk that the expenses or liabilities of one class of units may affect the value of the other classes. If one class is unable to pay its expenses or liabilities, the mutual fund corporation as a whole is legally responsible for covering the shortfall.

See headings "Purchases, Switches and Redemptions" and "Fees and Expenses" for more information about each class and fees and expenses associated with each of class and "Description of Securities Offered by the Fund" for information on which classes are offered by the Fund.

Multiple Series Risk

The Corporate Fund is offered in more than one series, some of which may be offered on a private placement basis. Each series has its own fees and expenses that are tracked separately. However, if one series is unable to meet its financial obligations, the other series of that Fund will be required to make up the shortfall, as the Fund as a whole is legally responsible for the financial obligations of all series. See "Purchase, Switches and Redemptions" and "Fees and Expenses" for more information about each series and its fees and expenses and "Fund Details" for information about which series are offered by the Corporate Fund.

Reliance on Key Personnel Risk

Securityholders are dependent on the abilities of the Manager to effectively manage the Fund in a manner consistent with its investment objectives, investment strategies and investment restrictions. There is no certainty that the individuals who are principally responsible for providing administration and portfolio management services to the Fund will continue to be employed by the Manager.

Floating Rate Debt Securities Risk

The liquidity of floating rate debt securities, including the volume and frequency of secondary market trading in such securities, may vary significantly over time and from one floating rate debt security to another. For example, if the credit rating of a floating rate debt security deteriorates significantly in an unexpected manner, secondary market trading in that floating rate debt security could also decline over a period of time. During periods of erratic trading, the valuation of a floating rate debt security may be more difficult to determine and its purchase and sale at an acceptable price may be more difficult or even delayed. Difficulty in selling a floating rate debt security may result in a loss.

Some floating rate debt securities may be redeemed prior to maturity. In such a case, the floating rate debt security may provide less income or less opportunity for capital gains, or both.

Exchange-Traded Bond Risk

Some mutual funds may invest in exchange-traded bonds. The performance of these bonds is generally linked to the performance of an underlying interest, such as an industry sector, market sector or currency. Exchange-traded bonds are unsecured debt obligations of an issuer. Payment of any amount due on the exchange-traded bonds is subject to the credit risk of the issuer. In addition, a downgrade in the issuer's credit rating (or the market's perception of the issuer's creditworthiness) could adversely affect the market value of the exchange-traded bonds. The exchange-traded bonds may not achieve the same level of return as the underlying interest due to the costs associated with the exchange-traded bills and the difficulty of replicating the underlying interest.

Capital Erosion Risk

Certain distributions may include a return of capital portion. Distributions paid in excess of the Fund's net income and net realized capital gains constitute a return of capital to the investor. A return of capital reduces the value of your original investment and should not be confused with the return on your investment. Non-reinvested returns of capital may reduce the net asset value of the portfolio and may reduce its ability to generate income in the future.

In periods of declining markets or increases interest rates, the net asset value of the units of the Fund would likely drop along with the declining market. A long-term decline in net asset value may require us to reduce distributions temporarily to allow us to restore the net asset value to close to the original share price of the Fund to avoid significant capital erosion and long-term impact on the ability of the Fund to earn income. Capital erosion may also occur during the year if distributions from a series exceed the income of the Fund attributable to that class.

Counterparties Risk

Counterparties risk is associated with the possibility of a counterparty, pursuant to a derivative contract in which a clearing house does not intervene, not being able to fulfill its obligations on time or at all, which may result in a loss for the mutual fund.

Index Fund Risk

Index funds are managed to track an index. Pursuant with the CSA regulation, they may invest more than 10% of their assets in securities of a single issuer in order to achieve their investment objective and more closely track an index. As a result, because of this concentration, index funds may tend to be more volatile and less liquid than other more diversified mutual funds. In the event of a large redemption of securities by securityholders, it may be more difficult to obtain a reasonable price for the securities of certain issuers.

Index funds seek to provide a return similar to that of their benchmark. However, the costs associated with investing in and managing index funds may reduce their overall performance. These fees include transaction fees, management fees and other mutual fund expenses. Therefore, a perfect correlation between the performance of an index fund and its benchmark is unlikely.

Variable-Rate Loans Risk

In addition to the risks generally associated with floating rate debt securities, investments related to floating rate loans are subject to other risks.

Although a variable rate loan may be fully collateralized at the time of acquisition, the collateral could decline in value, be relatively illiquid or lose all or substantially all of its value following the investment.

Many types of variable rate loans are subject to legal or contractual restrictions on resale and may be relatively illiquid and difficult to value. There is less readily available and reliable information regarding most loan investments than for many other types of securities, and the portfolio manager relies primarily on its own assessment of a borrower's credit quality rather than available independent sources.

The ability of the Fund to realize full value in the event of a need to sell an investment in loans may be impaired by the absence of an active trading market for certain loans or by adverse market conditions that limit liquidity. Variable rate loans are not traded on an exchange and buyers and sellers rely on certain market makers, such as the Administrative Agent, to trade them. To the extent that a secondary market exists, the market could be subject to erratic trading activity, wide

bid/ask spreads and long settlement times. Settlement of trades for variable rate loans can take up to three weeks and sometimes longer.

Significant increases in interest rates may cause an increase in defaults on variable rate loans.

With respect to interests in variable rate loans, the Fund may not always have direct recourse to a borrower if the borrower fails to pay the scheduled principal and/or interest when due; may be subject to greater delays, costs and risks than if the Fund has purchased a direct obligation from the borrower; and may be considered the creditor of the lending agent (rather than the borrower), thereby subjecting the Fund to the creditworthiness of that lender as well as the ability of the lender to enforce appropriate credit remedies against the borrower. Senior loans rank highest in a business entity's capital structure and are generally secured by specific collateral and have a greater interest in the borrower's assets and/or stock than subordinated debt holders and shareholders of the borrower. Nevertheless, senior loans are typically rated below investment grade. Because second lien loans are subordinated or unsecured and, therefore, have a lower priority for payment than senior loans, they are subject to the additional risk that the borrower's cash flows and the assets securing the loan or debt, if any, will be insufficient to make scheduled payments after taking into account the borrower's senior secured obligations. This risk is generally higher for unsecured subordinated loans or debt, which are not secured by a specific collateral. Second lien loans generally experience greater price volatility than senior loans and may be less liquid.

Variable rate loans are subject to prepayment risk. Repayment of principal by the borrower prior to the maturity date may reduce the return earned on the loan.

Commodities Risk

Some funds and some underlying funds may invest directly in certain commodities (such as gold, silver, platinum and palladium) or indirectly in companies involved in the energy or natural resource sectors, such as gold, silver, platinum, palladium, oil and gas, or other commodity-based sectors (including grains, livestock and agricultural commodities). These investments, and therefore the net asset value of a mutual fund's investments in these commodities or companies and the unit value of a mutual fund, will be affected by fluctuations in commodity prices, which can change significantly over a short period of time. Commodity prices may fluctuate as a result of a number of factors, including supply and demand, speculation, government and regulatory actions, international monetary and political factors, central bank actions and changes in interest rates and currency values. Direct purchases of bullion by a mutual fund may involve higher transaction and custodial costs than other types of investments, which may affect the performance of the mutual fund.

Cybersecurity Risk

Technology is used in virtually all aspects of the Manager's business and operations and those of the Fund and other service providers.

With the increased use of technologies such as the internet to conduct business, mutual funds have become potentially more susceptible to operational and information security risks through breaches in cybersecurity, that could result in the violation of privacy laws or information security regulations, or that could materially disrupt network access or business operations. In general, a breach in cybersecurity can result from either a deliberate attack or an unintentional event. Cybersecurity breaches may involve, among other things, infection by computer viruses or other malicious software code or unauthorized access to the Manager's or the Fund's digital information systems, networks or devices through "hacking" or other means, in each case for the purpose of misappropriating assets or sensitive information (including, for example, personal securityholder information), corrupting data or causing operational disruption or failures in the physical infrastructure or operating systems that support a Manager or the Fund.

The Manager and its service providers may not be able to anticipate or to implement effective preventive measures against all disruptions or privacy and security breaches, especially as attack techniques change frequently, increase in sophistication, are often not recognizable until launched, and can originate from a wide variety of sources.

In addition, cybersecurity failures by or breaches of the Manager's or the Fund's third-party service providers may disrupt the business operations of the service providers and of the Manager or the Fund. A Fund could be negatively impacted as a result of any such cybersecurity breaches, and there can be no assurance that the Fund will not suffer losses relating to cybersecurity attacks or other informational security breaches affecting the Manager's or the Fund's third-party service providers in the future, particularly as the Manager and the Fund cannot control any cybersecurity plans or systems implemented by such service providers. Cybersecurity risks may also impact issuers of securities in which the Fund invests, which may cause the Fund's investments in such issuers to lose value.

Large Transaction Risk

A mutual fund may have one or more investors who hold or acquire a significant amount of securities of the mutual fund, including other mutual funds. If an investor (including the investment funds) or group of investors in a mutual fund make a large transaction, the mutual fund's cash flow may be affected. For example, if an investor (including the investment funds) or group of investors request the redemption of a large number of shares or units of a mutual fund, the mutual fund may be forced to sell securities to meet these requests. The Manager may have to change the composition of the Fund's portfolio significantly or may be forced to sell investments at unfavourable prices, which can negatively impact the Fund's returns. Conversely, if one or more of these investors decides to increase its investment in the Fund, the Fund may have to hold a relatively large position in cash for a period of time while the Manager attempts to find suitable investments. Such an unexpected sale may have a negative impact on the value of the Fund or make the execution of the Fund's investment strategy difficult and thereby negatively affect its investment performance. The operating expenses charged to the Fund could also be higher as a result of these transactions. In addition, in the event a significant investor redeems a part or all of his holdings in the Fund, the Fund may have to realize capital gains.

Concentration Risk

Generally, mutual funds, other than an alternative mutual fund, are not permitted to invest more than 10% of their assets in any one issuer. In the event a fund invests more than 10% of its net assets in the securities of a single issuer, the fund offers less diversification, which could have an adverse effect on its returns. If a fund concentrates its investments on fewer issuers or securities, there may be increased volatility in the unit price of a fund and there may be a decrease in the liquidity in the portfolio of the fund.

In accordance with applicable securities laws applicable, an alternative mutual fund or a non-redeemable investment Fund may not acquire any security of an issuer, enter into specified derivative transaction or purchase an index participation unit if, as a result of the transaction, more than 20% of its net asset value would be invested in securities of an issuer.

In accordance with applicable securities laws, the above limits do not apply in certain circumstances, including the acquisition of security of a mutual fund that is an index participation unit.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is associated with uncertainty about a company's, government's or other entity's ability to meet its debt obligations. Debt securities rated below investment grade or unrated securities offer a better yield but are generally more volatile and less liquid than other debt securities. There

is also a greater likelihood that issuers of such securities may default, which may result in losses. A downgrade in an issuer's credit rating or other adverse news regarding the credit rating can influence the issued security's market value. Other factors can also influence a debt security's market value, such as the security's liquidity level, a change in the market's perception of the security's creditworthiness, and so on. The value of the Fund that hold these securities may rise and fall substantially.

Currency Risk

Mutual funds may invest in securities or other mutual funds denominated or traded in currencies other than the Canadian dollar. Changes in foreign currency exchange rates will affect the value of the securities in the Fund. Generally, when the Canadian dollar rises in value against a foreign currency, your investment is worth fewer Canadian dollars. Similarly, when the Canadian dollar decreases in value against a foreign currency, your investment is worth more Canadian dollars. This phenomenon is known as "currency risk", which is the possibility that a stronger Canadian dollar will reduce returns for Canadians investing outside Canada, and a weaker Canadian dollar will increase returns for Canadians investing outside Canada, and this can affect the day-to-day value of a mutual fund, especially if the Fund holds a lot of foreign investments. Some funds may hedge (protect against) the risk of changes in foreign currency exchange rates of the underlying assets of the fund. Some funds may also use derivative instruments such as futures contracts and forward contracts to mitigate the impact of exchange rate fluctuations. See subheading "Risk Factors – Derivatives Risk".

Derivatives Risk

A derivative is a type of investment whose value is derived from the performance of other investments or from the movement of interest rates, exchange rates or market indices.

The Fund may use derivatives as permitted by the CSA as long as their use is consistent with the individual fund's investment objectives. A fund cannot use derivatives for speculative trading or to create a portfolio with excess leverage. If a fund uses derivatives, securities regulations require that the fund hold enough assets or cash to cover its commitments in the derivative contracts. This limits the amount of losses that could result from the use of derivatives.

Mutual funds may use derivatives for two purposes: hedging and substitution (non-hedging).

Hedging

"Hedging" means protecting against changes in the level of interest rates, exchange rates, stock prices or commodity prices that negatively affect the price of securities held in a fund. However, there can be no assurance that a mutual fund's hedging transactions will be effective. There may be an imperfect correlation between the behaviour of the derivative instrument used for hedging and the investment or currency being hedged. Also, any historical correlation may not be maintained for the period during which the hedge is in place. Moreover, use of derivatives for hedging purposes does not eliminate all of the risks to which the fund's investments may be exposed.

There are costs associated with hedging as well as risks, such as:

- There is no assurance that the hedging strategy protects the performance;
- While hedging is intended to limit losses, it can also limit gains;
- ➤ It is not always easy to unwind a derivatives position quickly. Sometimes futures exchanges or government authorities put trading limits on derivatives. So even if a

- hedging strategy works, there is no assurance that a liquid market will always exist to permit a fund to realize the benefits of the hedging strategy;
- It is not always possible to buy or sell the derivative at the preferred price if everybody else in the market is expecting the same changes; and
- the change in value of derivatives does not always correspond perfectly to the change in value of the underlying investment.

Substitution (Non-Hedging)

Mutual funds may use derivatives, such as futures, forward contracts, options, swaps or similar instruments, instead of the actual underlying investment. They might do this because the derivative may require a smaller capital outlay, it may be sold more quickly and easily, it may have lower transaction and custodial costs or because it can make the fund more diversified. However, substitution does not guarantee you will make money, because there are risks involved. For example:

- There is no assurance that the use of derivative will provide a positive return and the underlying security or investment on which the derivative is based and the derivative itself may not perform as well as the Manager expected;
- Derivatives can drop in value just as other investments can drop in value;
- Sometimes derivative prices are affected by factors other than the price of the underlying security. For example, some investors may speculate on the value of the derivative, driving the price up or down; positive and negative differentials between futures or forwards prices or spot prices; decreasing value of time;
- The price of derivatives tends to change more than the price of the underlying investment;
- There might not be a market for over-the-counter options and forward contracts, making it difficult to make a profit or limit a loss by selling the derivative when necessary;
- If trading in a substantial number of stocks in an index is interrupted or stopped, or if the composition of the index changes, it could adversely affect derivatives based on that index;
- It may be difficult to unwind a future, forward contract or option position, because the future or options exchange imposes a temporary trading limit, or because a government authority often imposes restrictions on certain transactions; and
- The other party to a derivative contract may not be able to fulfill a promise to buy or sell the derivative, or settle the transaction, which could result in a loss to the Fund.

Equity Risk

The net asset value of an investment fund that invests in equity securities, such as common shares, or in equity-related securities, such as subscription warrants, convertible securities or American depository receipts, will vary based on security price fluctuations. Security prices will either increase or decrease depending on the situation of the issuing corporation, the outlook of its industry sectors and the general conditions of the market on which these securities are traded. Security prices can also be influenced by the economic, financial and political conditions of the country where the securities are traded or the corporation carries on its business.

In a growing economy, the outlook for many corporations is favourable, and the price of their common shares will generally rise. The net asset value of the investment fund holding these common shares should then increase. The reverse is also true when the economy is in decline.

ETFs Risk

The Fund may invest in mutual funds traded on a stock exchange (i.e., ETFs). Like investment funds, ETFs can invest in equity securities, fixed-income securities and other financial instruments. An investment in an ETFs can entail risks similar to those of an investment fund with similar investment objectives and strategies. However, ETFs pose additional risks that are specific to this type of fund. ETFs incur management and trading expenses in the course of their activities. Investment funds may also be charged commissions on the purchase or sale of securities of ETFs.

Absence of an Active Market and Lack of Operating History Risk

There is no guarantee that any particular ETF will be available or will continue to be available at any time. The ETFs may be newly or recently organized investment funds with limited or no previous operating history. Although the ETFs are or will be listed on a Canadian or U.S. stock exchange or such other stock exchanges as may be approved from time to time by Canadian securities regulators, there can be no assurance that an active public market for the ETF will develop or be sustained.

Redemption Risk

The Funds' ability to realize the full value of an investment in an underlying ETF will depend on the Funds' ability to sell such ETF units or shares on a securities market. If the Fund chooses to exercise its rights to redeem ETF units or shares, then it may receive less than 100% of the ETF's then net asset value per unit.

Reinvestment Risk

If an underlying ETF pays distributions in cash that the Fund is not able to reinvest in additional units or shares of the ETF on a timely or cost-effective basis, then the performance of the Fund will be impacted by holding such uninvested cash.

Trading Price of ETFs Risk

Units or shares of an ETF may trade in the market at a premium or discount to the ETF's net asset value per unit or share and there can be no assurance that units or shares will trade at prices that reflect their net asset value. The trading price of the units or shares will fluctuate in accordance with changes in the ETF's net asset value, as well as market supply and demand on the stock exchange.

ETF Index Risks

The Fund may invest in ETFs which (i) invest in securities that are included in one or more indices in substantially the same proportion as those securities are reflected in a referenced index or indices, or (ii) invest in a manner that substantially replicates the performance of such a referenced index or indices, whether on a leveraged or unleveraged basis.

Calculation and Termination of the Indices Risk

If the computer or other facilities of the index providers or a stock exchange malfunction for any reason, calculation of the value of the indices and the determination by the Manager of

the prescribed number of units or shares and baskets of securities may be delayed and trading in units or shares of the ETF may be suspended for a period of time. In the event that an index provider ceases to calculate the indices or the licence agreement with the manager of an ETF is terminated, the manager of the ETF may terminate the relevant ETF, change the investment objective of the ETF or seek to replicate an alternative index (subject to investor approval in accordance with the ETF's incorporating documents), or make such other arrangements as the Manager determines.

Cease Trading of Constituent Securities Risk

If constituent securities of the indices are ceasing to be trade at any time by order of a stock exchange, a securities regulatory authority or other relevant regulator, the manager of the ETF may suspend the exchange or redemption of units or shares of the ETF until such time as the transfer of the securities is permitted by law.

Index Investment Strategy Risk

The indices on which the ETFs are based were not created by the index providers for the purpose of the ETFs. The index providers have the right to adjust or to cease calculating the indices without regard to the particular interests of the manager of the ETF, the ETFs, or the investors in the ETF.

Rebalancing and Adjustment Risk

Adjustments to baskets of securities held by ETFs to reflect rebalancing of and adjustments to the underlying indices on which they are based will depend on the ability of the manager of the ETF and its brokers to perform their respective obligations. If a designated broker fails to perform, an ETF would be required to sell or purchase, as the case may be, constituent securities of the index on which it is based in the market. If this happens, the ETF would incur additional transaction costs that would cause the performance of the ETF to deviate more significantly from the performance of such index than would otherwise be expected.

Risk of Not Replicating the Indices

The ETFs will not replicate the exact performance of the underlying indices on which they are based because the total return generated will be reduced by the management fee payable to the manager of the ETF and transaction costs incurred in adjusting the portfolio of securities held by the ETFs and other expenses of the ETFs, whereas such transaction costs and expenses are not included in the calculation of such indices. It is also possible that, for a short period of time, the ETFs may not fully replicate the performance of such indices due to the temporary unavailability of certain securities that are included in an index in the secondary market or due to other extraordinary circumstances.

Tracking Error Risk

Deviations in the tracking by an ETF of the index on which it is based could occur for a variety of reasons. For example, where an ETF tenders' securities under a successful takeover bid for less than all securities of a constituent issuer and the constituent issuer is not taken out of the applicable index, the ETF would be required to buy replacement securities for more than the takeover bid proceeds.

Adjustments to the basket of securities necessitated by the rebalancing of or adjustment to an index could affect the underlying market for constituent securities of the applicable index which in turn would be reflected in the value of that index. Similarly, subscriptions for units

or shares of an ETF by designated brokers and underwriters may impact the market for constituent securities of the index, as the designated broker or underwriter seeks to buy or borrow such securities to constitute baskets of securities to deliver to the ETF as payment for the units or shares to be issued.

Foreign Market Risk

Foreign investments are affected favourably or unfavourably by global economic factors, such as changes in currency rates or other exchange control regulations. There is often less information available about foreign companies, and many countries have less stringent accounting, auditing and reporting standards imposed on Canadian companies. Some foreign stock markets have less trading volume, which may make it more difficult to sell an investment or make prices more volatile. Certain countries may also have foreign investment or exchange laws that make it difficult to sell an investment or may impose withholding or other taxes that could reduce the return on the investment. Different financial, political and social factors could hurt the value of foreign investments, such as expropriation of assets, confiscatory taxation, political or social instability or diplomatic developments. As a result, if the funds specialize in foreign investments they may experience larger and more frequent price changes in the short term.

Emerging Markets Risk

Funds that invest in emerging or developing markets are subject to the same risks as noted under subheading "Risk Factors – Foreign Market Risk". However, these risks may be far greater in emerging markets than in developed markets due, among other things, to greater market volatility, smaller trading volumes, higher risk of political and economic instability, greater risk of market closure and more government-imposed restrictions on foreign investment compared to the restrictions imposed in developed markets. The fluctuation of prices can therefore be more pronounced than in developed countries, and it may be more difficult to sell securities.

Frontier markets are markets that are in the process of developing and are generally considered to be smaller, less mature and less liquid than emerging markets. This is due, in part, to the fact that their economies are smaller, that their capital markets are less developed and more volatile, and that their trading volume is weaker. They may suffer greater exposure to the economic shocks associated with the political and economic risks than emerging countries in general. Consequently, the risks traditionally associated with investments in emerging markets may be even greater for investments in frontier markets.

Fund of Funds Risk

Certain mutual funds invest directly in, or obtain exposure to, other mutual funds as part of their investment strategy. The proportions and types of underlying funds held by a mutual fund will vary according to the risks and investment objective of the mutual fund. Therefore, these mutual funds will be subject to the risks of the underlying funds.

There are several types of underlying funds, including but not limited to, conventional mutual funds, ETFs, alternative mutual funds and/or closed-end funds. Alternative mutual funds have the ability to invest in asset classes and use investment strategies that are generally not permitted for mutual funds. Examples include the increased use of derivatives for hedging and non-hedging purposes, the increased ability to sell securities short, and the ability to borrow cash to use for investment purposes.

Also, if an underlying fund suspends redemptions, the investment fund that invests in the underlying fund will be unable to value part of its portfolio and may be unable to redeem securities.

General Market Risk

General market risk is the risk that equity markets will go down in value, including the possibility that equity markets will go down sharply and unpredictably. Several factors can influence market trends, such as economic developments, changes in interest rates, political changes and catastrophic events. All investments are subject to market risk.

Index and Passive Investment Strategies Risk

Certain funds, including index funds and certain ETFs, use a variety of indexing strategies or have exposure to underlying mutual funds that use indexing strategies. Funds that adopt an index strategy attempt to replicate the performance of the investments included in the index and, therefore, the performance of an index. A perfect correlation between the Fund or an underlying fund using an index strategy and its benchmark is unlikely, since the Fund and the underlying fund, unlike the index, incur their own operating and transaction costs, which reduce returns. These costs are not included in calculating the overall performance of a given index.

Also, a fund or an underlying mutual fund may, in basing its investment decisions on an index, have more of its assets invested in one or more issuers than is usually permitted for mutual funds. In these circumstances, the Fund or underlying mutual fund may tend to be more volatile and less liquid than more diversified mutual funds as it is affected more by the performance of individual issuers.

Further, concentrating its investments in the securities of a particular index allows a Fund or an underlying mutual fund to focus on that index's potential, but it also means that the fund or underlying mutual fund may tend to be more volatile than a fund or underlying mutual fund that invests in the securities of a variety of indices because prices of securities on the same index tend to move up and down together. If required by its investment objectives, the fund or underlying mutual fund must continue to invest in the securities of the index, even if the index is performing poorly. That means the Fund or underlying mutual fund won't be able to reduce risk by diversifying its investments into securities listed on other indices.

The value of an index may fluctuate depending on the financial position of the issuers that make up the index (particularly those with top-heavy weighting), the value of the securities generally and other factors. In the case of a fund based on an index concentrated on a single stock exchange, when that stock exchange is closed the Fund will not be able to calculate the net asset value per security and could be unable to respond to redemption requests.

Interest Rates Risk

Changes in interest rates can affect the performance of some investments, including bonds, preferred shares and other income-oriented securities. Bonds generally procure interest income based on the interest rates in effect at the time the bonds were issued. When interest rates fall, bond prices generally rise due to the fact that they procure higher rates than newly issued bonds. Existing bonds are therefore more in demand and their value increases. When interest rates rise, this trend reverses itself and the market value of existing bonds tends to drop. The market value of bonds with longer maturity dates will mainly be affected by fluctuations in long-term rates. Fixed-income securities with shorter maturity dates will be influenced more by short-term rate fluctuations. Fixed-income securities with longer maturity dates tend to be more sensitive to interest rate fluctuations.

Money market investments, however, tend to earn less when interest rates fall. Central banks, such as the Bank of Canada, may change interest rates at various times during the business cycle, which may affect the interest income and performance of a mutual fund.

Under some circumstances, the issuers of fixed-income securities can pay back the principal before the scheduled maturity date. This type of situation usually occurs when interest rates are in decline. In such a case, the Fund at issue will be required to reinvest the amount received in securities offering potentially lower return rates.

Real Estate Companies and Investment Trust Risk

Investing in a real estate investment company or in a real estate investment trust ("*REIT*") may expose the Fund to risks similar to those associated with a direct holding in a real estate investment, including the losses caused by damages to properties, changes in economic conditions, the regulatory fluctuations in supply and demand, zoning by-laws, the regulatory framework of rents, real estate taxes and operating expenses. Interest rates fluctuations may also affect the value of the Fund's investments. Some real estate companies or REITs may invest in a limited number of properties, in a limited market or in a single type of property, thus increasing the risk that the Fund may be adversely affected by the poor performance of a single investment, a market or single type of investment. REITs are common investment instruments that hold, and usually manage, real estate investments. REITs generally pay fees separate from those of the Fund. Finally, REITs may be affected by changes in their tax status and could lose their eligibility to benefit from advantageous tax treatments and other exemptions.

Also, although the risk is generally considered remote, in some jurisdictions, a mutual fund that invests in investment trusts, such as REITs units, income trust units and royalty trust units, may be responsible for certain obligations and claims affecting the investment trusts.

Income Trusts Risk

Income trusts generally hold securities in, or are entitled to receive royalties from, an underlying active business or investment in property. To the extent that an underlying active business or investment in property is subject to industry risks, interest rate fluctuations, commodity prices and other economic factors, investment returns from an income trust may be similarly affected. Although their returns are neither fixed nor guaranteed, income trusts are structured in part to provide a constant stream of income to investors. As a result, an investment in an income trust may be subject to interest rate risk. There is also a remote risk that, where claims against an income trust are not satisfied by that trust, investors in that trust could be held liable for any outstanding obligations.

Legal and Regulatory Risk

Costs of complying with laws, regulations and policies of regulatory agencies, as well as possible legal actions, may affect the value of investments held by mutual funds.

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity refers to the speed and ease with which an asset can be sold and converted to cash. Most securities owned by mutual funds can be sold easily and at a fair price. In highly volatile markets, such as in periods of sudden interest rate changes, certain securities may become less liquid, which means they cannot be sold as quickly or easily. Some securities may be illiquid because of legal restrictions, the nature of the investment, certain features, such as guarantees, or a lack of buyers interested in the particular security or market. Difficulty in selling securities may result in a loss or reduced return for a fund. Mutual funds are generally restricted from purchasing additional illiquid assets if, immediately after the purchase, more than 10% of their assets on the basis of market value at the time of purchase consists of illiquid assets.

Illiquid Securities Valuation Risk

A mutual fund can invest a percentage of its portfolio in illiquid securities in accordance with its investment objectives and regulatory requirements. Illiquid securities may be purchased on a stock exchange or on the private market. Moreover, certain securities may become illiquid after their initial purchase. The valuation of exchange-traded illiquid securities is determined by the closing price on the Valuation Date or, if the closing price is not available on such Valuation Date, by the average of the closing bid and ask prices reported on such Valuation Date, in which case the midpoint between the bid and ask prices is generally used.

In the event that the last bid and ask prices of any exchange-traded illiquid security is deemed to be unreliable or outdated, and for any illiquid security for which there is no closing price, the valuation is determined based on the fair value of the security (see heading "Valuation and Calculation of Net Asset Value"). The valuation of illiquid securities for which there has been no recent trading activity, nor publicly available market quotation, is based on latent uncertainties and the resulting values may differ from the values that would have been used had a ready market existed for these investments. The valuation process based on the fair value is subject to an inherent degree of subjectivity and, to the extent that these values are inaccurate, investors in a mutual fund that invest in illiquid securities or exposed thereto may benefit from a gain or suffer a loss when purchasing or redeeming their securities in the mutual fund. The value of a mutual fund holding illiquid securities can fall sharply should the mutual fund sell the illiquid securities at prices below those used to calculate its net asset value.

Monetary Fund or Other Agencies Risk

If a government entity defaults, it may ask for more time in which to pay, or for further loans. There is no legal process for collecting sovereign debts that a government does not pay, or bankruptcy proceeding by which all or part of sovereign debt that a government entity has not repaid may be collected.

Securities Lending Risk

In a securities lending transaction, mutual funds lend the securities they hold for a specific or non-specific period of time in exchange for collateral. Collateral can include cash, qualified securities or securities that can be immediately converted into the securities that are on loan.

To engage in securities lending transaction, the Manager will appoint a qualified agent under a written agreement between the Manager and the agent, which addresses, among other requirements, the responsibility for administration and supervision of the securities lending program.

There is a risk that the other party to the transaction may not live up to its obligations under the transaction, leaving the Fund holding collateral which could be worth less than the loaned securities if the value of the loaned securities increases relative to the value of the cash or other collateral, resulting in a loss to the Fund.

For more information on securities lending activities and associated risks, see heading "Securities Lending, Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Agreements".

Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Transaction Risk

To increase returns, mutual funds may enter into repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements consistent with their investment objectives and as permitted by the CSA. In a repurchase agreement, a mutual fund sells securities it holds in its portfolio at one price, and agrees to buy

them back later from the same party with the expectation of a profit. The mutual fund thus intends to retain its exposure to changes in the value of the securities and earn fees for participating in the repurchase transaction. In a reverse repurchase agreement, a mutual fund buys securities for cash at one price and agrees to sell them back to the same party with the expectation of a profit.

To engage in repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions the Manager will appoint a qualified agent under a written agreement between the Manager and agent, which will address, among other requirements, the responsibility for administration and supervision of the repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction program.

If the other party to these transactions becomes insolvent or otherwise cannot fulfill its obligations, the fund may suffer losses. In a repurchase transaction, the mutual fund would be left holding the cash and collateral received in return for the security it sold. The value of the cash and collateral held by the mutual fund might be less than the value of the security sold. In a reverse repurchase transaction, the mutual fund would be left holding the security purchased by it. The mutual fund may not be able to sell the security at the same price it paid for it, plus interest, if the market value of the security has dropped in the meantime.

For securities bought or sold by a fund as part of a securities repurchase or reverse repurchase agreement, the borrowing or other party to the agreement can exercise voting rights with respect to such securities during the term of the agreement. A party may enter into a repurchase or reverse repurchase agreement for the purpose of exercising such voting rights.

For more details on repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions and associated risks, see heading "Securities Lending, Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Agreements".

Smaller Companies Risk

Investments in equity securities of smaller, less established companies may involve greater risks than investments in larger, more established companies. These are generally companies that may have been newly incorporated and may have more limited markets or financial resources. Generally speaking, they do not have a large number of shareholders and outstanding shares on the market. Consequently, it may be more difficult for a mutual fund to purchase or sell the shares of smaller companies, and the price of their shares may be more sensitive to market changes.

Sovereign Debt Risk

Some mutual funds may invest in sovereign debt securities. These securities are issued or guaranteed by foreign government entities. Investments in sovereign debt are subject to the risk that a government entity may delay or refuse to pay interest or repay principal on its sovereign debt. The reasons for such delay or refusal may include cash flow problems, insufficient foreign currency reserves, political considerations, the size of its debt position relative to its economy or its failure to put in place economic reforms required by the International.

Specialized Market Risk

The more you put your money into a mutual fund focused on one industry sector or geographic area, the higher your risk. If something happens to reduce the value of a fund's investments in that sector or area, the impact on your investment is greater than if you had invested in more diversified mutual funds. Mutual funds that invest in specialized segments of the marketplace (e.g., specific region, sector or industry) could experience greater volatility than mutual funds with more broadly diversified investment portfolios. The value of the investment portfolios held by such mutual funds could fluctuate substantially over a short period of time, resulting in comparable fluctuations in the net asset value per security of the mutual funds. These funds must continue to follow their

investment objectives by investing in their particular segment even during periods when this particular segment is performing poorly.

Stock Market Risk

The value of an investment in a particular company may fluctuate if that company's stock price falls with the rest of the stock market.

Tax Risk

All mutual funds may be affected by changes in the tax legislation that affect the entities in which the funds invest or in the taxation of mutual funds.

The Fund will also be subject to certain tax risks generally applicable to Canadian investment funds, including the following.

It is expected that each Fund would qualify at all times as a mutual fund trust under the Tax Act. If a Fund does not qualify or ceases to qualify as a mutual fund trust under the Tax Act, the income tax considerations described under the heading *Income Tax Considerations for Investors* could be materially and adversely different in some respects regarding that Fund. For example, if a Fund does not qualify or ceases to qualify as a mutual fund trust within the meaning of the Tax Act throughout a taxation year, the Fund may be liable to pay alternative minimum tax and/or for tax under Part XII.2 of the Tax Act, and would not be entitled to capital gains refund nor would qualify as a "qualified investment" for a Registered Plan (as defined under the heading *Income Tax Considerations for Investors*). In addition, if a Fund does not qualify or ceases to qualify as a mutual fund trust under the Tax Act, it may be subject to the "mark-to market" rules under the Tax Act if more than 50% of the fair market value of the units of the Trust Fund are held by "financial institutions" within the meaning of the Tax Act for purposes of the "mark-to-market" rules.

The use of derivative strategies may also have a tax impact on a Fund or an underlying fund. In general, gains and losses realized by a Fund or an underlying fund from derivative transactions will be on income account, rather than as capital gains and capital losses. Where such derivatives are used to hedge portfolio securities, gains and losses realized by the Fund or an underlying fund may be treated for tax purposes as ordinary income and losses or as capital gains and capital losses, depending on the circumstances. Under the provisions of the Tax Act, a Fund or an underlying fund may elect to have its eligible derivatives to be valued at a mark-to-market basis to recognize their profit or loss.

A Fund or an underlying fund will generally recognize gains or losses under a derivative contract when it is realized by it upon partial settlement or upon maturity. This may result in significant gains being realized by the Fund at such times and such gains may be taxed as ordinary income. To the extent such income is not offset by any available deductions, it would be distributed to applicable securityholders of the Fund in the taxation year in which it is realized and included in such securityholder's income for the year. There can be no assurance that the CRA will agree with the tax treatment adopted by a Fund or an underlying fund in filing its tax return. The CRA could reassess the Fund on a basis that results in tax being payable by the Fund or in an increase in the taxable component of distributions considered to have been paid to securityholders. A reassessment by the CRA may result in the Fund being liable for unremitted withholding tax on prior distributions to non-resident securityholders. Such liabilities may reduce the net asset value per security.

If the Fund experiences a "loss restriction event" for the purposes of the Tax Act, (i) the taxation year of the Fund will be deemed to end (ii) any net income and net realized capital gains of the Trust Fund at such year-end will be distributed to holders of units of the Trust Fund and (iii) the

Fund will be deemed to realize its unrealized capital losses and be limited on its ability to carry forward losses. The Fund may elect to realize capital gains in order to offset its capital losses and non-capital losses, including undeducted losses from prior years. Any undeducted capital losses will expire and may not be deducted from the Fund in future years and any undeducted non-capital losses will be restricted in future years, with the result that income and capital gains distributions in the future may be larger. It may not be possible for the Fund to determine if or when a loss restriction event has occurred because of the nature of its investments and the way units are bought and sold. Therefore, there can be no assurance that the Fund will not experience a loss restriction event and there can be no assurance regarding when or to whom the distributions resulting from a loss restriction event will be made, or that the Fund will not be required to pay tax notwithstanding such distributions.

Common Reporting Standard (OECD)

In 2014, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development ("OECD") proposed a model agreement between countries on the exchange of information to fight against tax evasion and protect the integrity of tax systems. In June of 2015, Canada signed the *Multilateral Competent Authority Agreement*, undertaking to implement the Common Reporting Standard ("CRS") for the automatic exchange of financial account information with other tax authorities. More than 100 countries have undertaken to comply with the model agreement and the CRS. On December 15, 2016, the second *Act to implement certain provisions of the budget tabled in Parliament on March 22, 2016, and other measures* were assented, which added the Part XIX of the *Income Tax Act* entitled *Common Reporting Standard*, the provisions of which came into force July 1, 2017.

Like the intergovernmental approach to the implementation of the U.S. legislation known as FATCA, the goal of the CRS is to identify the residency for tax purposes of the financial institutions' account holders. Its implementation in Canada will result in Canadian financial institutions declaring to the CRA those financial accounts that they maintain for individuals and entities whose residency for tax purposes is in a jurisdiction other than Canada.

The CRA will then give those foreign jurisdictions with which it has established a partnership in the context of the CRS information on the account holders who reside in these jurisdictions.

Thereby, Canadian financial institutions will be required to report the following information to the CRA regarding holders of accounts whose residency for tax purposes is in a jurisdiction other than Canada: name, address, jurisdiction of residency, account holder taxpayer identification number, date of birth, account number, account balance or value at year end, as well as the gross amount paid or credited to the account in the course of the year, including the aggregate amount of redemption payments.

Risk Associated with Short Selling

A short sale of a security could expose a fund to losses if the price of the security sold short rises, as the Fund may be required to purchase the security to cover its short position at a price higher than the price at which the security was sold short. Short selling of securities involves unlimited risk of loss since the price of a security may appreciate indefinitely before the short position is closed out. In addition, a short sale requires the borrowing of the security in order for the short sale to be completed. There can be no assurance that the lender of the security will not demand repayment of the security before the Funds want it, which could require the Funds to borrow the security elsewhere or to purchase it in the market at an unfavorable price. If multiple lenders of the security in the market recall the same security at the same time, there may be a forced liquidation of short positions that could cause the price of the borrowed security to rise significantly. In addition, the borrowing of securities requires the payment of a borrowing fee. There can be no assurance that the borrowing costs will not increase during the borrowing period, in addition to the costs of the short selling strategy. In addition, there is no assurance that the security that was shorted can be

repurchased due to supply and demand limitations in the market. An alternative mutual fund is generally permitted to sell short securities up to 50% of its NAV, including up to 10% of its NAV in securities of a single issuer.

ESG Investment Strategy or Objectives Risk

Some underlying funds may have fundamental investment objectives based on certain ESG criteria. Other underlying funds may employ ESG analysis as a component of their investment strategies. ESG criteria, like any other metric through which investments in securities may be measured, are subject to uncertainty, limitations, and discretion. ESG methodologies and strategies may limit the types and number of investment opportunities available to funds and, as a result, this fund may deviate from a benchmark or the performance of comparable funds that do not have an ESG focus. Further, a fund that utilizes an Index to achieve an ESG-based investment objective or strategy will generally not be able to eliminate the possibility of an Index having exposure to companies that exhibit negative ESG characteristics and/or companies that are involved in severe controversies or materially involved in specified business activities that some may consider to be inconsistent with a restrictive ESG-oriented investment approach. Subject to applicable securities law, the methodology of the Indices may also change from time to time for any reason, including as a result of changes to ESG principles generally.

Asset-Backed Securities and Mortgage-Backed Securities Risk

Asset-backed securities are fixed-income instruments backed by a portfolio of personal and commercial loans. Mortgage-backed securities are fixed-income instruments backed by a portfolio of residential and commercial mortgages. These loans and mortgages are respectively the underlying assets of the asset-backed and mortgage-backed securities. A decline in the value or in the liquidity of the underlying assets or in the credit rating of the security may negatively affect the price of the security.

Leverage Risk

As an alternative mutual fund under Regulation 81-102, the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio is not subject to certain investment restrictions set out in Regulation 81-102 that limit the ability of conventional mutual funds (other than alternative mutual funds) to use the leverage of their assets to borrow, short sell and/or use derivatives. It is possible that investment decisions regarding the Fund's assets may exceed the net asset value of the Fund. As a result, if these decisions are not the right ones, the resulting losses will be greater than if the investments had been made solely as part of an unleveraged long portfolio as is the case with most traditional mutual funds that invest in equities. In addition, investment strategies that use leverage can be expected to increase the Fund's turnover rate, transaction and market impact costs, interest charges and other fees.

Pursuant to the investment restrictions applicable to alternative mutual funds set out in Regulation 81-102, the aggregate gross exposure of the Fund, equal to the sum of the following, shall not exceed three times the net asset value of the Fund: (i) the total value of outstanding indebtedness under debt agreements; (ii) the total market value of all securities sold short; and (iii) the total notional value of the Fund's positions in specified derivatives, other than those used for hedging purposes. If the aggregate global exposure of the Fund exceeds three times the NAV of the Fund, the Fund shall, as soon as is commercially reasonable, take all necessary steps to reduce the aggregate global exposure to no more than three times the net asset value of the Fund.

In accordance with Regulation 81-102, the Fund may borrow funds up to 50% of its NAV and may sell securities short, provided that the aggregate market value of the securities sold short is limited to 50% of its net asset value. The combined use of short selling and borrowing of funds by the Fund is subject to an aggregate limit of 50% of its NAV. If the aggregate value of the borrowed funds and the aggregate market value of all securities sold short by the Fund exceeds 50% of the NAV of the Fund, the Fund shall, as soon as is commercially reasonable, take all necessary steps

to reduce the aggregate value of the borrowed funds and the aggregate market value of the securities sold short to no more than 50% of the NAV of the Fund.

Unforeseen Events Risk

Market prices of investments held by a fund will go up or down, sometimes rapidly or unpredictably. The Fund's investments are subject to changes in general economic conditions, general market fluctuations and the risks inherent in investment in securities markets. Investment markets can be volatile, and prices of investments can change substantially due to various factors including, but not limited to, economic growth or recession, changes in interest rates, changes in actual or perceived creditworthiness of issuers and general market liquidity.

Certain unforeseen events, including but not limited to, natural or environmental disasters, climate change, unforeseen geopolitical events, wars and any resulting occupation, foreign invasion, military or armed confrontations, civil unrest, terrorism, public health crises like epidemics, pandemics or outbreaks of new infectious diseases or viruses (including, the COVID-19 pandemic), and mutual funds regulatory events, market manipulations and governmental or actions, can materially adversely affect the business, financial condition, liquidity, or results of operations of the Fund. The occurrence of unforeseen events, such as those listed above, can have a significant impact on the global economy and commodity, disrupt financial markets and have short-term or long-term effects on the Canadian, U.S. and global economies and financial markets, inflation, and other effects that cannot necessarily be presently foreseen, which, in turn, may have an effect on the performance of the Funds. It can also result in a slowdown in economic activity and extreme volatility in financial markets and commodity prices and has raised the prospect of a global recession. Governmental responses to unforeseen events may led to significant restrictions on travel, temporary business closures, quarantines, global stock market volatility, high unemployment and reduced consumer activity, globally unforeseen events can also result in operating, supply chain and project development delays that can materially adversely affect the operations of third parties in which the Funds have interest. An unanticipated market volatility and disruptions may cause exchanges to suspend trading and/or investment funds to suspend or limit redemptions, may disrupt the operations and processes of the service providers for the Funds and, in some cases, could constitute a force majeure event under contracts with service providers or counterparties for certain transactions. The duration of any business disruptions and related financial impact of the unforeseen events is unknown. It is difficult to predict how the Funds may be affected if impacts of an unforeseen event persists for an extended period of time.

Event if general economic conditions remain unchanged, the value of an investment in the Funds may decline if the industries, sectors or companies in which the Funds invest perform poorly or if unforeseen events adversely affect the Funds. In addition, legal, political, regulatory or tax changes may also cause markets and price to fluctuate. The long-term impact of unforeseen events, including geopolitical norms, on supply chains and investment valuations are uncertain.

Convertible Securities Risks

Convertible securities are fixed income, preferred or other securities that are convertible into the issuer's common stock or that can be exercised for the issuer's common stock (or cash or securities of equivalent value) at a stated price or rate. The market value of convertible securities may decline when interest rates rise and, conversely, may increase when interest rates decline. However, the market value of a convertible security tends to reflect the market price of the issuer's common stock when that price approaches or exceeds the "conversion price" of the convertible security. The conversion price is defined as the predetermined price at which the convertible security could be exchanged for the related stock. When the price of the underlying common stock declines, the price of the convertible security tends to be more dependent on the performance of the convertible security. As a result, the price of the convertible security may not decline to the same extent as the underlying common stock. In the event that the issuing company is liquidated, the holders of the convertible securities rank ahead of the holders of the company's common stock, but behind the holders of the company's senior debt securities. As a result, an investment in an issuer's convertible securities generally has a lower level of risk than an investment in its common stock, but a higher level of risk than an investment in its debt securities. Convertible securities are often rated below investment grade or have no rating because they rank below debt securities and just above common stock in terms of liens or priorities on the issuer's balance sheet.

Risks Associated with Depositary Receipts

Banks or other financial institutions acting as depositories issue depositary receipts that represent the value of securities issued by foreign companies. These certificates are better known as American Depository Receipts (ADRs), International Depository Receipts (IDRs) or European Depository Receipts (EDRs), depending on the country in which the custodian is located. Mutual funds invest in DRs to indirectly hold foreign securities without trading in foreign markets. There is a risk that the value of the depository receipts will be lower than the value of the foreign securities. Several factors may account for this difference: the fees and expenses associated with the DRs; the fluctuation in the exchange rate between the currency of the DRs and the currency of the foreign securities; the different taxes imposed in the jurisdictions offering the DRs and those offering foreign securities.

In addition, a mutual fund faces the risks that depository receipts may be less liquid, that holders of depository receipts may have fewer legal rights than if they held the foreign securities directly, and that the depository may change the terms applicable to the depository receipt, including the cancellation of the depository receipt, so that a mutual fund would be forced to sell at an inopportune time.

Inflation Risk

The rate of inflation is generally measured by the government and reported in the form of the consumer price index. When the level of inflation rises in a given country, many investments or financial instruments may be affected and their value may decline, as may be the case for the domestic currency and fixed-income investments. In the longer term, inflation will decrease the value of an investor's money over time.

Securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions

A securities lending transaction occurs when the Fund lends portfolio securities that it owns to a third-party borrower. The borrower promises to return to the Fund an equal number of the same securities at a later date and to pay a fee to the Fund for borrowing the securities. During the securities loan, the borrower provides the Fund with collateral, which may consist of a combination of cash and securities. The Fund intends to maintain its exposure to changes in the value of the borrowed securities while receiving an additional fee.

A repurchase agreement occurs when the Fund sells a security it owns to a third party for cash and agrees to repurchase the same security at a specified price on an agreed upon future date. In this way, the Fund intends to maintain its exposure to changes in the value of the security, while receiving a fee through its participation in a repurchase transaction.

A reverse repurchase transaction occurs when the Fund purchases securities from a third party at a price and agrees to sell them back to the third party at an agreed upon future date at a specified price. The difference between the price the Fund paid to purchase the securities and the resale price is intended to provide the Fund with additional income.

Each securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction will be entered into in accordance with applicable Canadian securities laws, including:

- the value of the collateral must be at least 102% of the market value of the securities sold (in a repurchase transaction), the cash paid for the securities purchased (in a reverse repurchase transaction) or the securities loaned (in a securities lending transaction);
- securities lending transactions, as well as repurchase transactions, are limited to 50% of the net asset value of the Fund determined immediately after the Fund enters into such transaction;
- the value of the securities and collateral will be valued and adjusted on each day that normal trading takes place;
- internal controls, procedures and records will be established, including collateral requirements, limits on the size of transactions and a list of approved third parties for such transactions based on credit and other standards; and
- securities lending agreements may be terminated at any time and repurchase, and reverse repurchase transactions must be completed within 30 days.

Applicable agreements, internal controls and procedures are reviewed annually to ensure that the risks associated with repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements are being adequately managed.

INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The Funds are subject to certain standard investment restrictions and practices contained in securities legislation, including Regulation 81-102. This legislation is designed in part to ensure that the investments of the Funds are diversified and relatively liquid and to ensure the proper administration of the Funds. Each fund is managed in accordance with these restrictions and standard investment practises. A copy of these restrictions and practices may be obtained from the Manager upon request.

The fundamental investment objectives of each Fund are set out in this Simplified Prospectus. Any change in the investment objectives of a Fund requires the approval of a majority of securityholders at a meeting called for that purpose. We may change the investment strategies of a Fund from time to time in our sole discretion.

Each Fund complies with the standard investment restrictions and practices established by the Canadian securities regulators.

DESCRIPTION OF THE SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE SHORT FORM PROSPECTUS

General

Securities are offered in the following classes and series, which relate to the same portfolio of securities of the applicable Fund.

Trust Funds		
Class Units	A	Offered to all investors through authorized dealers. The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for class A unit is \$500. The minimum follow-on investment is \$25. The class A units are available on a front-end basis, which means that you pay a sales commission to your dealer when you purchase class A units. Under this option, you negotiate the sales commission you will pay to your dealer. See "Fees and Expenses Payable Directly by You". A trailer fee is payable in connection with class A Units. See "Dealer Compensation - Trailer Fees".
Class Units	F	Offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer and whose dealer have entered a specific agreement with us pursuant to which they accepted that their remuneration is based on the professional services they provide to investors. Investors who purchase class F units must enter into an agreement with their dealer which identifies the Professional Services Fee. This series is also offered to independent investors who have accounts with discount brokers that have an agreement with us. See <i>Professional Services Fees</i> under section <i>Fees and expenses payable by you</i> in the Simplified Prospectus. The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for class F units is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25. There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailer fee is payable.
Class Units	I	Offered to large investors who have received our prior authorization. Class I units are not offered to the public. The minimum subscription amount, minimum balance and minimum subsequent investment for class I units are determined by the Manager. There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailer fee is payable.

Mainly offered to investors that i) have a managed account with us (as such term is defined in *Regulation 31-103*), through authorized dealers, ii) pay Professional Service Fees directly to the Manager, iii) have entered into an agreement with their dealer in relation to payment of fees and, iv) have authorized that the Professional Service Fees and the dealer's fees be paid through a redemption of units or other means. See *Professional Services Fees* under section *Fees and expenses payable by you* in the Simplified Prospectus.

Class P Units

May, in certain limited circumstances preapproved by the Manager, be offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with an authorized representative's firm, only when these units have been previously acquired through a managed account with us. In this case, investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer who purchase class P units must enter into an agreement with their dealer which identifies the Professional Services Fees. See *Professional Services Fees* under section *Fees and expenses payable by you* in the Simplified Prospectus.

The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for class P Units is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25.

There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailer fee is payable.

Corporate Fund

Series A Shares

Offered to all investors through authorized dealers.

The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for series A shares is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25.

The series A shares are offered on a front-end basis, which means that you may pay a sales commission to your dealer when you purchase series A shares. Under this option, you negotiate the sales commission you will pay to your dealer. See "Fees and Expenses Payable Directly by You".

A trailing commission is payable in respect of the series A shares. See "Dealer Compensation - Trailer Fees".

Series F Shares

Offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer and whose dealer have entered a specific agreement with us pursuant to which they accepted that their remuneration is based on the professional services they provide to investors. Investors who purchase series F shares must enter into an agreement with their dealer which identifies the Professional Services Fees. See *Professional Services Fees* under section *Fees and expenses payable by you* in the Simplified Prospectus.

The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for series F shares is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25.

There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailer fee is payable.

Series P Shares

Mainly offered to investors that i) have a managed account with us (as such term is defined in Regulation 31-103), through authorized dealers, ii) pay Professional service fees directly to the Manager, iii) have entered into an agreement with their dealer in relation to payment of fees and, iv) have authorized that the Professional Service Fees and the dealer's fees be paid through a redemption of shares or other means. See Professional Services Fees under section Fees and expenses payable by you in the Simplified Prospectus.

May, in certain limited circumstances preapproved by the Manager, be offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with an authorized representative's firm, only when these units have been previously acquired through a managed account with us. In this case, investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer who purchase series P shares must enter into an agreement with their dealer which identifies the Professional Services Fees. See *Professional Services Fees* under section *Fees and expenses payable by you* in the Simplified Prospectus.

The minimum subscription amount and minimum balance for series P shares is \$500. The minimum subsequent investment is \$25.

There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailer fee is payable.

Series T5 Shares

Offered to all investors through authorized dealers.

The minimum subscription amount for series T5 shares is \$5,000. The minimum follow-on investment is \$25 and the minimum balance is \$3,500.

The series T5 shares are available on a front-end basis, which means that you may pay a sales commission to your dealer when you purchase series T5 shares. Under this option, you negotiate the sales commission that you will pay to your dealer. See "Fees and Expenses Payable Directly by You".

A trailing commission is payable in respect of series T5 shares. See "Dealer Compensation - Trailer Fees".

The series T5 shares are expected to distribute a fixed amount each month, which means that you can receive a regular monthly income without redeeming shares. However, any return of capital received will be deducted from the adjusted cost base of your shares and you will realize a larger capital gain or a smaller capital loss when you eventually sell your shares.

Returns of capital will reduce the amount of your original investment. Distributions paid in excess of the cumulative net income generated by the series since inception constitute a return of capital back to you.

Repeated returns of capital may deplete the equity over the long term, resulting in a lower dollar return on your investment as the Fund will have less capital to invest. See "Distribution Policy".

Series FT5 shares

Offered to investors who have a fee-based account or wrap program with their dealer and whose dealer have entered a specific agreement with us pursuant to which they accepted that their remuneration is based on the professional services they provide to investors. Investors who purchase Series FT5 shares must enter into an agreement with their dealer which identifies the negotiated fee payable (the "Professional Services Fee"). This series is also offered to independent investors who have accounts with discount brokers that have an agreement with us. See *Professional Services Fees* under section *Fees and expenses payable by you* in the Simplified Prospectus.

The minimum subscription amount for Series FT5 Shares is \$5,000. The minimum follow-on investment is \$25 and the minimum balance is \$3,500.

There are no sales or redemption fees for purchases, switches, transfers, reclassifications or redemptions. No trailing commissions are payable.

Series FT5 shares are expected to distribute a fixed amount each month, which means you can receive a regular monthly income without redeeming shares. However, any return of capital received will be deducted from the adjusted cost base of your shares and you will realize a larger capital gain or a smaller capital loss when you eventually sell your shares.

Returns of capital will reduce the amount of your original investment. Distributions paid in excess of the cumulative net income generated by the series since inception constitute a return of capital to you.

Repeated returns of capital may deplete the equity over the long term, resulting in a lower dollar return on your investment as the Fund will have less capital to invest. See "Distribution Policy".

A Fund's fees and expenses may differ from class to class and from series to series. See "Fees and Expenses" in this document for a description of the fees and expenses you may have to pay if you invest in the securities of a Fund described above.

The net asset value per security of a Fund, hereinafter referred to as the "net asset value per security", is the price used for all subscriptions (including subscriptions made upon reinvestment of distributions) dans redemption of securities. The price at which the Securities are issued or redeemed is based on the asset value per Security determined after receipt of the subscription or redemption order. See "Valuation of Portfolio Securities" for details of the net asset value per security.

The principal difference between the classes or series relates to the management fee payable to us, other fees and expenses paid by the classes or series and the type and frequency of distributions, if any, that you as an investor in securities of the series may receive. See "Fees and Expenses". The differences in fees and expenses between classes or series result in each class having a different net asset value per security.

Trust Funds

Holders of units of a particular class of the Trust Funds are entitled to participate in the distribution of net income and net realized capital gains on a pro rata basis, except with respect to Fee Distributions, based on the number of outstanding units of that class of the Trust Funds. Upon liquidation of the Trust Funds, a final distribution of net income and net realized capital gains will be made as aforesaid and the balance of the available net assets of the Trust Funds will be distributed to securityholders on a pro rata basis based on the number of outstanding units.

Holders of units of the Trust Funds are entitled to one vote for each unit held at meetings of securityholders of the Trust Funds.

Fractions of units may be issued. A fractional unit carries the rights and privileges, including the right to vote, and is subject to the restrictions and conditions applicable to whole units in the proportion it bears to one whole unit. Units are fully paid and non-assessable when issued.

The rights and conditions attaching to the units of the Trust Funds may be modified only in accordance with the provisions of the securities legislation applicable to such units and the provisions of the Declaration of Trust.

Corporate Funds

The Corporate Fund is authorized to issue an unlimited number of shares of each series. Each share of a series entitles its holder to share equally with the other holders in the dividends that the Corporate Fund pays out for that series. Fractions of shares may be issued.

The shares of a Corporate Fund are all of the same class and carry the same rights and privileges. Each series may have distinct characteristics. Securityholders of the funds do not have the right to vote except as required by applicable law or securities legislation. Upon liquidation, each share confers the right to share equally, with the other holders of that same series, in the net assets allocated to that series, after payment of any outstanding liabilities. Fractions of shares confer upon their holders the right to participate proportionally.

Amendment to the Declaration of Trust

The Declaration of Trust, under which each Trust Funds are maintained and the foregoing rights are granted, may be amended, from time to time, at the Trustee's sole discretion. The Trustee may amend the Declaration of Trust, without prior notice to the securityholders, for the following purposes:

- a) create additional funds or classes of units of a fund;
- b) terminate a fund or class of a fund; or
- c) change any attributes or criteria applicable to class.

Rights of Securityholders

The Trust Funds will not hold regular meetings. The Corporate Fund will hold meetings if required under securities regulations and applicable corporate legislation.

Securityholders of each Fund will be permitted to vote on all matters that require securityholder approval under Regulation 81-102. This approval must be given by way of a resolution adopted by a majority of the votes cast at a meeting called for that purpose. Currently, these matters are:

- a) the basis of the calculation of the fees and expenses that are charged to the Fund is changed in a manner that could result in an increase in charges to the Fund;
- b) the manager of the Fund is changed, unless the new manager is affiliated with the current manager;
- c) the fundamental investment objective of the Fund is changed;
- d) the Fund reduces the frequency of calculation of its net asset value per security;
- e) the Fund undertakes a reorganization with, or transfers its assets to, another mutual fund, provided that:
 - i. the Fund ceases to exist as a result of the reorganization or transfer of its assets; and
 - ii. the transaction results in the securityholders of the Fund becoming securityholders of the other mutual fund;
- f) the Fund undertakes a reorganization with, or acquires the assets of, another mutual fund, provided that:
 - i. the Fund continues to exist following the reorganization or acquisition of assets;
 - ii. the transaction results in the securityholders of the other mutual fund becoming securityholders of the Fund; and
 - iii. the transaction would be a material change to the Fund.

However, as provided in section 5.3 of Regulation 81-102, securityholder approval is not required for a change in the basis of the calculation of the fees referred to in (a) above provided that:

- a) the Fund meets the following conditions:
 - i. it deals at arm's length with the person or company charging it the fee or expense for which the basis of the calculation is being changed;

- ii. indicates in its Simplified Prospectus that securityholders, while not required to pre-approve the change, will be notified in writing at least 60 days prior to the effective date of any change that could result in an increase in charges to the Fund; and
- iii. it sends the notice provided for in ii. 60 days before the effective date of the change; or
- b) the Fund meets the following conditions:
 - i. it can be described under Regulation 81-102 as "no load" or "no fee";
 - ii. indicates in its Simplified Prospectus that securityholders, while not required to approve the change, will be notified in writing at least 60 days prior to the effective date of any change that could result in an increase in charges to the Fund; and
 - iii. sends the notice provided for in ii. 60 days before the effective date of the change.

Under Regulation 81-107, the independent review committee of the Funds may make the following changes without securityholder approval:

- a) change the auditor of the Funds provided that the independent review committee has approved the change and securityholders are given at least 60 days' written notice of the change; and
- b) subject to compliance with certain regulatory requirements, undertake a reorganization of a Fund with another mutual fund managed by the Manager of the Fund or an affiliate of the Manager, or transfer assets of the Fund to another mutual fund provided that the independent review committee has approved the transaction and securityholders are sent a written notice at least 60 days prior to the change and certain other conditions are met.

NAME, FORMATION AND HISTORY OF THE FUNDS

The address of the Funds is the head office of their manager, RGP Investments, 1305 Lebourgneuf Boulevard, Suite 550, Québec, Québec, G2K 2E4, 1 (418) 658-7338 or 1 (855) 370 1077.

The Trust Funds are mutual funds established as trusts under the laws of Ontario and governed pursuant to the Declaration of Trust dated January 6, 2014, as supplemented from time to time between R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée inc., a corporation incorporated under the laws of Quebec, acting as trustee and manager of the Funds.

R.E.G.A.R. Global Sector Fund was established pursuant to a supplemental trust indenture to the Declaration of Trust, dated January 6, 2014. R.E.G.A.R. Gestion Privée Global Equity Fund changed its name to "RGP Global Sector Fund" pursuant to a supplemental indenture to the Declaration of Trust, dated April 11, 2019.

Each of SectorWise Conservative Portfolio, SectorWise Balanced Portfolio and SectorWise Growth Portfolio were formed pursuant to a supplemental indenture to the Declaration of Trust, each dated October 19, 2018.

Each of GreenWise Conservative Portfolio, GreenWise Balanced Portfolio and GreenWise Growth Portfolio were formed pursuant to a supplemental indenture to the Declaration of Trust, each dated July 27, 2020.

RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio was formed pursuant to a supplemental indenture to the Declaration of Trust dated February 22, 2021, as amended on June 1, 2021, and August 25, 2021.

The shares of the Corporate Fund are shares of R.E.G.A.R. Private Management Inc. The Corporation is a mutual fund corporation incorporated under the *Canada Business Corporations Act* on January 3, 2014. The Articles of Incorporation were filed with Corporations Canada on January 3, 2014, and the Board of Directors of the Corporation adopted the by-laws (the "*By-laws*") on that date. On January 14, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Corporation abolished the By-Laws and adopted new by-laws (the "*January 2022 By-Laws*"). On March 3, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Corporation repealed the January 2022 By-Laws and adopted new by-laws. The authorized share capital of the Corporation consists of an unlimited number of class A voting shares and 1,000 classes of non-voting redeemable mutual fund shares. As of the date of this Simplified Prospectus, each class is divided into 100 series, each having an unlimited number of shares. All of the outstanding class A voting shares are held by the Manager.

Effective April 11, 2019, the Corporate Fund is referred to as "RGP Global Sector Class".

On March 23, 2022, securityholders of the RGP Global Sector Fund and RGP Global Sector Class approved an amendment to the investment objectives of these Funds to allow them to pursue their investment strategies without being required to invest a majority of their assets in ETFs. The amendment to these objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

On March 23, 2022, securityholders of GreenWise Conservative Portfolio, GreenWise Balanced Portfolio and GreenWise Growth Portfolio approved an amendment to the investment objectives of these Funds to allow them to pursue their investment strategies without being required to invest a majority of their assets in ETFs or other underlying mutual funds. The amendment to these objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

RGP Alternative Fixed Income Portfolio was formed pursuant to a supplemental indenture to the Declaration of Trust dated August 25, 2022, as amended on November 25, 2022.

The following table sets out details about the formation and details any material events that have affected the Funds in the last 10 years.

Fund/Date of incorporation	Previous Designation	Significant Events
RGP Global Sector Fund February 20, 2014	R.E.G.A.R. Private Wealth Management Global Equity Fund (name change April 11, 2019)	On March 23, 2022, the securityholders of RGP Global Sector Fund approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund in order to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest a majority of its assets in ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022. On May 24, 2022, RGP Investments announced the reduction, effective as of May 24, 2022, of the management fees for class A and class F units of the RGP Global Sector Fund.
RGP Global Sector Class February 20, 2014	R.E.G.A.R. Global Equity Class Private Management (name change April 11, 2019)	On March 23, 2022, the securityholders of RGP Global Sector Class approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund in order to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest a majority of its assets in ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

		On May 24, 2022, RGP Investments announced the reduction, effective as of May 24, 2022, of the management fees for series A, series F, series T5 and series FT5 of shares of the RGP Global Sector Class.
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio November 30, 2018	N/A	None
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio November 30, 2018	N/A	None
SectorWise Growth Portfolio November 30, 2018	N/A	None
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio September 24, 2020	N/A	On March 23, 2022, the securityholders of the GreenWise Conservative Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund in order to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio September 24, 2020	N/A	On March 23, 2022, the securityholders of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund in order to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.
GreenWise Growth Portfolio September 24, 2020	N/A	On March 23, 2022, the securityholders of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund in order to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio August 25, 2021	N/A	None
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio August 25, 2022	N/A	None

INVESTMENT RISK CLASSIFICATION METHODOLOGY

This section tells you about the risks of investing in the Funds. You will find a description of each material risk under the heading "What are the Risks of Investing in the Fund?" of each Fund. For a more complete discussion about the risks associated with investing in each Fund, you should consult your registered representative.

To help you determine whether a Fund is suitable for you, the Manager classifies the risk of investing in each Fund as low, low to medium, medium, medium to high or high. The level of risk associated with an investment in a Fund is reviewed at least once a year and each time a material change is made to the different Funds' investment objective and/or strategies.

The methodology used to determine the risk level of the Funds, for the purpose of publication in this Simplified Prospectus, is that set out in the regulations adopted by the CSA and effective March 8, 2017.

The purpose of the adoption of a standardized mutual fund risk classification method applicable to all mutual funds is to improve the transparency and consistency of risk levels so that investors can more easily compare the investment risk levels of the various mutual funds.

The methodology consists in grading the risk associated with a fund on the five-category scale mentioned above based on the historical volatility of that mutual fund's performance, as measured by the standard deviation of the mutual fund's performance over a 10-year period. A mutual fund's standard deviation is calculated by determining the differential between a mutual fund's yield and its average yield over a given timeframe. A mutual fund with a high standard deviation is usually classified as being risky.

If the historical performance falls short of the 10-year period required by regulation to calculate the standard deviation of a Fund, the Manager will substitute the data of a recognized reference index to make up for the Fund's missing historical performance. The reference index retained by the Manager must be a recognized index, and have a composition similar to that of the Fund's investment portfolio with performances that positively correlate with or bear a resemblance to those of the Fund.

Benchmark Index for each Fund

For each of the Funds that do not have ten (10) years of historical returns, the following indices or combination of indices were used as proxies for the Funds returns for periods between the inception of the Funds and ten years prior to the inception of the Funds.

Funds	Reference Index
RGP Global Sector Fund	MSCI World Index (CAD)
RGP Global Sector Class	MSCI World Index (CAD)
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio	This benchmark index is composed of 6% of the S&P/TSX Composite Index, 20% of the S&P 500 Index (CAD), 14% of the MSCI EAFE Index (CAD), 30% of the S&P Canada Aggregate Bond Index, 6% of the S&P Canada Investment Grade Corporate Bond Index, 6% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (\$CAD), 6% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (local currencies) and 12% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Corporate Index (local currencies).
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 9% of the S&P/TSX Composite Index, 31% of the S&P 500 Index (CAD), 20% of the MSCI EAFE Index (CAD), 18% of the S&P Canada Aggregate Bond Index, 4% of the S&P Canada Investment Grade Corporate Bond Index, 5% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (CAD), 5% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (local currencies) and 8% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Corporate Index (local currencies).
SectorWise Growth Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 12% of the S&P/TSX Composite Index, 41% of the S&P 500 Index (CAD), 27% of the MSCI EAFE Index (CAD), 8% of the S&P Canada Aggregate Bond Index, 2% of the S&P Canada Investment Grade Corporate Bond Index, 3% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (CAD), 3% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (local currencies) and 4% of the Bloomberg Barclays Global Corporate Index (local currencies).
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 40% of the MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD), of 42% of the FTSE Canada Universe Bond and of 18% of the Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Green Bond Index (Canadian dollar hedged).

GreenWise Balanced Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 60% of the MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD), of 28% of the S FTSE Canada Universe Bond Index and of 12% of the Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Green Bond Index (Canadian dollar hedged).
GreenWise Growth Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 80% of the MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD), of 14% of the FTSE Canada Universe Bond Index and of 6% of the Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Green Bond Index (Canadian dollar hedged).
RGP Fixed Income Portfolio	This benchmark is composed of 70% of FTSE Canada Universe Bond Index and of 30% of the Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Green Bond Index (Canadian dollar hedged).
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio	Scotiabank Alternative Mutual Fund Index (Equal-Weighted)

Benchmark Description

S&P/TSX Composite Index

The S&P/TSX Composite Index is a market capitalization-weighted index that has been the primary indicator of stock market activity in Canadian equity markets, since its inception in 1977. This index is the main measure of the performance of Canadian companies listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange, covering approximately 95% of the Canadian equity market.

S&P 500 Index (CAD)

The S&P 500 Index (CAD) is a market-capitalization-weighted index of the 500 largest U.S. publicly traded companies by market value. The S&P 500 Index (CAD) is a market value or market-capitalization-weighted index and one of the most common benchmarks for the broader U.S. equity markets. This index covers about 80% of the US stock market by its capitalization.

MSCI World Index (CAD)

The MSCI World Index (CAD) is a market capitalization-weighted index composed of companies' representative of the market structure of developed market countries in North America, Europe and the Asia/Pacific Region.

MSCI EAFE Index (CAD)

The MSCI EAFE Index (CAD) is an equity index which captures large and mid-cap representation across 21 developed markets countries around the world, including Europe, Australasia and Far East, excluding the United States and Canada. The MSCI EAFE Index (CAD) is a market-capitalization-weighted index. With 924 constituents, the index covers approximately 85% of the free float-adjusted market capitalization in each country.

MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD)

The MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD) is a capitalization-weighted index that provides exposure to companies with high Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) performance relative to their sector peers. MSCI World ESG Leaders Index (CAD) is constructed by aggregating the following regional Index MSCI Pacific ESG Leaders Index, MSCI Europe & Middle East ESG Leaders Index, MSCI Canada ESG Leaders Index and MSCI USA ESG Leaders Index. The parent

index is MSCI World Index, which consists of large and mid-cap companies in 23 Developed Markets Countries.

S&P Canada Aggregate Bond Index

The S&P Canada Aggregate Bond Index is a market-capitalization-weighted index. It tracks the performance of Canadian dollar-denominated investment-grade debt publicly issued in the Eurobond or Canadian domestic market. The index is part of the S&P Aggregate™ Bond Index family and includes governments, quasi-government, corporate, securitized and collateralized securities.

S&P Canada Investment Grade Corporate Bond Index

The S&P Canada Investment Grade Corporate Bond Index is a market-capitalization-weighted index and it comprises a universe of Canadian dollar-denominated investment-grade debentures issued both domestically and through the Eurobond market. The index seeks to measure the performance of the Canadian investment-grade corporate bond market.

FTSE Canada Universe Bond Index

The FTSE Canada Universe Bond Index measures the performance of the Canadian Dollar denominated investment-grade fixed income market, covering Canadian government, quasi-government and corporate bonds. The index is designed to track the performance of marketable government and corporate bonds outstanding in the Canadian market.

Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Global Green Bond Index (Canadian Dollar Hedged)

The Bloomberg Barclays MSCI Green Bond Index offers investors an objective and robust measure of the global market for fixed income securities issued to fund projects with direct environmental benefits. An independent research-driven methodology is used to evaluate index-eligible green bonds to ensure they adhere to established Green Bond Principles and to classify bonds by their environmental use of proceeds. The index is hedged to mitigate its exposure to currency fluctuations versus the Canadian dollar.

Scotiabank Alternative Mutual Fund Index (Equal-Weighted)

The index tracks the monthly equal-weighted performance of constituents classified as Canadian Alternative Mutual Funds, as defined by National Instrument 81-102. Given the emerging nature of liquid alternatives, there is no minimum track record, or asset under management (AUM), required for inclusion in the Index at this time and the funds are split between equity and credit-focused strategies and are adding new constituents as the market grows.

Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (CAD)

Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index is a market capitalization weighted index. This index measures the performance of the global investment grade, fixed-rate bond markets. The benchmark includes government, government-related and corporate bonds, as well as asset backed, mortgage-backed and commercial mortgage-backed securities from both developed and emerging markets issuers.

Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index (local currencies)

Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Index is a market capitalization weighted index. This index measures the performance of the global investment grade, fixed-rate bond markets. The benchmark includes government, government-related and corporate bonds, as well as asset

backed, mortgage-backed and commercial mortgage-backed securities from both developed and emerging markets issuers. Returns reflect local currencies.

Bloomberg Barclays Global Corporate Index (local currencies)

Bloomberg Barclays Global Aggregate Corporate Index is a market capitalization-weighted index. This Index is a flagship measure of global investment grade, fixed-rate corporate debt. This multi-currency benchmark includes bonds from developed and emerging markets issuers within the industrial, utility and financial sectors.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

If we believe that the results produced by using this method do not adequately reflect the risk associated with a Fund, we may assign a higher level of investment risk to that Fund based on other qualitative factors, including the type of investments it makes and the liquidity of those investments. A Fund's risk rating is not necessarily an assessment of your risk tolerance. You should consult your investment advisor for advice about your individual circumstances. When considering the risk level of a Fund, you should also consider how it would fit with your other investments.

The investment risk classification methodology used by the Manager to determine a Fund's level of investment risk is available upon request, free of charge, by calling 1 (418) 658-7338 or toll-free at 1 (855) 370-1077 or by writing to info@rgpinv.com.

RGP GLOBAL SECTOR FUND

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global Equity
Start Date	Class A and F: February 20, 2014 Class P Units: January 26, 2016 Class I Units: May 10, 2024
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, I and P Units
Registered Plan Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objective

This Fund's objective is to provide long-term growth by investing mostly in global equity securities, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds.

The fundamental investment objective may only be changed with the approval of a majority of the votes casted at a meeting of unitholders called for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

These are the strategies the Manager uses to try to achieve the Fund's objective:

- invests most of its assets in equities, and allocates them to various global sectors according to a strategic allocation model;
- identifies industries or sectors with favourable long-term trends, high growth potential, near term market opportunities, or attractive valuations. The Manager invests, either directly or indirectly, in compagnies he considers best exposed to these factors;
- manages the overall portfolio diversification and risk exposures by controlling its geographical and sector allocation, financial ratios and sensitivity to market volatility;
- invest up to 100% of the Fund's assets in global equity securities, exchange-traded funds or other mutual funds in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102, including underlying funds that may be managed by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates. The assets allocation may be changed without notice from time to time;
- intends to hold less than 10% of its assets into fixed income, cash and cash equivalent, either
 directly or indirectly through ETFs, money market mutual funds or cash instruments for
 operational purposes. The Fund may depart from its investment objective by temporarily
 investing a larger percentage in theses asset categories;

- the Fund and the Fund's underlying mutual funds and ETF's held by the Fund may use
 derivatives to implement their investment strategy. Derivatives, such as futures, forward
 contracts, swaps and other derivative instruments may be used for hedging purposes, or to,
 among other things:
 - reduce the impact of foreign exchange rates volatility. For example, the Fund, the underlying mutual funds and ETF's manager may attempt to reduce the impact on return of exchange rates fluctuations by using currency futures or forward contracts;
 - closely replicate the performance of an index. For example, the Fund, the Fund' underlying mutual funds and ETF's may momentarily use derivatives contracts to capitalize on the return of a related index while gradually investing its liquidity according to its mandate;
- the Fund does not intend to invest more than 5% of its net assets in emerging markets equity securities:
- to be included in the portfolio, an ETF must preferably be listed in North America; and
- before being included in the portfolio, ETFs and a mutual funds will be analyzed on criteria regarding their composition, performance, structure, liquidity, assets under management, hedging strategy and other criteria the Manager may deem appropriate. The selected ETFs and mutual funds should attempt to track an industry or sector specific index.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk:
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;

- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies risk;
- · reliance on key personnel risk;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized market risk:
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F, I and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholders rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional units of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

On March 23, 2022, unitholders of the RGP Global Sector Fund approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund, in order to allow the Fund to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest a majority of its assets in ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

RGP GLOBAL SECTOR CLASS

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global Equity
Start Date	Series A, F, T5 and FT5: February 20, 2014 Series P: January 26, 2016
Securities Offered	Series A, F, P, T5 and FT5
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

This Fund's objective is to provide long-term growth by investing mostly in global equity securities, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds.

The fundamental investment objective may only be changed with the approval of a majority of the votes casted at a meeting of shareholders called for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

These are the strategies the Manager uses to try to achieve the Fund's objective:

- invests most of its assets in equities, and allocates them to various global sectors according to a strategic allocation model;
- identifies industries or sectors with favourable long-term trends, high growth potential, near term market opportunities, or attractive valuations. The Manager invests, either directly or indirectly, in compagnies he considers best exposed to these factors;
- manages the overall portfolio diversification and risk exposures by controlling its geographical and sector allocation, financial ratios and sensitivity to market volatility;
- invest up to 100% of the Fund's assets in global equity securities, exchange-traded funds or other mutual funds in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102, including underlying funds that may be managed by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates. The assets allocation may be changed without notice from time to time;
- intends to hold less than 10% of its assets into fixed income, cash and cash equivalent, either
 directly or indirectly through exchange-traded funds, money market mutual funds or cash
 instruments for operational purposes. The Fund may depart from its investment objective by
 temporarily investing a larger percentage in theses asset categories;
- the Fund and the Fund's underlying mutual funds and ETF's held by the Fund may use derivatives to implement their investment strategy. Derivatives, such as futures, forward contracts, swaps and other derivative instruments may be used for hedging purposes, or to, among other things:

- reduce the impact of foreign exchange rates volatility. For example, the Fund, the underlying mutual funds and ETF's manager may attempt to reduce the impact on return of exchange rates fluctuations by using currency futures or forward contracts;
- closely replicate the performance of an index. For example, the Fund, the Fund' underlying
 mutual funds and ETF's may momentarily use derivatives contracts to capitalize on the
 return of a related index while gradually investing its liquidity according to its mandate;
- the Fund does not intend to invest more than 5% of its net assets in emerging markets equity securities:
- to be included in the portfolio, an ETF must preferably be listed in North America; and
- before being included in the portfolio, ETFs and a mutual funds will be analyzed on criteria regarding their composition, performance, structure, liquidity, assets under management, hedging strategy and other criteria the Manager may deem appropriate. The selected ETFs and mutual funds should attempt to track an industry or sector specific index.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See *Securities Lending Risk*" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- multiple series risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- · equity risk;
- capital erosion risk;
- exchange-traded funds risk;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk:
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;

- monetary fund or other agencies risk;
- · securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized market risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- · risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers series A, F, P, T5 and FT5 shares, which are mutual fund shares of the Corporation.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of the rights of holders of shares applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

The Fund will declare and pay dividends and capital gains dividends to shareholders to the extent deemed by the Manager to be beneficial. In some instance, the Fund may declare and pay capital gains dividends within 60 days after year end of the Fund. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional shares of the fund except for the series T5 and series FT5 for which the Fund will pay the distributions in cash unless you provide us with a written request that you want to reinvest them.

The aggregate monthly distributions that are made on series T5 and series FT5 of the Fund each year are expected to be approximately 5% of the net asset value per share of the applicable series of the Fund at the end of the previous calendar year (or if no share of the series was outstanding at the end of the previous calendar year, the date the shares are first available for purchase in the current calendar year). We may adjust the per share distribution amounts from time to time as may be necessary to keep monthly distributions generally within these percentage ranges. The monthly distributions of series T5 and series FT5 are not intended to reflect the Fund's investment performance and should not be confused with "yield" or "income". The distribution rate on these series may be greater than the return on the Fund's investments. If the cash distributions to you are greater than the net increase in the value of your investment, the distributions will erode the value of your original investment.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year, and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

On March 23, 2022, shareholders of the RGP Global Sector Class approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund, in order to allow the Fund to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest a majority of its assets in ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

SECTORWISE CONSERVATIVE PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS		
Type of Fund	Global conservative	
Start Date	November 30, 2018	
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, and P Units	
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes	
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments	
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A	

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The Fund's investment objective is to produce a stable rate of return and long-term capital appreciation by investing primarily in a diversified mix of mutual funds (which may include exchange-traded funds (ETFs) in order to have access to equity securities and fixed-income securities, whether Canadian or foreign.

The fundamental investment objective may only be changed with the approval of a majority of the votes casted at a meeting of unitholders called for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is as follows:

- 60% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 40% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Fund shall obtain the above weightings by investing up to 100% of its net assets in the underlying funds (which may include ETFs and underlying funds managed by third parties or by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102, including alternative mutual funds). The Manager has the option of choosing the underlying funds and allocating assets among them, changing the percentages held on each underlying fund, removing an underlying fund, or adding other funds.

The Fund considers various factors with respect to portfolio diversification, including the following:

- asset allocation;
- geographic distribution;

- sector allocation;
- stock market capitalization;
- securities issuers:
- currency exposure;
- credit quality; and
- security duration and maturity.

To evaluate the underlying funds, the Manager applies the same criteria to ensure that the securities ultimately held in these funds will enable the Fund to meet its desired diversification. In addition, the Funds considers other factors when selecting the underlying funds, including:

- the underlying fund's mandate;
- strategies, management styles and performance factors;
- · the experience of managers; and
- performances.

Direct or indirect investments in Canadian fixed income securities and Canadian equity securities should not exceed approximately 60% of the portfolio's net assets.

The Fund may make direct investments in equity securities and Canadian and foreign fixed income securities. The Fund may invest in underlying funds that contain shares in small capitalization companies, in underlying funds that hold fixed income securities and equity securities in emerging markets. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 5% of its net assets in emerging markets equity securities. The Fund may also invest up to 10% of its net assets in underlying funds that are alternative mutual funds, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that Fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel;
- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk;
- counterparties risk;
- · commodities risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- derivatives strategies risk;
- interest rates risk:
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- · repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt Risk;
- specialized risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk:
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- · convertible securities risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As permitted by its investment's objectives, the Fund held up to 11.9% of its net assets in units of Canoe Bond Advantage Fund (Series O), up to 13.9% of its net assets in units of AGF Fixed Income Plus Fund (Series O) in the last 12 months. These investments did not result in any additional risk to the Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice

SECTORWISE BALANCED PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global Balanced
Start Date	November 30, 2018
Securities Offered	Classes A, F and P Units
Registered Plan Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objective

The Fund's investment objective is to produce a combination of income and long-term capital appreciation by investing primarily in a diversified mix of mutual funds (which may include exchange-traded funds (ETFs)) in order to have access to equity securities and fixed-income securities, whether Canadian or foreign.

The Fund's fundamental investment objective may only be amended with the approval of a majority of votes at a meeting of unitholders convened for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is as follows:

- 40% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 60% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Fund shall obtain the above weightings by investing up to 100% of its net assets in the underlying funds (which may include ETFs and underlying funds managed by third parties or by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102, including alternative mutual funds). The Manager has the option of choosing the underlying funds and allocating assets among them, changing the percentages held on each underlying fund, removing an underlying fund, or adding other funds.

The Fund considers various factors with respect to portfolio diversification, including the following:

- asset allocation:
- geographic distribution;
- sector allocation;
- stock market capitalization;
- · securities issuers;
- currency exposure;

- · credit quality; and
- · security duration and maturity.

To evaluate the underlying funds, the Manager applies the same criteria to ensure that the securities ultimately held in these funds will enable the Fund to meet its desired diversification. In addition, the Funds considers other factors when selecting the underlying funds, including:

- the underlying fund's mandate;
- strategies, management styles and performance factors;
- the experience of managers; and
- performances.

Direct or indirect investments in Canadian fixed income securities and Canadian equity securities should not exceed approximately 50% of the portfolio's net assets.

The Fund may make direct investments in equity securities and Canadian and foreign fixed income securities. The Fund may invest in underlying funds that contain shares in small capitalization companies, in underlying funds that hold fixed income securities and equity securities in emerging markets. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 5% of its net assets in emerging markets equity securities. The Fund may also invest up to 10% of its net assets in underlying funds that are alternative mutual funds, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;

- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk;
- · counterparties risk;
- commodities risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk:
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- derivatives strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- convertible securities risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

SECTORWISE GROWTH PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global Growth
Start date	November 30, 2018
Securities Offered	Classes A, F and P Units
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The Fund's investment objective is to produce long-term capital appreciation and some investment income by investing primarily in a diversified mix of mutual funds (which may include ETFs) which are Canadian, global or foreign fixed income and equity funds.

The Fund's fundamental investment objective may only be amended with the approval of a majority of votes at a meeting of unitholders convened for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is generally as follows:

- 20% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 80% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Fund shall obtain the above weightings by investing up to 100% of its net assets in the underlying funds (which may include ETFs and underlying funds managed by third parties or by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102, including alternative mutual funds). The Manager has the option of choosing the underlying funds and allocating assets among them, changing the percentages held on each underlying fund, removing an underlying fund, or adding other funds.

The Fund considers various factors with respect to portfolio diversification, including the following:

- asset allocation;
- geographic distribution;
- sector allocation;
- stock market capitalization;
- securities issuers;
- currency exposure;
- credit quality; and
- security duration and maturity.

To evaluate the underlying funds, the Manager applies the same criteria to ensure that the securities ultimately held in these funds will enable the Fund to meet its desired diversification. In addition, the Funds considers other factors when selecting the underlying funds, including:

- the underlying fund's mandate;
- strategies, management styles and performance factors;
- the experience of managers; and
- performances.

Direct or indirect investments in Canadian fixed income securities and Canadian equity securities should not exceed approximately 40% of the portfolio's net assets.

The Fund may make direct investments in equity securities and Canadian and foreign fixed income securities. The Fund may invest in underlying funds that contain shares in small capitalization companies, in underlying funds that hold fixed income securities and equity securities in emerging markets. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 5% of its net assets in emerging markets equity securities. The Fund may also invest up to 10% of its net assets in underlying funds that are alternative mutual funds, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- · reliance on key personnel risk;
- multiple class risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk;
- · counterparties risk;

- commodities risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- · exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- convertible securities risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year, and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

GREENWISE CONSERVATIVE PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global conservative
Start Date	September 24, 2020
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, and P Units
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The Fund's investment objective is to produce a combination of income and some long-term capital appreciation through a responsible investment approach. The Fund invests primarily in Canadian or foreign equity securities and fixed-income securities, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds.

The Fund's fundamental investment objective may only be amended with the approval of a majority of votes at a meeting of unitholders convened for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The Manager implements a responsible investment strategy that incorporates ESG factors into its analysis. The Manager has established a responsible investment policy that guides the management of ESG factors in its activities, including the management of this Fund. The Manager uses ESG information from Sustainalytics obtained through the external data provider Morningstar Research Inc. The Manager seeks to identify securities and investments that could benefit from the sound management of priority issues and / or the seizing of opportunities that may arise from a more sustainable economy. The data obtained is used to filter and identify potential securities and investments, as well as to allow their comparison on quantifiable and standardized bases. For example, the manager uses ESG ratings on managed and unmanaged risks, controversy exposure scores, business area and their material risks, carbon emissions data and sensitive industries data.

The Manager uses different responsible investment strategies in parallel in its overall management of the Fund. Thus, through positive screening the Manager seeks to focus on securities and investments that have some of the most favorable ESG characteristics. These characteristics include a low ESG risk rating, low emissions intensity, written policies on its internal practices towards its employees and suppliers and strategies to mitigate and disclose climate-related risks. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

Through a thematic impact approach, the Manager also seeks to identify issuers, securities or investments that target specific themes, industries or issues, such as renewable energy, water, climate change, health and wellness, education and community development.

Through negative screening, the Manager also seeks to exclude from its selection securities or investments whose activities relate to products, services or industries deemed sensitive or harmful which include coal, oil and natural gas extraction and production, GMOs, pesticides, controversial or assault weapons, adult entertainment, gambling, palm oil and tobacco. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is generally as follows:

- 60% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 40% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in foreign securities. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 12% of its net assets in emerging markets securities.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in securities, ETFs or other mutual funds, including underlying funds that may be managed by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates. The Manager ensures that the underlying ETFs or mutual funds adopt responsible investing policies consistent with the responsible investing policy of the Fund and of the Manager.

The Fund may invest, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds, in low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities (rated less than BBB by Standard & Poor's Rating Services (Canada) or an equivalent rating from one or more designated rating agencies), as well as in instruments similar to debt securities, and in emerging countries fixed income or equity securities. The total combined percentage of low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities, and emerging countries securities may not exceed 20% of the net assets of the Fund.

As of the date of this document, the Manager invests substantially all of the fixed income portion of the Fund in an underlying fund.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk:
- counterparties risk;
- commodities risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- emerging market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk:
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized market risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- ESG investment strategy or objectives risk;
- unforeseen events risk;
- convertible securities risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As permitted by its investment's objectives, the Fund held up to 68.2% of its net assets in units of RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio (Class I) in the last 12 months. This investment did not result in any additional risk to the Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year, and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

On March 23, 2022, unitholders of the GreenWise Conservative Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund, in order to allow the Fund to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

GREENWISE BALANCED PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS		
Type of Fund	Global Balanced	
Start Date	Class A, F and P Units: September 24, 2020 Class I Units: May 10, 2024	
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, I and P Units	
Registered Plan Eligibility	Yes	
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments	

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

N/A

Investment Objective

Portfolio Sub-Manager

TIND DETAIL O

The Fund's investment objective is to produce a combination of income and long-term capital appreciation through a responsible investment approach. The Fund invests primarily in Canadian or foreign equity securities and fixed-income securities, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds.

The Fund's fundamental investment objective may only be amended with the approval of a majority of votes at a meeting of unitholders convened for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The Manager implements a responsible investment strategy that incorporates ESG factors into its analysis. The Manager has established a responsible investment policy that guides the management of ESG factors in its activities, including the management of this Fund. The Manager uses ESG information from Sustainalytics obtained through the external data provider Morningstar Research Inc. The Manager seeks to identify securities and investments that could benefit from the sound management of priority issues and / or the seizing of opportunities that may arise from a more sustainable economy. The data obtained is used to filter and identify potential securities and investments, as well as to allow their comparison on quantifiable and standardized bases. For example, the manager uses ESG ratings on managed and unmanaged risks, controversy exposure scores, business area and their material risks, carbon emissions data and sensitive industries data. The Manager uses different responsible investment strategies in parallel in its overall management of the Fund. Thus, through positive screening the Manager seeks to focus on securities and investments that have some of the most favorable ESG characteristics. These characteristics include a low ESG risk rating, low emissions intensity, written policies on its internal practices towards its employees and suppliers and strategies to mitigate and disclose climate-related risks. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

Through a thematic impact approach, the Manager also seeks to identify issuers, securities or investments that target specific themes, industries or issues, such as renewable energy, water, climate change, health and wellness, education and community development.

Through negative screening, the Manager also seeks to exclude from its selection securities or investments whose activities relate to products, services or industries deemed sensitive or harmful which include coal, oil and natural gas extraction and production, GMOs, pesticides, controversial

or assault weapons, adult entertainment, gambling, palm oil and tobacco. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is generally as follows:

- 40% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 60% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in foreign securities. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 8% of its net assets in emerging markets securities.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in securities, ETFs or other mutual funds, including underlying funds that may be managed by RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates. The Manager ensures that the underlying ETFs or mutual funds adopt responsible investing policies consistent with the responsible investing policy of the Fund and of the Manager.

The Fund may invest, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds, in low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities (rated less than BBB by Standard & Poor's Rating Services (Canada) or an equivalent rating from one or more designated rating agencies), as well as in instruments similar to debt securities, and in emerging countries fixed income or equity securities. The total combined percentage of low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities, and emerging countries securities may not exceed 15% of the net assets of the Fund.

As of the date of this document, the Manager invests substantially all of the fixed income portion of the Fund in an underlying fund.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

investment risk;

- no guaranteed return risk;
- · asset allocation risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- multiple class risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk;
- counterparties risk;
- commodities risk:
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- · foreign market risk;
- emerging market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- · monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies' risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized market risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- ESG investment strategy and objectives risk;
- unforeseen event risk;
- convertible securities risk:
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As permitted by its investment's objectives, the Fund held up to 47.6% of its net assets in units of RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio (Class I) in the last 12 months. This investment did not result in any additional risk to the Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F, I and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year, and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

On March 23, 2022, unitholders of the GreenWise Balanced Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund, in order to allow the Fund to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and exchange-traded funds. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

GREENWISE GROWTH PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Global Growth
Start Date	Class A, F and P Units: September 24, 2020 Class I Units: May 10, 2024
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, I and P Units
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Portfolio Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The Fund's investment objective is to produce long-term capital appreciation and some investment income through a responsible investment approach. The Fund invests primarily in Canadian or foreign equity securities and fixed-income securities, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds.

The Fund's fundamental investment objective may only be amended with the approval of a majority of votes at a meeting of unitholders convened for that purpose.

Investment Strategies

The Manager implements a responsible investment strategy that incorporates ESG factors into its analysis. The Manager has established a responsible investment policy that guides the management of ESG factors in its activities, including the management of this Fund. The Manager uses ESG information from Sustainalytics obtained through the external data provider Morningstar Research Inc. The Manager seeks to identify securities and investments that could benefit from the sound management of priority issues and / or the seizing of opportunities that may arise from a more sustainable economy. The data obtained is used to filter and identify potential securities and investments, as well as to allow their comparison on quantifiable and standardized bases. For example, the manager uses ESG ratings on managed and unmanaged risks, controversy exposure scores, business area and their material risks, carbon emissions data and sensitive industries data. The Manager uses different responsible investment strategies in parallel in its overall management of the Fund. Thus, through positive screening the Manager seeks to focus on securities and investments that have some of the most favorable ESG characteristics. These characteristics include a low ESG risk rating, low emissions intensity, written policies on its internal practices towards its employees and suppliers and strategies to mitigate and disclose climate-related risks. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

Through a thematic impact approach, the Manager also seeks to identify issuers, securities or investments that target specific themes, industries or issues, such as renewable energy, water, climate change, health and wellness, education and community development.

Through negative screening, the Manager also seeks to exclude from its selection securities or investments whose activities relate to products, services or industries deemed sensitive or harmful which include coal, oil and natural gas extraction and production, GMOs, pesticides, controversial

or assault weapons, adult entertainment, gambling, palm oil and tobacco. The Manager may modify these filters as he deems appropriate.

The target weighting for each asset class in which the Fund invests under normal market conditions is generally as follows:

- 20% of net assets in fixed-income securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%; and
- 80% of net assets in equity securities with a permitted variance of + or 15%.

At the Manager's discretion, the target weighting of each asset class in the Fund may be revised or adjusted in response to the economic situation and market performance.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in foreign securities. The Fund does not intend to invest more than 4% of its net assets in emerging markets securities.

The Manager may invest up to 100% of the assets of the Fund in securities, ETFs or other mutual funds, including underlying funds that may be managed RGP Investments or one of its affiliates or associates. The Manager ensures that the underlying ETFs or mutual funds adopt responsible investing policies consistent with the responsible investing policy of the Fund and of the Manager.

The Fund may invest, either directly or through investments in securities of ETFs or mutual funds, in low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities (rated less than BBB by Standard & Poor's Rating Services (Canada) or an equivalent rating from one or more designated rating agencies), as well as in instruments similar to debt securities, and in emerging countries fixed income or equity securities. The total combined percentage of low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities, and emerging countries securities may not exceed 10% of the net assets of the Fund.

As of the date of this document, the Manager invests substantially all of the fixed income portion of the Fund in an underlying fund.

The Fund may hold part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while it is looking for investment opportunities, or for the purpose of cash management, or for defensive purposes in relation to the market or for the purpose of a merger or other transaction. As a result, Fund investments may not correspond exactly to the Fund's investment objective for a temporary period.

The Fund or the underlying funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the portfolio's investment objective.

The Fund or the underlying funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other Fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the underlying funds it holds. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

investment risk;

- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- income trusts risk;
- · counterparties risk;
- commodities risk:
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- equity risk;
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- · foreign market risk;
- emerging market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- indexing risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- · monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- smaller companies risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk;
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- · ESG investment strategy and objectives risk;
- unforeseen event risk;
- convertible securities risk:
- · risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As permitted by its investment's objectives, the Fund held up to 22.2% of its net assets in units of RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio (Class I) in the last 12 months. This investment did not result in any additional risk to the Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F, I and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

To the extent not otherwise distributed during the year, it is intended that the Fund distributes the net income and the net realized capital gains in December of each year to the securityholders. Some distributions may be returns of capital. Distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year, and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

On March 23, 2022, unitholders of the GreenWise Growth Portfolio approved a change in the investment objectives of the Fund, in order to allow the Fund to deploy its investment strategy without being required to invest primarily in mutual funds and ETFs. The change in the investment objectives became effective on April 8, 2022.

RGP IMPACT FIXED INCOME PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS

Type of Fund	Fixed Income
Start Date	August 25, 2021
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, I and P Units
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Sub-Manager(s)	Optimum Asset Management Inc. Addenda Capital Inc. Fiera Capital Corporation

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The investment objective of this Fund is to generate regular income by investing primarily in Canadian investment grade fixed-income securities. To achieve this objective, the Fund invests in securities directly, or indirectly through ETFs and underlying mutual funds, using a responsible investing approach.

Any change in the Fund's fundamental investment objective must be approved by securityholders.

Investment Strategies

The Fund implements a responsible investment strategy based on analyses that incorporate ESG factors.

The Manager has assigned the management of the majority of the Fund's assets to three submanagers, namely Addenda Capital, Optimum, and Fiera, who use different strategies.

The Manager may, at its discretion, assign part or all of the Fund's portfolio to one or more submanagers, allocate the Fund's assets among them and change the proportion of the Fund's portfolio that is assigned to them. Sub-managers are, among other things, assessed based on their portfolio construction process, their selection of issuers and their diversification with respect to maturity, credit quality and issuance. To be selected, sub-managers must adopt a responsible investment approach or apply ESG factors in their management.

For the portion of the portfolio delegated to Optimum, the investment approach implemented by Optimum is based on anticipating interest rate movements, sector weighting strategy and rigorous selection of issuances from various issuers. The sub-manager favors Canadian issuers including provincial, municipal, and corporate bonds in order to capitalize on the yield spread relative to Canadian government securities. The sub-manager give preference to bonds issued in Canadian dollars, but other currencies may be selected for part of the portfolio. The sub-manager employs a multifaceted approach to integrate ESG factors. Initially, Optimum selects companies with strong ESG practices by analyzing their behaviors, policies, and directives. Then, it maps the issuers'

financing needs with the of United Nation ("*UN*") Sustainable Development Goals ("*SDGs*") to align the sustainability of investments and generate positive impacts. Finally, Optimum incorporates various sustainable investment themes such as green energy, sustainable buildings, eco-friendly transportation, water management, local investments, and the circular economy.

Namely, the sub-manager may exclude issuers from sensitive industries such as, for example, coal and tobacco. The sub-manager may include an issuer from a sensitive industry if, for example, the issuer is issuing a security linked to the funding of a project that has positive social or environmental impact, such as renewable energy production on reducing greenhouse gas emission.

The investment approach for the portion of the portfolio delegated to Addenda Capital includes a thorough credit analysis, risk evaluation and investment assessment. The sub-manager's research is concentrated on themes such as climate change, health and wellness, education, and community development. A top-down and bottom-up assessment identifies the investments that offer competitive returns along with a positive social or environmental impact, such as "social" or "green" bonds, for which the objective is to finance the issuers' healthy and sustainable projects on society, as well as the climate or the environment. The impact metrics are quantified by the sub-manager based on data obtained, among other things, from documents produced by issuers. The sub-manager includes in its comparison issuers' data such as their energy savings, the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions, social housing units built, school diplomas granted or patients being treated, research or new technologies in the health sector. Risks specific to securities, such as strategic, operational, financial and regulatory sustainability are also analyzed. The portfolio construction process of the sub-manager involves further diversifying maturities, credit quality, issuers and sectors of interest. The sub-manager also uses risk management tools to track the risk, liquidity and credit quality of the portion of the portfolios assigned to it.

The investment approach for Fiera's portion of the portfolio is to maximize social and environmental impact on a diverse set of UN's SDGs. To achieve these goals, the management team will invest primarily in global fixed income securities that are associated with positive social and/or environmental impact and have the potential to generate income and long-term capital growth. The approach includes identifying investment opportunities that have the potential to generate attractive returns as well as environmental and/or social benefits that are sustainable and quantifiable. All investments will be evaluated based on their alignment with the UN SDGs targeted by the Fund and their contribution to the overall risk-return profile of the Fund. The management team uses an in-house approach to measure the contribution of its investments using the Fiera impact score, a proprietary impact score developed in-house and based on available impact alignment frameworks and standards for quantification.

The investment approach the portfolio's portion entrusted to Optimum, Addenda Capital and Fiera, also enable them to give preference to securities from issuers with the highest evaluations in their category (industry, issuer type, etc.) as determined by low sustainability risk ratings based on the ESG data obtained from external sources, such as *Groupe Investissement Responsable Inc*. Other approaches may also be used by the sub-managers, such as dialoguing with issuers and disinvestment.

The Manager is directly responsible for the management of the other assets of the Fund. He may invest part or all of the Fund's assets in ETFs or other underlying mutual funds. The Manager ensures that underlying ETFs or mutual funds apply ESG strategies that are consistent with the Fund's objectives and that do not prevent the Manager from respecting the responsible investing policy of the Manager.

The Manager's portfolio-building process aims to ensure a proper diversification in terms of geography, maturity, credit quality and issuer. The Manager also uses risk management tools to track the risk level, liquidity and credit quality of the Fund and the portion of the portfolio that it manages directly.

The Manager has established a responsible investment policy, which oversees the management of ESG factors in its activities, including the management of this Fund.

The Manager supports its selection of securities, ETFs and mutual funds using, among other things, information and data obtained from documents produced by issuers and, when deemed necessary, using external ESG information obtained through external data providers such as Sustainalytics, a Morningstar Inc. company. This data is used to filter and identify potential securities and investments, and to compare them on a quantifiable basis with respect to a range of criteria relevant to the responsible investment strategy. For example, the data helps the Manager to:

- identify the issuers, securities and investments capable of producing sustainable and competitive returns while maintaining a positive social or environmental impact, such as, for example, "social" or "green" bonds;
- expose the Fund to issuers, securities or investments that target specific themes, industries
 or issues, such as climate change, health and wellness, education and community
 development; or
- reduce exposure to issuers, securities or investments part of whose activities are related to products, services or industries deemed to be sensitive or harmful, such as, for example, the extraction and production of coal or fossil fuels, controversial arms or assault weapons, adult entertainment, tobacco.

The target weighting of each asset class in which the Fund shall invest in normal market conditions is as follows:

100% of net assets of the Fund in debt or fixed-income securities.

The Fund's assets will primarily be invested in Canadian bonds or quality fixed-income securities (rated equal to or higher than BBB by Standard & Poor's Rating Services (Canada) or an equivalent rating from one or more designated rating agencies) from corporate issuers or governments.

The Fund may invest in low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities (rated less than BBB by Standard & Poor's Rating Services (Canada) or an equivalent rating from one or more designated rating agencies), as well as in instruments similar to debt securities, up to a maximum of 20% of its net assets. The Fund may invest in emerging countries securities, up to a maximum of 10%. The total combined percentage of low-quality fixed-income securities, also known as high-yield securities, and emerging countries securities may not exceed 30% of the net assets of the Fund.

The Fund may, at any given time, invest in illiquid securities up to a maximum of 10% of the net assets of the Fund.

The Fund will maintain a predominantly Canadian geographic allocation, with a maximum of 49% of the net asset of the Fund which may be invested in securities of foreign issuers. The geographic allocation will fluctuate based on market trends and investment strategies.

The Fund will maintain a majority of its net assets in debt securities denominated in Canadian currency. The Fund's exposure to foreign currency denominated securities may be up to 49%, but the proportion of such exposure that would not be protected against currency fluctuations shall not exceed 10% of the net assets of the Fund.

The Fund may also temporarily invest part of its assets in liquidities or money market funds while looking for investment opportunities, cash management purposes, for defensive purposes depending on the market or for merger purposes or as a result of any other transaction. As a result, the Fund's investments may temporarily not correspond exactly to its investment objective.

The Fund, ETFs and underlying mutual funds may use derivatives (options, forward contracts, futures contracts, swaps or over-the-counter (OTC) derivative contracts) to hedge against losses attributable to volatility in securities prices, interest rates or exchange rates. They may also use derivative instruments for purposes other than hedging to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that use of such a derivative complies with the Fund's investment objective.

The Fund, ETFs and underlying mutual funds may enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transaction agreements. These transactions will be used in combination with other fund investment strategies in the manner deemed most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment strategies and improving the Fund's performance. See "Securities Lending Risk" and "Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Risk" for a description of these transactions and the Fund strategies for reducing such risks.

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the ETFs and the underlying funds they hold, and the investments which the ETF or the underlying funds hold. The Fund takes on the risks of an underlying ETF or an underlying fund in proportion to its investment in that fund. To the extent that the Fund invests directly in equity and fixed-income securities, the Fund will be exposed to the same risks as a direct investment in such securities. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk;
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- income trusts risk;
- counterparties risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk:
- exchange-traded funds risks;
- foreign market risk;
- emerging market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- · securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized risk;
- stock market risk;
- tax risk:
- asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;

- ESG investment strategy and objectives risk;
- unforeseen event risk;
- convertible securities risk;
- · risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As at April 23, 2024, the Greenwise Conservative Portfolio held approximately 24.0% of the units of the Fund, the Greenwise Balanced Portfolio held approximately 50.0% of the units of the Fund and the Greenwise Growth Portfolio held approximately 18.0% of the units of the Fund. See "Large Transaction Risk" under the heading "What are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?".

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F, I and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

The Fund generally distributes income, if any, monthly, and capital gains, if any, annually in December. Distributions may increase or decrease from period to period. Distributions may occasionally include returns of capital. Unless you instruct us otherwise, distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of distributions if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

RGP ALTERNATIVE INCOME PORTFOLIO

FUND DETAILS	
Type of Fund	Credit-based hedge fund
Start Date	Class A and F units: August 25, 2022
	Class I and P units: February 10, 2023
Securities Offered	Classes A, F, I and P units
Registered Plans Eligibility	Yes
Portfolio Manager	RGP Investments
Sub-Manager	N/A

WHAT DOES THE MUTUAL FUND INVEST IN?

Investment Objectives

The investment objective of the Fund is to provide unitholders with a total return (i) in the form of income and long-term capital appreciation, and (ii) that will generally move differently from returns of traditional equity and fixed income securities markets. The Fund primarily invests in alternative mutual funds and the asset of the Fund is primarily exposed to fixed income securities or others credit related products.

The Fund may employ leverage, mainly through the underlying funds, which includes the use of derivatives, short selling and/or cash borrowing, up to an aggregate exposure limit of 300% of its NAV; borrow cash up to 50% of its NAV for investment purposes or to pay for the redemption of redeemable units by holders, and short selling securities short up to 50% of its NAV (the combined level of cash borrowing and short selling is limited to 50% in aggregate).

Any change to the fundamental investment objective of the Fund must be approved by securityholders.

Investment Strategies

The Fund may invest up to 100% of its net asset value in alternative mutual funds. The Fund may also invest in mutual funds (which may include ETFs). The underlying funds, which may include alternative or mutual funds (which may include ETFs) that may be managed by third parties or by RGP Investments, a subsidiary or other company related to RGP Investments, in a manner consistent with Regulation 81-102. The portfolio manager may, at its discretion, selects the underlying funds, allocates assets among them, deletes an underlying fund, or add others.

The underlying funds (alternative funds or mutual funds (which may include ETFs)) selected by the Manager are primarily funds with credit-oriented investment strategies. These underlying funds in turn invest in fixed-income securities, such as bonds, convertible bonds, preferred shares including preferred shares of split corporations, limited recourse return of capital bills, linked bills private debt and by using derivatives to hedge or gain exposure to specific risks, such as interest rates, duration, currencies, credit spreads, short sales, pairings and investment strategies on securities subject to extraordinary circumstances.

The Fund considers a number of factors when diversifying the portfolio and selecting the underlying funds, including, but not limited to:

- the degree of correlation between the various positions in the portfolio
- the degree of exposure to the asset class
- the sensitivity to interest rates;
- the rate and tax nature of distributions;
- management styles and performance factors:
- the degree of volatility of strategies;
- geographic allocation;
- currency exposure;
- security issuers
- credit quality; and
- duration and maturity of securities.

The Fund invests to a lesser extent in (i) underlying funds (alternative funds or mutual funds (which may include ETFs)) that are not credit oriented, such as equity funds, multi-strategy funds, commodity funds or private equity funds, or (ii) directly in equity securities and fixed-income securities.

The Fund may invest:

- up to 100% of its net asset value in foreign securities;
- up to 10% of its net asset value, at the time of investment, in illiquid assets, such as private debt or equity securities
- up to 15% of its net asset value in securities of issuers located in emerging market countries; and
- up to 20% of its net asset value in the securities of a single issuer.

The Fund is also permitted to invest in gold, silver or other commodities or products (such as derivatives and ETFs) that provide exposure to commodities.

The Fund may temporarily invest a portion of its assets in cash or money market funds while seeking investment opportunities, for cash management purposes, for defensive purposes depending on market conditions, or for merger or other transaction purposes. As a result, the Fund's investments may temporarily deviate from its fundamental investment objectives.

The underlying funds in which the Fund invests that qualify as alternative mutual funds are generally subject to the same regulatory constraints, although it is possible that some have obtained, or may obtain, exemptive relief allowing them to, for example, increase their use of leverage through borrowing or selling securities short. Notwithstanding this possibility, the Fund remains constrained by the limits set forth in Regulation 81-102 for an alternative mutual fund and includes in the calculation its proportionate share of the assets of any underlying fund required to make a similar calculation. The Manager will monitor this aspect to ensure the Fund's compliance with Regulation 81-102.

The Fund may employ leverage, primarily through the underlying funds, including the use of derivatives, short selling and/or borrowing, up to an aggregate exposure limit of 300% of its net asset value; borrow funds up to 50% of its net asset value for investment purposes or to pay for the redemption of redeemable units by holders; and sell securities short up to 50% of its net asset value (the combined level of fund borrowing and short selling is limited in aggregate to 50%). See "Use of Leverage", "Short Selling", "Derivative Financial Instruments" in this section.

Use of Leverage. To execute its strategies, the Fund and/or the underlying funds will be able to employ financial leverage through the use of short selling, borrowing or the use of standardized and over-the-counter derivative financial instruments. The Fund is limited to borrowing directly or indirectly through the underlying funds up to the equivalent of 50% of its net asset value. See subheading "*Risk Factors - Leverage Risk*."

The Fund or the underlying funds will be able to enter into securities lending, repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions. These transactions will be used in combination with the Fund's other investment strategies in a manner considered most appropriate to achieving the Fund's investment objective and enhancing the Fund's returns. See heading "Securities Lending, Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Transactions" for a description of these transactions and see subheading "Risk Factors – Securities Lending Risk" and "Risk Factors – Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Transaction Risk" for the strategies to be used by the Fund to reduce the risks associated with them.

Short Selling. The Fund and/or the underlying funds may use an opportunistic approach to short selling equity securities, fixed income securities and/or standardized and/or over-the-counter derivatives in an attempt to reduce risk and increase return, including when the Manager, or the managers of the underlying funds, deem a security to be overvalued based on its research and analysis. The Fund is limited to short selling, directly or indirectly through the underlying funds, no more than the equivalent of 50% of its net asset value. See subheading "Risk Factors - Risk Associated with Short Selling".

Derivative Financial Instruments. The Fund and the underlying funds may use derivative financial instruments, including options, futures, forward contracts, swaps (including credit default swaps) or overthe-counter derivatives, to hedge against losses due to changes in security prices, interest rates or foreign exchange rates. As an alternative mutual fund, the Fund and the underlying funds may also use derivatives for non-hedging purposes, i.e., for speculative purposes, to invest indirectly in securities or financial markets or to gain exposure to other currencies, provided that the use of such derivative is consistent with their respective fundamental investment objectives. The Fund, directly or indirectly through the underlying funds, uses derivatives to enhance returns or increase exposure (leverage) or to generate synthetic returns where direct investments are not available. Derivatives are also used to hedge other long or short positions to better manage certain risks (hedging). Finally, the Fund may, directly or indirectly through the underlying funds, use derivatives to enhance the current income on the portfolio, such as by writing covered call options. This last strategy consists of writing call options on securities already held in the portfolio, which makes it possible to generate recurring income while reducing the risk of loss on these securities, in exchange for limiting the potential for value appreciation on these securities. The Manager has not set a target for the proportion of securities held, directly or indirectly, on which call options will be written. Since the Fund is itself an alternative mutual fund and may invest up to 100% of its net asset value in other alternative mutual funds, it is expected that the Fund, directly or indirectly through underlying funds, will regularly employ financial derivative instruments for non-hedging purposes.

INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The Fund has adopted the investment restrictions and practices prescribed by the CSA and Canadian securities legislation. In addition, except as provided herein, we manage each of the Funds in accordance with its investment objectives and the standard investment restrictions and practices set out in NI 81-102. One objective of the legislation is to ensure that the investments of the Funds are diversified and relatively liquid.

As detailed in the "Investment Strategies" section of the RGP Alternative Income Portfolio Profile, the Fund is an alternative mutual fund, which means that it may employ strategies that are generally prohibited for conventional mutual funds under Regulation 81-102. Among other things, the Fund may invest up to 100% of its net asset value in hedge funds and closed-end funds; invest up to 20% of its net asset value in the securities of a single issuer; invest in physical commodities, directly or indirectly, through certain specified derivatives; employing leverage, primarily through the underlying funds, which includes, but is not limited to, the use of derivatives, short selling and/or borrowing, up to an aggregate exposure limit of 300% of its net asset value; borrowing funds up to 50% of its net asset value for investment purposes or to pay for the redemption of redeemable units by holders; and selling securities short up to 50% of its net asset value (the combined level of borrowing of funds and short selling is limited to 50% in aggregate).

WHAT ARE THE RISKS OF INVESTING IN THE FUND?

The Fund indirectly has the same risks as the ETFs and the underlying funds it holds or that the underlying funds hold. The Fund is subject to the risks of an ETF or an underlying funds in proportion to its investment in this fund. To the extent that the Fund invest directly in equity and fixed income securities, the Fund will have the risks associated with a direct investment such securities. The investment strategies may involve the following principal risks:

- investment risk;
- no guaranteed return risk;
- asset allocation risk;
- multiple class risk:
- reliance on key personnel risk;
- income trusts risk;
- counterparties risk;
- cybersecurity risk;
- concentration risk;
- credit risk:
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- ETFs risks;
- foreign market risk;
- fund of funds risk;
- general market risk;
- index and passive investment strategies risk;
- interest rates risk;
- real estate companies and investment trust risk;
- large transaction risk;
- legal and regulatory risk;
- liquidity risk;
- illiquid securities valuation risk;
- monetary fund or other agencies;
- securities lending risk;
- repurchase and reverse repurchase risk;
- sovereign debt risk;
- specialized risk;
- tax risk:
- · asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities risk;
- leverage risk;
- unforeseen event risk;
- convertible securities risk;
- risks associated with depositary receipts; and
- inflation risk.

Please see "What Are the Risks of Investing in a Mutual Fund?" for a description of each of these risks.

As permitted by its investment's objectives, the Fund held up to 14.2% of its net assets in units of CI Alternative Diversified Opportunities Fund (Series I), 14.2% of its net assets in units of Purpose Credit Opportunities Fund (ETF Units), 13.8% of its net assets in units of Picton Mahoney Fortified Arbitrage Plus Alternative Fund (Class I) and 14.0% of its net assets in units of Picton Mahoney Fortified Special Situations Alternative Fund (Class I) in the last 12 months. These investments did not result in any additional risk to the Fund.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES OFFERED BY THE FUND

The Fund offers classes A, F, I and P units, which are units of a mutual fund trust.

See "Description of Securities Offered by the Simplified Prospectus" for more information and a complete discussion of unitholder rights applicable to the Fund.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

The Fund generally distributes income, if any, monthly and capital gains, if any, annually in December. Distributions may increase or decrease from period to period. Some distributions may take the form of returns of capital. Unless you specify otherwise, all distributions are automatically reinvested in additional securities of the Fund.

There can be no assurance that the Fund will make any distributions in any particular year and we reserve the right to adjust the amount of the distribution if we consider it appropriate, without notice.

RGP INVESTMENTS FUNDS

RGP Global Sector Fund (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
RGP Global Sector Class (Series A, F, P, T5 and FT5 Shares)
SectorWise Conservative Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
SectorWise Balanced Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
SectorWise Growth Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
GreenWise Conservative Portfolio (Classes A, F and P Units)
GreenWise Balanced Portfolio (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
GreenWise Growth Portfolio (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
RGP Impact Fixed Income Portfolio (Classes A, F, I and P Units)
RGP Alternative Income Portfolio (Classes A, F, I and P Units)

RGP Investments 1305, Lebourgneuf Boulevard, Suite 550 Québec, Québec, G2K 2E4 1 (855) 370-1077

Additional information about the Funds is available in the Funds' Fund Facts, the Management Reports of Funds Performance and the Financial Statements. These documents are incorporated by reference into this Simplified Prospectus, which means that they legally form part of this document just as if they were printed as a part of this document.

You can get a free copy of these documents, at your request and at no cost:

- > by contacting the Manager, RGP Investments, toll-free at 1 (855) 370-1077;
- by contacting your dealer; or
- > by e-mail at info@rgpinv.com

These documents and other information about the Fund, such as information circulars and material contracts, are also available on the RGP Investments' website at: www.rgpinvestissements.ca/en/ or at www.sedarplus.ca.